University of Alberta

Selective maintenance for systems under imperfect maintenance policy

by

Mayank Kumar Pandey

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

 in

Engineering Management

Department of Mechanical Engineering

©Mayank Kumar Pandey Spring 2014 Edmonton, Alberta

Permission is hereby granted to the University of Alberta Libraries to reproduce single copies of this thesis and to lend or sell such copies for private, scholarly or scientific research purposes only. Where the thesis is converted to, or otherwise made available in digital form, the University of Alberta will advise potential users of the thesis of these terms.

The author reserves all other publication and other rights in association with the copyright in the thesis and, except as herein before provided, neither the thesis nor any substantial portion thereof may be printed or otherwise reproduced in any material form whatsoever without the author's prior written permission.

Abstract

Due to the advent of complex engineering systems in the last few decades, reliability and maintenance issues are gaining more attention than ever. Maintenance is important to keep a system running and ensure that it performs its functions satisfactorily. Often, there are limited resources to complete the maintenance of a system. Such a limitation may arise due to limited budget, time, or repairman availability, etc. Under these circumstances, it is required to optimally allocate the available resources in a way that selected components within a system and maintenance actions performed on the selected components assure satisfactory performance of the system after maintenance. This maintenance policy is called selective maintenance.

At the time of maintenance, it is not always necessary that a system is replaced. It may undergo other maintenance options instead, such as minimal repair (when a failed system is as bad as old after maintenance) or imperfect maintenance (better than minimal repair but not as good as a new component). This Ph.D. research studies the selective maintenance modeling for systems when imperfect maintenance is also possible in addition to replacement and minimal repair. Models are developed in this thesis to reflect the effect of different maintenance actions on system reliability. In juxtaposition with these models, selective maintenance policy is developed for systems.

A maintenance policy is influenced by several factors such as the age of the system, failure modes in the system, maintenance history, and the performance levels of the system. At first in this thesis, the effect of the system age and maintenance budget on the maintenance decision is modeled and selective maintenance is performed. A single mission selective maintenance model is developed for a system that can exist in any of the two possible states: working and failed (also called binary system), and all failures within the system are maintainable.

Maintenance may or may not affect different failure modes in a system, and accordingly the system can be maintainable and non-maintainable with respect to these failure modes. Therefore, the presence of these two types of failures in a binary system is also studied and a single mission selective maintenance problem is solved.

If maintenance is required more than once in a given planning horizon, then the single mission selective maintenance is no longer adequate. In these conditions, the time to perform maintenance is important in order to keep a system reliable throughout the planning horizon. Hence, maintenance scheduling is required for a system along with the selective maintenance decision during each of the maintenance breaks. Thus, the selective maintenance scheduling problem is solved for a binary system in this thesis.

Conventionally, it is assumed that a system has binary states. But a system may also have more than two performance states. For such a multistate system, the binary selective maintenance model is not applicable. Therefore, a comprehensive model is developed in this thesis for selective maintenance of a multistate system.

The proposed selective maintenance models are applied to different examples. The results demonstrate the effectiveness and advantages of the proposed models.

Acknowledgements

I would like to express my gratitude with sincere respect to my supervisor Dr. Ming J. Zuo for his support, care, and encouragement through all my study and research. His extensive discussions around my work and his interesting explorations are of great value to this thesis. Under his guidance, I have gained not only valuable academic training but also useful logic and methodology to deal with real-world problems. His enthusiasm and encouragement made me eager to succeed.

I am very grateful to my Ph.D. examining committee members, Dr. C. Richard Cassady, Dr. Stanislav Karapetrovic, Dr. Yongsheng Ma, and Dr. Armann Ingolfsson, for providing their precious time to examine my thesis.

I sincerely thank my M.Tech. supervisor Dr. Manoj Kumar Tiwari for educating me to perform meaningful research using logical approach.

I am also grateful to all the members in our Reliability Research Lab for their help and support. Working with them is always an exciting and beneficial experience. I have enjoyed working with them during the past five years.

Finally, I express my gratitude to my family members. Without them, my journey would not have been possible. I would like to dedicate this work to my parents, who have always been a source of inspiration for me. I would also like to thank my brother and sister-in-law, who have always helped and encouraged me to achieve my goals.

Contents

1	Intr	roduction			
	1.1	System definition	2		
	1.2	Assessing system health and the failure process \ldots	6		
	1.3	System maintenance	9		
		1.3.1 Maintenance actions	9		
		1.3.2 Maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes \ldots	11		
	1.4	Selective maintenance	13		
	1.5	Research scope and objectives	18		
	1.6	Thesis outline	22		
2	Sele	ective Maintenance for Binary Systems under Imperfect			
	Mai	intenance 3			
	2.1	Introduction	33		
	2.2	Maintenance cost and time	37		
		2.2.1 Maintenance cost	38		
		2.2.2 Maintenance time	39		
	2.3	Imperfect maintenance/repair model and maintenance options	40		
		2.3.1 Imperfect maintenance/repair model	40		
		2.3.2 Maintenance alternatives	42		
		2.3.3 Age reduction factor	42		
		2.3.4 Characteristic constant	44		
		2.3.5 Cost-based hazard adjustment factor	47		
	2.4	Probability of mission completion and selective maintenance			
		modeling	50		

		2.4.1	Functioning probability of a component, subsystem and			
			system	50		
		2.4.2	Selective maintenance modeling	51		
	2.5	Solutio	on methodology	53		
	2.6	Result	s and discussion \ldots	54		
		2.6.1	Illustrative example	54		
		2.6.2	Selective maintenance decision with time limit only $\ .$.	57		
		2.6.3	Selective maintenance decision with both time and cost			
			limits	59		
		2.6.4	Effect of characteristic constant on the maintenance de-			
			cision	61		
		2.6.5	Sensitivity of maintenance resources	61		
		2.6.6	System reliability and imperfect maintenance models .	63		
	2.7	Summa	ary	64		
3	Sele	Selective Maintenance Considering Two Types of Failure Modes 68				
	3.1	Introd	uction	69		
	3.2	Models	s for preventive maintenance	75		
		3.2.1	Maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes	76		
		3.2.2	Cost and time of maintenance	78		
		3.2.3	Imperfect maintenance/repair model	80		
	3.3	Missio	n reliability evaluation and selective maintenance modeling	84		
		3.3.1	Mission reliability evaluation	84		
		3.3.2	Selective maintenance modeling	85		
	3.4	Soluti	on methodology	86		
	3.5	Result	s and discussion	89		
		3.5.1	Effect of resource constraints	92		
		3.5.2	Comparing replacment/minimal repair and imperfect main-	-		
			tenance/repair as maintenance options	94		
		3.5.3	Effect of the relationship between maintainable and non-			
			maintainable failure modes	96		
	3.6	Summa	ary	101		

4	Selective Maintenance Scheduling over a Finite Planning Hori-				
	zon			106	
	4.1	Introd	luction	107	
	4.2 Maint		enance model and system reliability evaluation \ldots .	112	
		4.2.1	Imperfect maintenance model $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	113	
		4.2.2	System reliability evaluation	117	
	4.3	Maint	enance cost and time \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots	118	
		4.3.1	Failure cost \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots	119	
		4.3.2	Maintenance cost	119	
		4.3.3	Planned shutdown cost	120	
		4.3.4	Maintenance time	121	
	4.4 Selective maintenance model and preventive maintenance sched		l-		
	ing formulation			121	
	4.5	Result	ts and discussion	124	
		4.5.1	Optimal number of intervals	126	
		4.5.2	Maintenance duration and selective maintenance schedul-		
			ing	131	
	4.6	Summ	nary	134	
5	5 Selective Maintenance Modeling for a Multistate System w		Maintenance Modeling for a Multistate System wit	h	
	Multistate Components under Imperfect Maintenance			140	
5.1 Introduction		Introd	luction	141	
	5.2	Syster	n description and maintenance modeling \ldots \ldots \ldots	143	
		5.2.1	System description	143	
		5.2.2	Maintenance options	145	
		5.2.3	Maintenance cost	146	
		5.2.4	Variations of cost for imperfect repair/maintenance op-		
			tions	147	
		5.2.5	Maintenance time	147	
	5.3	Comp	onent state probability and system reliability evaluation	148	
		5.3.1	Component state probability evaluation	148	
		5.3.2	Universal generating function (UGF)	150	

5.3.3	System reliability evaluation	151
Select	ive maintenance modeling and solution methodology $\ . \ .$	152
5.4.1	Selective maintenance modeling	152
5.4.2	Solution methodology	153
Result	ts and discussion	156
5.5.1	Illustrative example	158
5.5.2	Selective maintenance decision with cost constraint only	161
5.5.3	Selective maintenance decision with both time and cost	
	constraints	163
5.5.4	Sensitivity of maintenance resources	164
5.5.5	Component state probability variation during mission .	166
Summ	nary	169
clusio	n and Future Work	174
Summ	ary and conclusion	174
6.1.1	Selective maintenance for binary systems under imper-	
	fect maintenance \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots	174
6.1.2	Selective maintenance considering maintainable and non-	
	maintainable failure modes	175
6.1.3	Selective maintenance scheduling over a finite planning	
	horizon	176
6.1.4	Selective maintenance of a multistate system with mul-	
	tistate components under imperfect maintenance	177
Future	e work	177
	5.3.3 Select 5.4.1 5.4.2 Result 5.5.1 5.5.2 5.5.3 5.5.4 5.5.5 Summ 6.1.1 6.1.2 6.1.3 6.1.4	 5.3.3 System reliability evaluation

List of Figures

1.1	Texas fertilizer $blast[3]$	2
1.2	A binary system	3
1.3	A multistate system	4
1.4	A system with n components in a series configuration	5
1.5	A system with n components in a parallel configuration	5
1.6	Bathtub curve of hazard rate function	8
1.7	The spalling damage to a bearing race $[31]$	12
1.8	Selective maintenance scheduling	18
1.9	Thesis outline	20
2.1	Hybrid imperfect preventive maintenance model	43
2.2	Variation of parameter m with component's effective age $\ . \ .$	45
2.3	Age reduction factor versus cost-ratio for different values of m	46
2.4	Hazard adjustment factor versus cost-ratio for different values	
	of m (for $p=5$)	49
2.5	A series-parallel system	55
2.6	Sensitivity of system reliability with resource variation \ldots	62
3.1	Hybrid imperfect maintenance model (effect of maintenance on	
	the maintainable hazard rate) \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots	81
3.2	Variation of characteristic constant m with the effective age $% \left(\frac{1}{2} \right) = 0$.	83
3.3	Block diagram of a coal transportation system $[25]$	89
3.4	Sensitivity analysis of available budget and maintenance time	94
3.5	System reliability versus the constant μ	98
4.1	Maintenance breaks and missions in a finite planning horizon	112

4.2	Hybrid imperfect maintenance model for successive missions $% \left({{{\bf{n}}_{{\rm{s}}}}} \right)$.	114
4.3	Block diagram of a coal transportation system [33] \ldots .	125
4.4	Finding optimal number of maintenance breaks within given	
	planning horizon	127
4.5	Maintenance duration needed to achieve the desired system re-	
	liability	133
		1.10
5.1	Different multistate components in an MSS	143
5.2	Component degradation during a mission	149
5.3	System performance during a mission and demand level	151
5.4	Flowchart of the solution methodology $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	157
5.5	Block diagram of a coal transportation system	158
5.6	Sensitivity of system reliability with resource variation \ldots .	166
5.7	Variation of state probabilities (a) Component #1 (b) Compo-	
	nent #5	168

List of Tables

2.1	System parameters, maintenance time and cost $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	56
2.2	Selective maintenance decision and comparison when only re-	
	placement/minimal repair are used and when imperfect repair/-	
	maintenance is included with only time as a constraint. ($T_o=\!9$	
	units)	58
2.3	Selective maintenance decision and comparison when only re-	
	placement/minimal repair is used and when imperfect repair/-	
	maintenance is included with both time and cost constraints	
	$(T_o = 9 \text{ units}, C_o = 25 \text{ units}) \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots$	60
3.1	System parameters, maintenance time and cost	90
3.2	Only cost as a constraint $(C_0 = 400 \text{ units})$	92
3.3	Both cost and time as constraints ($C_0 = 400$ units, $T_0 = 7$ units)	93
3.4	Only replacement and minimal repair are possible ($C_0 = 500$	
	units, $T_0 = 13$ units)	95
3.5	Imperfect maintenance/repair, replacement and minimal repair	
	are possible ($C_0 = 500$ units, $T_0 = 13$ units)	97
3.6	No relationship between the failure modes ($C_0 = 400$ units,	
	$T_0 = 7$ units)	99
4.1	System parameters, maintenance time and cost	125
4.2	Maintenance scheduling decision for four missions ($R_0 = 96\%, M_j$	= 6 units)
		128
4.3	Maintenance scheduling decision for five missions ($R_0 = 96\%$, $M_j =$	= 4.50 units)
		130

4.4	Maintenance scheduling decision for six missions ($R_0 = 96\%, M_j =$	= 3.60 units)
		132
5.1	Information about the multistate components	155
5.2	Capacities of each component (tons/day) [30] $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	159
5.3	State transition intensities (per year) $[30]$	159
5.4	Maintenance cost and time for components (costs in thousands	
	of dollars and time in days) $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	160
5.5	Selective maintenance decision with only cost as constraint (costs $% \mathcal{A}$	
	in thousands of dollars and time in days) \hdots	162
5.6	Selective maintenance decision with both replacement and im-	
	perfect maintenance/repair as options (costs in thousands of	
	dollars and time in days) \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots	165

Abbreviations

- **ABAO** As Bad As Old
- $\mathbf{AGAN}\,$ As Good As New
- ${\bf CR}\,$ Component Replacement
- \mathbf{DE} Differential Evolution
- **DN** Do Nothing
- **EA** Evolutionary Algorithm
- **IM** Imperfect Maintenance
- **IR** Imperfect Repair
- ${\bf MR}\,$ Minimal Repair
- **MRL** Mean Residual Life
- **MSS** Multistate System
- **PM** Preventive Maintenance
- \mathbf{pdf} Probability Density Function
- ${\bf SM}$ Selective Maintenance

Chapter 1 Introduction

Recent developments in science and technology have ensured that complex operations can be performed by modern and more powerful engineering systems. The advancements in technology and operation bring sophistication in systems and their components. This means that the reliability issues need greater attention and management. Engineering systems and components are designed to perform predefined objectives over a defined duration. Reliability measures the ability of a system to perform its intended functions under stated conditions for a specified period of time. It is important to keep a system reliable throughout its intended period of use. Failure to do so may lead to system failures as well as cause severe damage to the environment and society.

The following examples demonstrate the damage caused by systems' failures. The Northeast blackout of 2003 is an example that caused a widespread power outage throughout parts of the Northeastern and Midwestern United States and the Canadian province of Ontario. More than 55 million people were without power for 1-2 days. The power outage had wide range impact on the communication network, emergency services, water treatment, supply and distribution, food distribution, banking services, traffic services, and government services. According to a report by the Government of Canada [1], the blackout reduced Ontario's gross domestic product (GDP) by 1.4%, which in turn reduced the national GDP by 0.7%. It cost Ontario's economy between \$1 billion and \$2 billion. A similar blackout took place in India in 2012, affecting 620 million people, about 9% of the world population [2]. Most recently,



Figure 1.1: Texas fertilizer blast[3]

a blast in a Texas fertilizer plant led to loss of lives and major property. It damaged the environment with toxic fumes (Fig.1.1).

In all stages of modern engineering processes, including design, manufacturing, operation, and services, reliability should be given due importance [4, 5, 6]. To describe system reliability, it is necessary to specify *the state* and *the configuration* of the system and its *failure process* [7]. Thus, to determine a system failure and reliability, the system definition should be clearly outlined.

1.1 System definition

A system consists of a group of components to perform one or more specified operational functions. The state of a system helps in defining the conditions of system failure. Traditionally, systems or components are considered to be in only two possible states: either working or failed. Such systems or components are said to have binary states and are called binary system or binary components, respectively. As shown in Fig.1.2, a system has a working and a failed state.

In the binary assumption, a system is assumed to perform its desired function satisfactorily until it fails. The random failure from the working to the failed state is assumed to follow a certain probability density function (pdf), to be explained in Section 1.2. A comprehensive discussion about the binary system reliability modelling can be found in Kuo and Zuo [7].



Figure 1.2: A binary system

For some systems or components the binary assumption does not actually reflect the possible states that each of them may experience. They can perform their tasks with more than two distinguished levels of efficiency, known as "performance rates." A system that has more than two performance rates varying from perfect operation to complete failure is called a multi-state system (MSS). The MSS has been investigated by many researchers to evaluate its reliability. A detailed review of the multistate reliability modelling can be found in [8, 9].

MSSs can be divided into two categories as: (1) continuous-state MSS [10] and (2) discrete-state MSS [11]. In the continuous-state MSS, the system is said to have continuous performance levels. The system is considered failed when it degrades beyond a predefined threshold. The problem in the implementation of continuous-state MSS is its mathematical complexity [12]. Owing to this challenge the discrete-state MSS is popular for reliability modelling of an MSS. In this thesis, we focus on a discrete-state MSS only.

As shown in Fig.1.3, a discrete-state MSS has total v + 1 states ($v \ge 1$) where v is an integer. State 0 is the complete failure state, state v is the best performance state for an MSS, and states 1 to v - 1 are the intermediate states. When the system is brand new, it is in the best state v. However, as time progresses, it degrades to the lower performance states. Maintenance is then needed to improve the performance of the system and bring it to a higher performance state. From this point on, we will refer a discrete-state MSS as an MSS only without using the term "discrete state."

There are many practical applications of an MSS such as the power supply system, wireless communication system, pumping system, and coal trans-



Figure 1.3: A multistate system

portation system [9, 13, 14]. A power supply system consists of generating and transmitting facilities where each generating unit can function at different capacity levels. The generating units are a complex assembly of many parts. Due to the failure or degradation of different parts, the unit may continue to operate but with a reduced capacity. In a wireless communication system there are different transmission stations. The state of each station may be defined by the number of subsequent stations covered in its range, which depends on the number of the amplifiers and conditions of the signal propagation (weather, solar activity, etc.). A pumping system relies on the capacities of the pumps in the system. In a coal transportation system, the coal supplied to the boiler depends on the condition of en-route elements, for example, feeder, conveyor.

The system configuration describes how the system is connected and its rules of operation. For example, if n components (where n > 1) in a system are connected in a series (Fig.1.4) then for this series configuration, the system performance may be defined as the minimum of the performance of the components. For example, in a manufacturing unit, three types of machines are arranged in a series with the production capacities of 60 units/hour, 50 units/hour, and 70 units/hour, respectively. For this machine line, the maximum achievable production capacity is 50 units/hour only because the second



Figure 1.4: A system with n components in a series configuration



Figure 1.5: A system with n components in a parallel configuration

machine is the bottleneck and it cannot produce more than 50 units/hour.

Similarly, for a parallel configuration given in Fig.1.5, the system performance may be defined as the sum of the performances of the components. For instance, a city water pump station has two water pumps connected in a parallel arrangement, and each of them can pump water at a rate of 500 liters/hour. For this pump station, the total capacity would be 1000 liters/hour, which is the sum of the capacity of individual pumps.

A system may also have several subsystems connected in series where each subsystem has components connected in parallel. This arrangement is called a series-parallel configuration. In this configuration, first the performance of each subsystem is calculated in a parallel arrangement, which is the sum of performances of individual components in that subsystem. Since all subsystems in the system are in a series configuration, the system performance is the minimum of the performances of the subsystems.

Most of the engineering systems, such as pumps, machines, generators, deteriorate with age and usage. This system degradation behavior needs proper attention; otherwise the system may fail unexpectedly, leading to significant failure and subsequent repair costs. Therefore, it is important to assess the health of a system and capture its failure process.

1.2 Assessing system health and the failure process

In order to keep a system performing satisfactorily and decrease the chances of unexpected failures, it is important to understand the degradation behavior of the system. Based on this understanding, proper maintenance actions can be taken to keep the system reliable. The failure process defines the probability law that governs the failure mechanism of the system [7]. How to assess a system's health and understand its failure process are important aspects in defining the reliability and maintenance policy for that system.

A very common approach to reflect the system degradation is to use a hazard rate [15, 16, 17]. The hazard rate provides an estimate of how prone a system is to failure. Hazard rate h(t), also referred in literature as failure rate, is defined as the probability that a component will fail in the next unit of time given that it has survived up to the point of time t:

$$h(t) = \lim_{\Delta t \to 0} \frac{1}{\Delta t} \frac{\Pr\left(t < T \le t + \Delta t\right)}{\Pr\left(T > t\right)} = \frac{f\left(t\right)}{R\left(t\right)},\tag{1.1}$$

where f(t) is the pdf of the lifetime of the component and R(t) is the reliability function of the component. Recently, condition-based health indicators like vibration signals, acoustic signals, and lube oil signals have also been used to assess the health of a system. A detailed survey of the condition monitoring can be found in [18]. In this thesis we have not performed signal collection or signal analysis for condition assessment and hence these condition-based indicators are not studied here.

The lifetime of a component is a random variable of interest in reliability analysis. It is continuous and can only take nonnegative values. Hence, continuous distributions are mainly used in the reliability analysis [19]. The best fit continuous distribution of failure observations of a system is used to define its hazard rate. A goodness-of-fitness test can be done to check how well a distribution fits a set of failure observations. A detailed discussion about the goodness-of-fitness tests can be found in [20, 21]. Two widely used failure distributions in reliability analysis are the exponential distribution and the Weibull distribution.

1. Exponential distribution: A random variable T has an exponential distribution if its pdf can be expressed in the following form:

$$f(t) = \lambda e^{-\lambda t}, \quad t \ge 0, \tag{1.2}$$

where $\lambda > 0$ is the parameter of the distribution. The exponential random variable has the following reliability function and hazard rate function, respectively:

$$R(t) = e^{-\lambda t}, \quad t \ge 0, \tag{1.3}$$

$$h(t) = \frac{f(t)}{R(t)} = \lambda, \quad t \ge 0.$$
(1.4)

From equation (1.4), it is observed that the hazard rate function of the exponential distribution is a constant. This means that a device with age t is as good as a new device with age 0. This is called the memoryless property of the exponential distribution. Due to mathematical simplicity, the exponential distribution is the most widely used distribution in reliability analysis [17]. Many products exhibit a roughly constant failure rate during their useful life period, as shown in the bathtub curve (Fig.1.6).

A typical bathtub curve has three intervals. The first interval, which is usually short, shows the decreasing hazard rate function. This is also referred to as the early-failure period. The failures in this period occur mainly due to manufacturing defects. In the second interval, the hazard rate function is roughly constant. This interval covers most of the useful life of a system. The failures in this interval are caused by chance events like accidents, overloading. The third interval is often called the increasing hazard rate or wear-out period. The failures in this period are due to wear-out, aging, or serious deterioration. It should be noted that the shapes of bathtub curves for different system may be dramatically



Figure 1.6: Bathtub curve of hazard rate function

different [7]. More discussions about the bathtub curves can be found in [22, 23].

2. Weibull distribution: A random variable T has the Weibull distribution if its pdf can be given by:

$$f(t) = \frac{\beta t^{\beta-1}}{\alpha^{\beta}} e^{-(t/\alpha)^{\beta}}, \quad t \ge 0,$$
(1.5)

where $\beta > 0$ is the shape parameter and $\alpha > 0$ is the scale parameter of the distribution. For a Weibull random variable, the reliability function and the hazard rate function are given by:

$$R(t) = e^{-(t/\alpha)^{\beta}}, \quad t \ge 0,$$
 (1.6)

$$h(t) = \frac{f(t)}{R(t)} = \frac{\beta t^{\beta - 1}}{\alpha^{\beta}}, \quad t \ge 0.$$
(1.7)

When $0 < \beta < 1$, h(t) is a decreasing function. When $\beta = 1$, $h(t) = \frac{\beta}{\alpha}$ is constant, and the Weibull distribution reduces to the exponential distribution. When $\beta > 1$, h(t) is an increasing function. Thus the Weibull distribution is a very flexible distribution in reliability analysis. It can be used to model all three regions of the bathtub curve (Fig.1.6).

An engineering system, such as pumps, machines, or generators, works under different stress conditions such as temperature, pressure, or load. With information about the states, configuration, and failure process of a system, its reliability can be determined. However, proper maintenance is also needed to keep an engineering system reliable. Reliability issues, maintenance problems and useful solutions are gaining more attention than ever. Maintenance strategies are developed with a focus on system reliability. In order to develop a maintenance strategy, it is important to define maintenance decisions and their effect on the system.

1.3 System maintenance

As a system is used, gradual deterioration occurs. It is important to keep a system in working order so that the required demand is met for a defined period of time. Maintenance can be defined as all activities necessary to keep a system in working order. System performance or reliability can be improved by adopting some appropriate maintenance policies and performing appropriate maintenance actions.

1.3.1 Maintenance actions

Maintenance can dramatically impact a system's overall performance and useful life [24]. Accordingly, researchers and practitioners are trying to improve system maintenance practices. If timely maintenance is not performed, a system may fail, leading to a significant cost associated with both the failure and the subsequent corrective actions.

Corrective maintenance is performed after a system failure, and the system is able to perform desired functions only after repair. Corrective maintenance is usually expensive; hence, it is important to prevent failures.

Preventive maintenance (PM) is performed at pre-specified intervals or as per some criteria such that the system reliability is increased and failures may be prevented. The failure and corrective maintenance costs may be saved using PM. PM has a number of advantages that make it worth utilizing [25, 26, 27, 28]:

- 1. It extends the life expectancy of the systems, thereby eliminating premature replacements.
- 2. Scheduled maintenance can reduce unexpected equipment downtime and the number of major repairs.
- 3. The maintenance crew is used more economically, and the cost of overtime is decreased because everyone is working according to a schedule, not according to breakdowns and repairs.
- 4. Improved safety and quality conditions.

Maintenance brings a system to a state where its functions can be performed satisfactorily. Hence, depending on the requirements, different levels of maintenance may be performed. One maintenance decision could be to replace the system with a new one. Another decision could be to restore a failed system to a state similar to just before failure. Also, a system state can be improved to a better state than it was just before maintenance, without replacing it. Hence, maintenance can be categorized as follows:

- 1. **Perfect maintenance or replacement**: Replacement of a system, whether it is working or failed, restores it to an as-good-as-new (AGAN) condition. Upon perfect maintenance, the health state of a component is the same as that of a new component.
- 2. Minimal repair: If the health state of a component after repair is the same as it was just before it failed, the repair action is called minimal repair. The system operating state is as bad as old (ABAO) after minimal repair. Changing the headlight of a truck could be an example of minimal repair because it does not change the overall failure intensity of the truck.
- 3. Imperfect maintenance: Traditionally, it is assumed that maintenance brings a system back to as good as new (AGAN) or as bad as old (ABAO) condition. However, maintenance can restore a system to

a state somewhere between AGAN and ABAO conditions. Such maintenance actions are called imperfect maintenance. Replacing some parts of a system can be one example. It makes the system better than ABAO but not AGAN.

Depending on the health state of a system before maintenance and the reliability requirement after maintenance, maintenance actions can be selected. However, it is not necessarily true that maintenance performed on a system will affect all types of failures. For example, crack and spalling in a bearing can not be changed by a maintenance action while the lack of lubrication can be taken care by maintenance. Thus, two types of failure modes may exist in a system: maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes.

1.3.2 Maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes

The failure of a system may take place due to more than one reason. A system may fail in one or another type of failure modes. One popular definition of failure mode states that "all technical items are designed to fulfill one or more functions; a failure mode is thus defined as non-fulfillment of one of these functions [29]." According to another definition, "a system is called to be failed when it is unable to fulfil a function to a standard of performance which is acceptable to the user, and all the events which are reasonably likely to cause each failed state are known as failure modes [30]." For example, spalling of a bearing (Fig.1.7) may lead to the bearing failure. Similarly insufficient lubrication may also cause damage to the bearing, leading to its failure. Hence, spalling and insufficient lubrication are two different types of failure modes in a bearing system.

Conventionally, all random failures of the system are treated equally and used to define the system's pdf and reliability function. However, some failure modes in the system can be maintained and, with respect to these failure modes, the system can once again be restored to AGAN condition. Other failure modes cannot be maintained without replacement; in these cases, the system remains in ABAO condition with respect to these failure modes. How-



Figure 1.7: The spalling damage to a bearing race [31]

ever after replacement, a system is restored to AGAN condition with respect to both types of failure modes. These failure modes are called the maintainable failure modes and the non-maintainable failure modes, respectively [32]. For example, in a belt conveyor system, the damage to the belt is a maintainable failure mode because the belt can be easily replaced with a new one. However, the overall structural damage due to wear and fatigue is non-maintainable.

The definition that a failure is maintainable or not depends on the system boundary definition as well. For instance, if the focus is only on a bearing system, then spalling damage is a non-maintainable failure mode, because the only feasible maintenance action is to replace the bearing. However, if a belt conveyor system is considered, the failure mode due to the bearing would be called maintainable with respect to the conveyor. This is because there are several bearings attached to the idler that runs the system's conveyor belt. After replacing the bearing, the failure modes, with respect to that bearing, are restored to the AGAN condition.

In a system, usually some components exhibit maintainable failure modes and other components exhibit non-maintainable failure modes. In the conveyor belt system, the overall structural deterioration can be categorized as the nonmaintainable failure. As the structure ages due to wear and corrosion, its vibration increases, which may cause faster degradation to the idler bearings mounted on the structure. Here, a bearing can be replaced easily (AGAN), but the structural fatigue wear is not recovered by maintenance. The hazard rate due to the maintainable failure modes is thus affected by the maintenance actions performed; however, the hazard rate due to the non-maintainable failure modes is unaffected by the maintenance actions performed on the system. The interaction between the two failure modes can be used to find the interaction between the components in the system experiencing these failure modes [33]. Additionally, a study of such interaction helps in understanding the effect of different maintenance options on the system and their effect on the overall system reliability.

Different maintenance options provide alternatives and flexibility to the maintenance crew. At the same time, the decision making becomes complicated with more options, especially when limited resources are in hand. For a system with multiple components, the maintenance department needs to decide the component(s) to be selected for maintenance as well as the maintenance level. This leads to the problem of selective maintenance optimization. This thesis focuses on the selective maintenance problem and explores maintenance actions and their effects on selective maintenance decisions.

1.4 Selective maintenance

The decision about maintenance actions on a system depends on the system requirements after maintenance and the resources available for maintenance. A wrong maintenance decision could lead to the extra use of resources or the system being unable to meet its operational requirements. When there are several components in a system and each component has several maintenance options available at the time of maintenance, it is even more critical to decide what components to select and what maintenance to perform on those components.

In many industrial environments, a system is required to perform a sequence of operations (or missions) with a finite break between two successive missions. These breaks provide an opportunity to perform maintenance on the component(s) of the system. However, it may be impossible to perform all desirable maintenance activities before the next mission has to start due to limited resources such as time, cost, and repairman availability. In such a case, a subset of maintenance activities is chosen so that the subsequent mission is successfully completed despite limited resources. This maintenance policy is called Selective Maintenance [5, 34]. Such maintenance may be required for manufacturing systems, vehicles, military equipment, power generating units, and coal transportation systems, etc. In these applications, during a break between two successive missions, a decision is made about allocating available resources.

A manufacturing system may work for a week or two and maintenance can be performed on a weekend. For instance, the manufacturing process of a connecting rod in an automobile engine workshop may consist of several NC (numerically controlled) machines in the machine line performing different operations [35]. At a certain maintenance time point, e.g., Sunday, some maintenance actions can be performed during the maintenance break, e.g., minimal repair, PM actions (PM of the drive system, lubrication system, etc.) or machine overhaul. After maintenance, the system is expected to work satisfactorily during the next mission until the next scheduled maintenance break. Similarly, a coal transportation system consists of several components such as feeders and conveyors. The system may need to work for weeks before a break. During this break, it is important to maintain the system so that it can perform reliably during the next mission [13]. In each of the above cases, a subset of components and feasible maintenance actions are to be selected to meet the system requirements during the next mission. Since each of the available maintenance options consumes some maintenance resources (e.g., time and cost), resources should be optimally allocated as well.

Maintenance of one component in a system may influence the performance of the whole system. Therefore, all components should be accounted for simultaneously and their maintenance should be prioritized while performing selective maintenance. To achieve this, it is necessary to determine a component's degradation and the effect of maintenance decisions on its health. Based on the effect of maintenance on the components' health, it is possible to determine what set of components and what level of maintenance will ensure the desirable post-maintenance reliability for the system.

A selective maintenance policy defines the selected components and maintenance actions to be performed on these selected components in a system. Proper consideration of the system states, the failure process, different failure modes and their relationship, is necessary. Decision-making becomes more complicated due to such considerations. If a system and its components are defined to exist in binary states, then depending on the number of working/failed components and their arrangement, the system is determined to be in either a working or a failed state. In either case, the number of working components selected for imperfect maintenance or replacement and the number of failed components selected for minimal repair or imperfect repair, or replacement, are determined. A system is made up of many components. In general, improving the health of some components is likely to cause bigger improvement in the overall system reliability than improving the health of other components. It is therefore important to find a way to measure the effect of resource allocation on a component's health improvement and how does it affect the system reliability. This issue will be explained thoroughly in Chapter 2.

Failure modes in a system can be classified as maintainable and nonmaintainable failure modes as explained in Section 1.3.2. The presence of these two types of failure modes and their interaction may affect the system reliability and also the maintenance decision, which is aimed at improving the system reliability after maintenance. A selective maintenance decision, where all of the components in the system and their degradation influence the resource allocation, calls for incorporating the effect of the two types of failure modes and their interaction. This issue is elaborately discussed in Chapter 3.

For a selective maintenance decision, the planning horizon should be defined first. A maintenance planning horizon can be assumed to be an infinite planning horizon or a finite planning horizon. The majority of the works in maintenance scheduling assume an infinite horizon and consider a single component system [36, 37, 38, 39]. This assumption facilitates the mathematical analysis; it is often possible to derive an analytical solution for such problems. As the number of components in a system increases, different maintenance actions on the components and their combined effect on the overall system make the maintenance problem hard to solve over an infinite horizon. Further, when a maintenance decision is required under limited resources for a multi-component system (that is selective maintenance), the infinite horizon problem becomes even harder.

The finite planning horizon problem is usually solved for systems having demand information available only for a given time in the future. Examples of such systems include power generation system [40], transportation and material handling systems [41], or manufacturing system [35], etc. When demand information is available only for a given time, maintenance decisions are focused on the time period. A connecting rod manufacturing unit may need to produce 50,000 units within the next year, and a coal transportation system may have to carry a given amount of coal per hour to the boiler for power generation in a winter season. Based on the updated information at the end of the current planning horizon, maintenance decision can be made for the next planning horizon [15, 42, 43, 44, 45]. If limited resources are available to perform maintenance on such a system, selective maintenance is needed to find the suitable maintenance decision. Therefore, it is important to lay down the maintenance plan for a multi-component system in a finite planning horizon. In this thesis, we focus on the selective maintenance problem in a finite planning horizon only. From now on, unless mentioned specifically, a planning horizon refers to a finite planning horizon.

When a finite planning horizon consists of only one mission, the decision about maintenance is required only once at the beginning of the planning horizon. However, many times, it is necessary to divide a planning horizon into multiple missions because performing maintenance only once is not good enough to meet the reliability requirement for the entire planning horizon. In these cases, the decision–making becomes twofold. Firstly, the number of maintenance breaks within the given planning horizon (scheduling) is decided; and secondly the maintenance decisions during the maintenance breaks are determined such that the minimum reliability requirement is achieved during every mission.

In a finite planning horizon, the number of maintenance breaks can be chosen at equal or unequal intervals. When the system is maintained at integer multiples of some fixed interval like every two weeks, every month or every year, it is called periodic maintenance [15, 16, 19, 42, 46]; otherwise it is called nonperiodic (or sequential) maintenance. The sequential maintenance is mostly performed on a single component system in an infinite horizon, based on the assumption that as the system ages it needs more frequent maintenance [36, 37, 39]. In the selective maintenance of a multi-component system, simultaneous consideration of all components is required. Considering one component at a time is not beneficial in selective maintenance. Therefore, to solve the finite horizon problem, we limit ourselves to periodic scheduling only.

Scheduling maintenance activities plays a very important role in a system's successful, economical, and reliable operation. It represents a major task in medium– and long–range planning [47]. Detailed reviews about maintenance scheduling can be found in [15, 42, 45]. Too frequent maintenance breaks will increase the maintenance budget, whereas too few maintenance breaks will increase the number of faults and outages. Hence, when to perform maintenance and the maintenance decisions during each of the breaks in a planning horizon are key variables in maintenance scheduling decisions (Fig.1.8). Such decisions should ensure that the total cost incurred during the planning horizon is the minimum.

Few studies investigate the selective maintenance scheduling of a multicomponent system. Even fewer studies have included the imperfect maintenance model in solving the selective maintenance scheduling problem [41]. No study has investigated the effect of a maintenance budget and the system's age on the selective maintenance schedule. In this thesis, our focus is on the finite horizon selective maintenance scheduling problem for multi-component systems under imperfect maintenance. To establish a maintenance plan under limited resources, it is important to determine the maintenance priority and a schedule for the components. This issue is addressed in detail in Chapter 4.

If a system and its components exist in multiple states, then the state of



Figure 1.8: Selective maintenance scheduling

the system at any point in time depends on the combination of its components' states. Along with this dependence, the failure process from a higher to lower state for each component in the system and the effect of maintenance on a component's state are important in determining the selective maintenance policy for an MSS. Depending on the state of the components after maintenance, system state after maintenance and system reliability during the next mission are determined. Further discussion about the selective maintenance of an MSS is provided in Chapter 5.

System reliability can be improved by adopting some appropriate maintenance policies. To clearly define the maintenance policy, it is necessary to consider the system's configuration, failure process, state, and the effect of possible maintenance actions. This research will address the selective maintenance problem for a system with a focus on each of the above aspects. The detailed research scope and objectives of this thesis are described next.

1.5 Research scope and objectives

The objectives of this thesis are to derive selective maintenance models for systems under imperfect maintenance, taking into consideration the effects of the failure modes, maintenance scheduling in a finite planning horizon, and system and components states in the decision making. We aim to investigate the factors influencing the selective maintenance decision and develop models that reflect the effect of maintenance decisions on system reliability. To address the problem of selective maintenance for systems under imperfect maintenance with different configurations, failure processes, finite planning horizon, and states, we have divided this research work into four stages as shown in Fig.1.9.

In the first stage, a single mission selective maintenance problem is solved for binary systems under imperfect maintenance. The model is focussed on a binary system with binary components only. There aren't enough studies that reflect the effect of aging and maintenance budget on a system's health. We have developed a model, which considers the age of a system and the maintenance budget used, to determine the improvement factors associated with imperfect maintenance. Usually, the more is the used maintenance budget, the better improvement in the health of the system is. Changes in the improvement factors due to maintenance are thus related to the maintenance budget used. A system's response to maintenance may also change with its age, in the sense that a new system responds to maintenance actions better than a relatively older system [13, 48]. If a system is old, it is more expensive to achieve some improvement in its health as compared to a relatively new component.

The aim at this stage is to develop a model to incorporate the effect of a system's age and the maintenance budget on its overall health after maintenance. This model is incorporated in the selective maintenance decision-making of a binary system when imperfect maintenance is possible on the system. In this first stage, we have assumed that all failure modes are maintainable and a maintenance decision is required for the next single mission only. This is described in Chapter 2.

We have used the model developed in the first stage as the foundation and improved it by introducing more realistic scenarios, namely the two types of failure modes (as discussed in Section 1.3.2), the selective maintenance scheduling (as discussed in Section 1.4) and the MSSs (as explained in Section 1.1), respectively. Aforementioned aspects of selective maintenance modelling are studied individually, at later stages.



Figure 1.9: Thesis outline

In the second stage, we have solved a single mission selective maintenance problem for a binary system when two types of failure modes are present. We have used the first stage model; however, we have considered the presence of the maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes and defined their relationship. As shown in Fig.1.9, the second stage studies the relationship between the two types of failure modes and how their presence affects the selective maintenance decision.

If maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes co-exist in a system, it is possible to establish a relationship between the hazard rate due to the maintainable failure modes and the hazard rate due to the non-maintainable failure modes [49]. The purpose of establishing such a relationship is to consider the effect of the system degradation due to the non-maintainable failures on the system degradation due to the maintainable failures. As the system becomes older, the non-maintainable component's condition deteriorates, which may affect the hazard rate of a coupled maintainable component. Therefore, when a selective maintenance decision is made for a system in the presence of the two types of failure modes, their effect on the system reliability and the maintenance decision should be given due consideration. Chapter 3 contains a detailed explanation about the relationship defined between the two types of failure modes and selective maintenance with the two types of failure modes.

In the third stage of the research, the selective maintenance scheduling problem for a finite planning horizon is solved. We have used the first stage model and developed it for the finite planning horizon scheduling problem. In this process, some additional formulations are provided to incorporate the effect of imperfect maintenance over the successive missions. The optimum number of maintenance breaks and the maintenance decisions during each break is determined. As given in Fig.1.9, we have taken the binary system model used in the first stage and developed it to solve the selective maintenance scheduling problem. A detailed description about this stage is provided in Chapter 4.

As explained in Section 1.1, some systems may perform with more than two levels of efficiency. This kind of system is an MSS. The conventional binary model cannot be applied for the selective maintenance of an MSS. It is required to consider the relationship between the states of the components and the systems status. In the fourth stage (Fig.1.9), a complete set of formulations are provided for the modeling of a single mission selective maintenance of an MSS with multi-state components. A demonstration is provided as to how the components performance states affect the system states and how to solve the problem for selective maintenance of an MSS with multi-state components. In this final stage of the research, a step by step model is proposed to perform the selective maintenance decision-making for an MSS. Details about the selective maintenance modelling for an MSS are given in Chapter 5.

The definitions and models developed in this thesis– that is, (i) the relationship of the improvement factors with the age and maintenance budget, (ii) the relationship between the two types of failure modes, (iii) improvement factors for successive missions, (iv) modeling maintenance of an MSS with multi-state components– have the potential to be used not only in the selective maintenance domain but also can be utilized and extended in the other domains of reliability and maintenance as well, such as the joint redundancy (adding redundant component(s) to improve system reliability) and imperfect maintenance strategy, warranty and maintenance decisions. The background and implementation of the aforementioned stages will be elaborated upon in the upcoming chapters.

1.6 Thesis outline

The guidelines from the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research (FGSR) at the University of Alberta have been followed to prepare this paper based thesis. This thesis consists of six chapters.

After the introduction in Chapter 1, Chapter 2 explains the selective maintenance modelling for binary systems with binary components. It represents the stage one of this research as given in Fig.1.9. A single mission problem is solved with the maintainable failure modes in the system. The effect of imperfect maintenance is modeled using the age-cost-based improvement factors. The major contributions of this chapter have been published in the journal Reliability Engineering and System Safety [5], the conference proceedings of the International Conference on Quality, Reliability, Risk, Maintenance, and Safety Engineering [50], and published as a book chapter in Reliability Modeling with Applications (Essays in Honor of Professor Toshio Nakagawa on His 70^{th} Birthday) [51].

Chapter 3 uses the model derived in Chapter 2 and introduces a relationship between maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes in the system. The presence of these two failure modes and their effect on the selective maintenance decision is studied in this chapter as shown in stage two of Fig.1.9. Versions of this chapter have been accepted for publication in the International Journal of Strategic Engineering Asset Management [52] and published in the conference proceedings 19th ISSAT Conference on Reliability and Quality in Design [53].

Chapter 4 describes the selective maintenance scheduling problem along with the decision-making during successive maintenance breaks in a multimission finite planning horizon. In this chapter, selective maintenance is performed during consecutive maintenance breaks such that a minimum desired reliability level is maintained during all missions. The imperfect maintenance model used in Chapter 2 is developed to address the scheduling and multiple mission maintenance decision-making problem (Fig.1.9). The model is improved in Chapter 4 to incorporate the effect of successive imperfect maintenance on a component. The number of missions and maintenance decisions for each mission is determined. Results of this chapter have been submitted for publication in the *Proceedings of the Institution of Mechanical Engineers*, *Part O: Journal of Risk and Reliability* [54] and published in the conference proceedings of the *Reliability and Maintainability Symposium 2013* [27].

Chapter 5 solves the selective maintenance problem for an MSS with multistate components. The idea developed in Chapter 2, about the selective maintenance modeling of the binary system, is extended to formulate the model for an MSS with multi-state components. This model explains, in steps, how to determine the effect of maintenance on the components' and the system's
performances in a multi-state condition. This is the fourth and final stage of the research as given in Fig.1.9. Versions of this chapter have been published in the journal *IIE Transactions* [11] and published as a book chapter in *Reliability Modeling with Applications (Essays in Honor of Professor Toshio Nakagawa on His* 70th *Birthday*)[51].

Chapter 6 draws the conclusion with important observations and introduces the possible directions for future work based on the outcomes of the research.

Bibliography

- Ontario U.S. power outage impacts on critical infrastructure, August 2006. Incident Analysis, IA06-002. Accessed June 2013.
- [2] H. Sarma and R. Russell. Second day of India's electricity outage hits 620 million. USA Today, 31 July 2012.
- [3] Texas fertilizer blast in 2013. URL http://truthfrequencyradio.com/ breaking-large-explosion-reported-at-tx-fertilizer-plant/. Accessed June 2013.
- [4] M. Pandey, M.K. Tiwari, and M.J. Zuo. Interactive enhanced particle swarm optimization: A multi-objective reliability application. *Proceedings* of the Institution of Mechanical Engineers, Part O: Journal of Risk and Reliability, 221(3):177–191, 2007.
- [5] M. Pandey, M.J. Zuo, R. Moghaddass, and M.K. Tiwari. Selective maintenance for binary systems under imperfect repair. *Reliability Engineering* and System Safety, 113(1):42–51, 2013.
- [6] U. Gurel and M. Cakmakci. Impact of reliability on warranty: A study of application in a large size company of electronics industry. *Measurement: Journal of the International Measurement Confederation*, 46(3): 1297–1310, 2013.
- [7] Way Kuo and Ming J. Zuo. Optimal reliability modeling: principles and appplications. John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 2003.
- [8] Y. Gu and J. Li. Multi-state system reliability: A new and systematic

review. In 2012 International Workshop on Information and Electronics Engineering, volume 29, pages 531–536, 2012.

- [9] A. Lisnianski and G. Levitin. Multi-state system reliability: assessment, optimization and applications. World Scientific Publishing Limited, MA, USA, 2003.
- [10] Z. Li and K.C. Kapur. Continuous-state reliability measures based on fuzzy sets. *IIE Transactions (Institute of Industrial Engineers)*, 44(11): 1033–1044, 2012.
- [11] M. Pandey, M. Zuo, and R. Moghaddass. Selective maintenance modeling for a multistate system with multistate components under imperfect maintenance. *IIE Transactions*, 45(11):1221–1234, 2013.
- [12] K. Yang and J. Xue. Continuous state reliability analysis. In *Reliability and Maintainability Symposium*, 1996 Proceedings. International Symposium on Product Quality and Integrity., Annual, pages 251–257, 1996.
- [13] Y. Liu and H.Z. Huang. Optimal selective maintenance strategy for multistate systems under imperfect maintenance. *IEEE Transactions on Reliability*, 59(2):356–367, 2010.
- [14] Y. Massim, A. Zeblah, R. Meziane, M. Benguediab, and A. Ghouraf. Optimal design and reliability evaluation of multi-state series-parallel power systems. *Nonlinear Dynamics*, 40(4):309–321, 2005.
- [15] H. Wang. A survey of maintenance policies of deteriorating systems. European Journal of Operational Research, 139(3):469–489, 2002.
- [16] J.-H. Lim and D.H. Park. Optimal periodic preventive maintenance schedules with improvement factors depending on number of preventive maintenances. Asia-Pacific Journal of Operational Research, 24(1):111–124, 2007.
- [17] S. Wu and M.J. Zuo. Linear and nonlinear preventive maintenance models. *IEEE Transactions on Reliability*, 59(1):242–249, 2010.

- [18] A. Prajapati, J. Bechtel, and Ganesan S. Condition based maintenance: A survey. Journal of Quality in Maintenance Engineering, 18(4):384–400, 2012.
- [19] C.-H. Wang and T.-W. Lin. Improved particle swarm optimization to minimize periodic preventive maintenance cost for series-parallel systems. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 38(7):8963–8969, 2011.
- [20] Sheldon M. Ross. Introduction to Probability and Statistics for Engineers and Scientists. John Wiley & Sons, fourth edition, 1987. ISBN 047181752X.
- [21] N.P. Jewell, A.C. Kimber, M.-L.T. Lee, and G.A. Whitmore. Lifetime data : models in reliability and survival analysis. Springer, 1996.
- [22] Way Kuo, Taeho Kim, and Wei-Ting Kary Chien. Reliability, Yield, and Stress Burn-in: A Unified Approach for Microelectronics Systems Manufacturing and Software Development. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Norwell, MA, USA, 1998. ISBN 0792381076.
- [23] W. Kuo and T. Kim. An overview of manufacturing yield and reliability modeling for semiconductor products. *Proceedings of the IEEE*, 87(8): 1329–1344, 1999.
- [24] Collaborative asset maintenance strategies: Redefining the roles of product manufacturers and operators in the service chain, December 2006. URL http://www.actenum.com/files/Aberdeen_CAMS_report. pdf. Accessed June 2013.
- [25] Shaomin Wu. Replacement Models with Minimal Repair, chapter Preventive Maintenance Models: A Review, pages 129–140. Springer London, 2011.
- [26] The benefits of preventive maintenance, March 18th, 2011. URL http://blog.ableserve.com/2011/03/18/ the-benefits-of-preventive-maintenance/. Accessed June 2013.

- [27] M. Pandey and M.J. Zuo. Selective preventive maintenance scheduling under imperfect repair. In *Reliability and Maintainability Symposium* (RAMS), 2013 Proceedings - Annual, pages 1–6, 2013. doi: 10.1109/ RAMS.2013.6517618.
- [28] H. Go, J.-S. Kim, and D.-H. Lee. Operation and preventive maintenance scheduling for containerships: Mathematical model and solution algorithm. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 229(3):626–636, 2013.
- [29] Marvin Rausand and Arnljot Hyland. System Reliability Theory: Models, Statistical Methods, and Applications, 2nd Edition (Wiley Series in Probability and Statistics). Wiley-Interscience, 2nd edition, 12 2003. ISBN 9780471471332.
- [30] John Moubray. *Reliability-Centered Maintenance*. Industrial Press, Inc., 2 revised edition, 1997. ISBN 9780831131463.
- [31] Bearing failure analysis. URL http://www.nesbearings.com/index. php?failure%20analysis. Accessed June 2013.
- [32] F. Beichelt and K. Fischer. General failure model applied to preventive maintenance policies. *IEEE Transactions on Reliability*, R-29(1):39–41, 1980.
- [33] R.I. Zequeira and C. Brenguer. Periodic imperfect preventive maintenance with two categories of competing failure modes. *Reliability Engineering* and System Safety, 91(4):460–468, 2006.
- [34] W.F. Rice, C.R. Cassady, and J.A. Nachlas. Optimal maintenance plans under limited maintenance time. In *Proceedings of the Seventh Industrial Engineering Research Conference, Banff, Canada*, 1998.
- [35] H. Zhu, F. Liu, X. Shao, Q. Liu, and Y. Deng. A cost-based selective maintenance decision-making method for machining line. *Quality and Reliability Engineering International*, 27(2):191–201, 2011.

- [36] D. Lin, M.J. Zuo, and R.C.M. Yam. General sequential imperfect preventive maintenance models. *International Journal of Reliability, Quality* and Safety Engineering, 7(3):253–266, 2000.
- [37] M. Bartholomew-Biggs, M.J. Zuo, and X. Li. Modelling and optimizing sequential imperfect preventive maintenance. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety*, 94(1):53–62, 2009.
- [38] T. Xia, L. Xi, X. Zhou, and S. Du. Modeling and optimizing maintenance schedule for energy systems subject to degradation. *Computers* and Industrial Engineering, 63(3):607–614, 2012.
- [39] M.D. Le and C.M. Tan. Optimal maintenance strategy of deteriorating system under imperfect maintenance and inspection using mixed inspection scheduling. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety*, 113(1):21–29, 2013.
- [40] S.P. Canto. Application of benders' decomposition to power plant preventive maintenance scheduling. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 184(2):759–777, 2008.
- [41] K.S. Moghaddam and J.S. Usher. Preventive maintenance and replacement scheduling for repairable and maintainable systems using dynamic programming. *Computers and Industrial Engineering*, 60(4):654–665, 2011.
- [42] T. Nowakowski and S. Werbika. On problems of multicomponent system maintenance modelling. International Journal of Automation and Computing, 6(4):364–378, 2009.
- [43] R. Dekker, R.E. Wildeman, and F.A. Van Der Duyn Schouten. A review of multi-component maintenance models with economic dependence. *Mathematical Methods of Operations Research*, 45(3):411–435, 1997.
- [44] R. Dekker and P.A. Scarf. On the impact of optimisation models in

maintenance decision making: The state of the art. *Reliability Engineering* and System Safety, 60(2):111–119, 1998.

- [45] R.P. Nicolai and R. Dekker. Optimal maintenance of multi-component systems: A review. In *Complex system maintenance handbook*, pages 263–286, 2008.
- [46] T. Nakagawa, K. Nishi, and Y. Sawa. Modified periodic preventive maintenance policies. *Microelectronics Reliability*, 23(5):945–951, 1983.
- [47] I.-J. Jeong, V.J. Leon, and J.R. Villalobos. Integrated decision-support system for diagnosis, maintenance planning, and scheduling of manufacturing systems. *International Journal of Production Research*, 45(2):267– 285, 2007.
- [48] C.H. Lie and Y.H. Chun. Algorithm for preventive maintenance policy. *IEEE Transactions on Reliability*, R-35(1):71–75, 1986.
- [49] I.T. Castro. A model of imperfect preventive maintenance with dependent failure modes. European Journal of Operational Research, 196(1):217 – 224, 2009.
- [50] M. Pandey, M.J. Zuo, and R. Moghaddass. Selective maintenance for binary systems using age-based imperfect repair model. In *Proceedings of* 2012 International Conference on Quality, Reliability, Risk, Maintenance, and Safety Engineering, ICQR2MSE 2012, pages 385–389, 2012.
- [51] Mayank Pandey, Yu Liu, and Ming J. Zuo. Reliability Modeling with Applications Essays in Honor of Professor Toshio Nakagawa on His 70th Birthday, chapter Selective Maintenance for Complex Systems Considering Imperfect Maintenance Efficiency, pages 17–49. World Scientific (Singapore), 2013. doi: 10.1142/9789814571944_0002.
- [52] M. Pandey and M. Zuo. Selective maintenance considering two types of failure modes. *International Journal of Strategic Engineering Asset Management*, 2013. Accepted for publication.

- [53] M. Pandey and M. Zuo. Selective maintenance for a multi-component system with two types of failure modes under age-based imperfect maintenance. In Hoang Pham, editor, *Proceedings of 19th ISSAT Conference* on Reliability and Quality in Design, pages 439–443, August 5-7 2013.
- [54] M. Pandey, M. Zuo, and Moghaddass R. Selective maintenance scheduling over a finite planning horizon. Proceedings of the Institution of Mechanical Engineers, Part O: Journal of Risk and Reliability, 2013. Submitted for publication.

Chapter 2

Selective Maintenance for Binary Systems under Imperfect Maintenance

This chapter is devoted to a single mission selective maintenance modeling of binary systems under imperfect maintenance. As explained in Section 1.3.1, several maintenance options are available for a system when it arrives at a maintenance depot after a mission. These options include minimal repair, replacement or imperfect maintenance of components within a system. In this first stage of this research, a relationship is developed among the maintenance budget used, the age of a component, and the change in its hazard rate due to maintenance. After developing this relationship, a maintenance model is used to perform selective maintenance of a binary system with multiple binary components. All failure modes in a component in the system are assumed to be maintainable, as defined in Section 1.3.2. Therefore, in this chapter, the hazard rate of the components in the system represents the maintainable hazard rate only.

An introduction to selective maintenance of binary systems is provided in Section 2.1. Section 2.2 explains the maintenance cost and time associated with the maintenance options. Section 2.3 introduces the relationship among the hazard rate improvement, cost used during maintenance and the component's age. In this section an imperfect maintenance model is also explained. Section 2.4 presents the system reliability estimation and selective maintenance modelling followed by the solution methodology in Section 2.5. Results and discussion are given in Section 2.6. A summary is provided in Section 2.7. Preliminary work related to this chapter has been published in the conference proceedings [1]. The fully developed model and results have been published as a journal paper [2]. An extended discussion about this work has been published as a book chapter [3].¹ This chapter is mostly based on the journal paper [2].

2.1 Introduction

An engineering system is required to operate satisfactorily throughout its service, to meet required demand. Maintenance can be defined as all activities necessary to keep a system in working order. Such activities may include inspection, lubrication, adjustment, repair, and replacement. As discussed in Section 1.4, a system may have to perform a sequence of operations (or missions) with a break between any two successive missions. These breaks provide an opportunity to perform maintenance on the system. However, it may not be feasible to perform all possible maintenance activities during the break due to limited maintenance resources such as time, budget, and repairman availability. Thus, a selective maintenance policy is adopted in which a subset of maintenance actions is chosen so that the subsequent mission is successfully completed.

Many types of equipment or systems perform a sequence of missions such that breaks between the missions offer the best opportunity to perform maintenance. Such systems may include manufacturing equipments, military vehicles, and power generation units. Manufacturing equipment may work during the week and be maintained during weekends; similarly, power generation units

¹Versions of this chapter have been published in "M.Pandey, M.J. Zuo, R. Moghaddass, and M.K. Tiwari., Selective Maintenance for Binary Systems under Imperfect Repair. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety*, 113(1):42–51, 2013," "M. Pandey, M.J. Zuo, and R. Moghaddass, Selective Maintenance for Binary Systems Using Age-Based Imperfect Repair Model, *Proceedings of 2012 International Conference on QR2MSE*, pages 385-389," and "M. Pandey, Y. Liu and M.J. Zuo, Book Chapter, *Selective Maintenance for Complex Systems Considering Imperfect Maintenance Efficiency*, pages 17-49. World Scientific (Singapore). DOI:10.1142/9789814571944_0002."

may work for the whole week and maintenance can be performed early Sunday morning. Military equipment may be maintained between operations. In the above cases, a subset of feasible maintenance actions is required to be selected to meet the system requirement during the next mission. For instance, an automobile engine workshop that manufactures connecting rods may consist of several NC (numerically controlled) machines in the machine line performing different operations [4]. At the end of an operating week, each machine may be either working or failed. After inspection, there could be some possible maintenance actions to be performed during the weekend, e.g., no repair, minimal repair, different preventive maintenance actions or machine overhaul. After maintenance, the system should work with maximum reliability during the next week till the next scheduled maintenance break. Each of the maintenance options consumes some maintenance resources; therefore, optimal allocation of the resources, such as cost and time, is needed.

The selective maintenance problem was introduced by Rice et al. [5]. Rice looked at a system with a series-parallel configuration, constant component failure rates (the exponential distribution), and only one type of maintenance action (replacement of failed component). The model presented in [5] was extended by Cassady et al. [6] in the sense that cost was included as an additional resource constraint. By selecting as an objective either reliability, cost or time, and the remaining two as constraints, three different selective maintenance models were developed in [6]. Further, Cassady et al. [7] included age as a factor in reliability determination, and assumed a case where components' lifetimes follow the Weibull distribution. They proposed that maintenance action on a failed/working component could be minimal repair of the failed component or replacement of the failed component or replacement of the functioning component (preventive maintenance). Their study was limited to time as the only resource constraint. Later, Schneider and Cassady [8] considered multiple systems simultaneously and termed those a fleet. They adapted the model used in [5] and solved the selective maintenance problem for a fleet (consisting of multiple systems together) performance.

The enumeration methods were presented in Rajagopalan and Cassady [9]

to improve the selective maintenance optimization. This work was aimed at reducing the CPU time for optimizing the selective maintenance. This approach was based on the assumption that all components in a subsystem were similar and only replacement was possible for a failed component. However, when components in a subsystem are non-identical, the number of maintenance options increases, or the time required for maintenance varies from one component to another, the heuristic becomes inefficient. It was found in Lust et al. [10] that for a system with a large number of components, the enumeration method was no longer useful as the problem became combinatorial in nature. They proposed a heuristic to generate an initial solution and used it as input to the branch and bound procedure and Tabu search. They found that the Tabu search provided an optimal or close to the optimal solution quickly as compared to the branch and bound method. In this work, for the first time, the Tabu search was used to solve the selective maintenance problem, and it was found to be useful. Some other works on selective maintenance include Iyoob et al. [11] and Maillart et al. [12]. Iyoob et al. [11] focused on the resource allocation for subsequent missions under selective maintenance, whereas Maillart et al. [12] considered selective maintenance for a series-parallel arrangement. Maillart et al. assumed that all components within a subsystem were identical, and their lifetime followed the exponential distribution.

In most of the works, either time or cost was considered as the available resource. However, usually maintenance personnel are limited both in time and cost. All the above works were focused on replacement and/or minimal repair of components only. However, the system can be maintained somewhere between as good as new and as bad as old, which is called imperfect maintenance. Imperfect maintenance was considered for components in a system by Liu and Huang [13]. They assumed that the system's age is affected by a maintenance action. However, the hazard rate of a system can also change due to maintenance [14]; hence it is more realistic to assume both the age reduction and the hazard adjustment (hybrid model) for imperfect maintenance [15]. Based on the above shortcomings, a hybrid imperfect maintenance model is considered in this thesis to solve the selective maintenance problem for binary systems. In Lin et al. [15], only a fixed imperfect maintenance option is available on a component during all maintenance breaks until it reaches the end of its useful life. Replacement is performed only at the end of this useful life. Lin et al. did not consider a component's age or maintenance budget while determining the age reduction or the hazard adjustment factors for the imperfect maintenance model. In this chapter, we focus on a single mission maintenance decision problem for a multi-component system. We determine not only the components to be selected during the given maintenance break but also the maintenance actions to be performed on the selected components. The term selective maintenance means that we do not have a single fixed maintenance action for a component during a maintenance break; rather, we need to choose any of the available maintenance alternatives which are minimal repair, replacement, and several imperfect maintenance options for a selected component.

In the imperfect maintenance optimization literature [14, 15], imperfect maintenance refers to any fixed maintenance action performed on a component which improves its condition to somewhere between between bad as old (minimal repair) and good as new (replacement). In the proposed work, we select any of the available maintenance actions to be performed on the components. These actions include do-nothing, minimal repair, replacement, or a certain level of imperfect maintenance. The selected maintenance action for a component depends on the maintenance objective, which is to maximize system reliability. To consider the effect of a component's age, a new formulation for the characteristic constant is proposed to determine whether a component is relatively young or old. This characteristic constant is then used in the formulation of the imperfect maintenance improvement factors. We have also developed an equation which relates the age and the maintenance budget to the imperfect maintenance factors. Thus, new cost-age-based age reduction and hazard adjustment factors are defined in this chapter. Sometimes, a maintenance manager is flexible in terms of time but constrained by budget, or vice versa. Hence, the effect of the variation of resources on the selective maintenance planning is also studied. To solve the above problem, the following assumptions are considered in this chapter:

- 1. The system consists of multiple, repairable components.
- 2. The components as well the system are in the binary state, i.e., the system is either working or failed.
- 3. After replacement, the component is as good as new (AGAN) and if minimal repair is performed it is as bad as old (ABAO). Maintenance is also possible such that the component health may lie between as good as new and as bad as old; i.e., maintenance can be modeled by imperfect repair.
- 4. Limited resources (budget and time) are available and the amount of resources required for maintenance activities are known and fixed.

2.2 Maintenance cost and time

In this chapter, a series-parallel system is considered where $s (\gamma = 1, 2, ..., s)$ independent subsystems are connected in a series. Each subsystem γ has n_{γ} $(\gamma' = 1, 2, ..., n_{\gamma})$ components connected in parallel. A component in the system is denoted by i and there is a total of n (i = 1, 2, ..., n) components in the system. Each component, subsystem, and system can be in one of two possible states: working or failed. During a maintenance break, different maintenance actions are possible for a component. It is reasonable to assume that a component's health can be improved by taking some maintenance actions during the maintenance interval, (e.g., oiling/cleaning, repairing/replacing some parts of a component or replacing the whole component). Corresponding to the available maintenance options, some discrete levels of maintenance (l_i) can be assigned to a component *i*. With all these maintenance options, let's assume that N_i maintenance levels, $l_i \in \{1, 2, 3, ..., N_i\}$, are available for component *i*. Here, $l_i = 1$ denotes the "do nothing" case when no maintenance is performed on component i, and $l_i = N_i$ shows a replacement of component i. For each component i in the system, the available maintenance options (N_i) may be different. Related to these alternatives, cost and time estimation is provided next.

2.2.1 Maintenance cost

Depending on the system reliability requirement, a component may or may not be selected for maintenance. When it is not selected $(l_i = 1)$, the corresponding maintenance cost is zero. However, if component *i* is selected for maintenance $(l_i > 1)$, it consumes some of the maintenance budget. The expression for maintenance cost for component *i* can be given as:

$$C_{i}(l_{i}) = c_{i,l_{i}}^{fix} + c_{i,l_{i}}, \qquad (2.1)$$

where c_{i,l_i}^{fix} is the fixed cost and c_{i,l_i} is the variable cost of maintenance for component i. The values of these costs depend on the level of maintenance l_i . For $l_i = 1$, $c_{i,l_i}^{fix} = 0$, $c_{i,l_i} = 0$, and for $l_i = N_i$, $c_{i,l_i} = C_i^R$, where C_i^R is the replacement cost of component i. Fixed cost is incurred when a component is selected for maintenance, no matter what is the level of maintenance. This cost is related to the cleaning, dusting, assembling, set-up, etc. If component *i* is in the working state at the time of maintenance, then $2 \leq l_i < N_i$ denotes intermediate maintenance actions. An intermediate maintenance action for a working component is defined as an action between the no maintenance option $(l_i = 1)$, and the replacement option $(l_i = N_i)$. Each of the discrete intermediate maintenance levels has an associated cost (c_{i,l_i}) . If component i is in the failed state at the time of maintenance, $l_i = 2$ denotes minimal repair of the component, that is, $c_{i,l_i} = C_i^{MR}$, where C_i^{MR} is the cost of minimal repair for a failed component *i*. In this case, $3 \leq l_i < N_i$ denotes intermediate repair actions. An intermediate repair action for a failed component is defined as the repair action between the minimal repair option $(l_i = 2)$ and the replacement option $(l_i = N_i)$. These options may be regarded as the improvement once minimal repair of the failed component is done; that is, the failed component is put into the working order first by a minimal repair, and then an additional maintenance action is performed to further improve the component health condition. With the help of the decision variable l_i , the cost and time incurred in maintenance of any component i in the system can be estimated. Thus the total maintenance cost for the whole system can be determined as:

$$C = \sum_{i=1}^{n} C_i(l_i).$$
 (2.2)

In equation (2.2), only selected components cost will be added to which $l_i > 1$ because when $l_i = 1$, $C_i(l_i) = 0$.

2.2.2 Maintenance time

Similar to the maintenance cost, time to perform maintenance $(T_i(l_i))$ on a component (i) can be estimated as follows:

$$T_i(l_i) = t_{i,l_i}^{fix} + t_{i,l_i}, (2.3)$$

where t_{i,l_i}^{fix} is the fixed time needed if component *i* is selected for maintenance. Time t_{i,l_i} is the variable time associated with maintenance of component *i*, which depends on the maintenance option $l_i \in \{1, 2, 3, ..., N_i\}$ selected for the component. If $l_i = 1$, we get $T_i(l_i) = 0$, and for $l_i = N_i$, $t_{i,l_i} = T_i^R$, where T_i^R is the time to replace component *i*. If a working component (*i*) is selected for intermediate maintenance $(2 \le l_i < N_i)$, then there is a maintenance time (t_{i,l_i}) associated with each of the options. If a failed component (*i*) is selected, then $t_{i,l_i} = T_i^{MR}$ for $l_i = 2$, where T_i^{MR} is the time to perform minimal repair of the failed component (*i*). For $3 \le l_i < N_i$, intermediate repair actions are done on the failed component. Hence, for a decision variable l_i , related maintenance time for a component (*i*) can be estimated and the total maintenance time for the whole system can be determined as:

$$T = \sum_{i=1}^{n} T_i(l_i).$$
 (2.4)

It is evident from equations (2.2) and (2.4) that for a particular decision variable for the maintenance level l_i , the corresponding cost and time involved in system maintenance can be determined. Here selective maintenance is required to be performed under a limited budget and time. When some cost is used for maintenance of a component, its health is likely to improve. However, to determine the improvement, it is important to find the maintenance effect on a component's age and its hazard rate. In the next section, an imperfect maintenance/repair model is provided to represent the changes in the effective age and hazard rate of a component due to maintenance. The factors influencing the model will also be discussed in detail.

2.3 Imperfect maintenance/repair model and maintenance options

2.3.1 Imperfect maintenance/repair model

Two preventive maintenance models were proposed by Nakagawa [14], where adjustment/improvement factors were considered in the hazard rate and effective age for a preventive maintenance (PM) policy. The time elapsed since a system was first operational, is called the calender age; and the time for which the system is in use is called the actual usage age. However, the age of a system that has to be accounted for in the assessment of its likelihood to fail is not the calendar age or usage age, but a fictitious time (effective age) accounting for the effect of maintenance undergone by this system [16]. Since the calender age and actual usage age are always increasing for a system, the effective age phenomenon is used to assess a system's health.

If maintenance actions have been correctly performed, the effective age is usually less than the calendar age and actual usage age. It reflects the effect of the aging of a system with time and the rejuvenation after the different maintenance interventions made on the system. For instance, assume that a new system is put into operation today and there is a scheduled maintenance intervention after two months. At the time of maintenance, the calender age of the system would be two months, but after maintenance, it may no longer perform as a two-month-old system. It is likely that due to maintenance it will perform better, for example, like a similar one-month-old system. Thus, after maintenance, even though the system will have a calender age of two months, it is said to have an effective age of one month only.

After maintenance, the useful life of a system may increase and its condition may improve. The effective age may indicate the effect of different maintenance actions on the system's age. Since the effective age can reflect a system's current (fictitious) age, the hazard rate given in equation (1.1) in Section 1.2 can be denoted as a function of the effective age to reflect the degradation behavior of the system and effect of maintenance. Thus, maintenance of a system can be characterized by the change in its effective age and the hazard rate. A higher value of hazard rate indicates that the system has a higher probability of failure in the next time unit as compared to a lower hazard rate. When performing selective maintenance, the consequence of a decision on a system's effective age and hazard rate is a deciding factor in what components should be selected and what level of maintenance to perform, to maximize the system's reliability after maintenance [2, 13]. At the same time, care should be taken to ensure that these maintenance actions are performed using available resources.

The first PM model proposed in Nakagawa [14] is a hazard rate adjustment model. In this model, the hazard rate in the next PM interval becomes ah(x)where h(x) is the hazard rate in the previous interval. The adjustment factor is $a \ge 1$ and $x \ge 0$ represents the time elapsed from the previous PM time. The second model is the age reduction model; according to which, if the effective age of a component is t right before the PM, it reduces to bt right after PM, where $0 \le b \le 1$ is the improvement factor for the effective age. The hazard rate adjustment model assumes that the hazard rate right after a PM reduces to zero and increases more quickly as compared to the previous interval before PM. The age reduction model assumes that maintenance reduces the effective age, and right after maintenance the effective age may be greater than zero. The hazard rate remains a function of the effective age. In a more general case, maintenance may not only reduce the effective age but also increase the hazard rate [15]. If the hazard rate function at time $t \in \{0, t_1\}$ is $h_0(t)$, PM at a maintenance break $[t_1, t_2]$ will change the hazard rate to $h_1(t)$ for $t \in \{t_2, t_3\}$. If the effective age of a component (i) before maintenance is B_i then the combined hybrid model, which includes the effect of the hazard

adjustment and age reduction, can be written as:

$$h_1(t_2 + x) = ah_0(b \times B_i + x),$$
 (2.5)

where, $a \ge 1$ and $0 \le b \le 1$, and $x \in \{0, t_3 - t_2\}$. When a = 1, the above model is the same as that for the age reduction model and for b = 0, it is the same as the hazard adjustment model. For selective maintenance, depending on the different maintenance alternatives (l_i) , different values of improvement factors are obtained. This is explained in the next section.

2.3.2 Maintenance alternatives

Whenever a system comes in after a mission, a maintenance decision is to be made for each component. The component can be in either working or failed condition after a mission. Depending on the next mission requirement, the following maintenance/repair options are possible for working/failed components:

Maintenance Option#1: Do nothing $(l_i = 1)$

Maintenance Option#2: Perform imperfect maintenance/repair $(l_i > 1)$ Further, if option#2 is selected, the decision is required for age reduction as well as hazard rate adjustment for the next mission (see Fig.2.1). During the maintenance interval $[t_1, t_2]$, maintenance action performed on a component may change its effective age at the beginning of the next mission, as well as the slope of the hazard rate during the next mission.

This decision-making will be done for each component in the system such that available cost and time are used optimally during the maintenance break and, simultaneously, system reliability for the next mission is maximized. However, for the imperfect repair model, we need to determine the improvement factors as given next:

2.3.3 Age reduction factor

In general, there is a correlation between maintenance quality and the portion of the budget allotted to maintenance. As reported in Lie and Chun [17], the maintenance cost used and the age of the component are two important factors



Figure 2.1: Hybrid imperfect preventive maintenance model

for determining a component's age reduction factor (b). Maintenance cost is related to the improvement done (reduction achieved after maintenance) in a component's effective age [13, 17]. A relationship is provided in [13, 17] for the age-reduction factor:

$$b(l_i) = 1 - \left(\frac{C_i(l_i)}{C_i^R}\right)^m, \qquad (2.6)$$

where $m \ge 0$ is a characteristic constant that determines the exact relationship between maintenance cost and age reduction, $C_i(l_i)$ is the PM cost of the component which depends on the level of maintenance l_i , and C_i^R is the replacement cost of the component *i*. However, the minimal repair cost is not considered in the maintenance cost in formulation (2.6). If the minimal repair cost is included in the maintenance cost, it may give a smaller age reduction value than actually experienced. Since minimal repair does not contribute to the age reduction and only brings a failed component back to the as bad as old (ABAO) condition, its cost should not influence the determination of the age reduction factor either. Therefore, the above formulation is redefined in this chapter. Let Y_i be the state of a component *i* before maintenance, and $Y_i = 0$ denotes that the component is in the failed state and $Y_i = 1$ denotes that the component is in the working state. Then, the age reduction factor is redefined as follows:

$$b(l_i) = \begin{cases} 1 - \left(\frac{C_i(l_i) - C_i^{MR}}{C_i^R}\right)^m, & \text{for } Y_i = 0, \quad 2 \le l_i < N_i, \\ 1 - \left(\frac{C_i(l_i)}{C_i^R}\right)^m, & otherwise. \end{cases}$$
(2.7)

In equation (2.7), minimal repair cost does not influence the age reduction factor in the case of $Y_i = 0$. Here, for the options $2 \leq l_i < N_i$, minimal repair is included in the maintenance model without influencing the determination of the age reduction factor. If the minimal repair option $l_i = 2$, is selected as a maintenance action for a failed component, then $C_i(l_i) - C_i^{MR} = 0$, hence $b(l_i) = 1$. This shows that there is no change in the age of the component when minimal repair is performed. If any of the imperfect repair options, $3 \leq$ $l_i < N_i$ are selected for a failed component, then out of the total maintenance cost, minimal repair cost is used to bring back the component to the ABAO condition and minimal repair does not contribute to any reduction in the component's effective age. The additional cost incurred in the maintenance option $C_i(l_i) - C_i^{MR}$, will determine the level of age reduction $b(l_i)$ for a component *i*.

2.3.4 Characteristic constant

As discussed in Lie and Chun [17] and Liu and Huang [13], a smaller value of m is related to a younger component, whereas, the m value increases as the component ages. However, there is no method or formulation available to determine m. In the present chapter, a formulation of m is proposed which reflects that a component is relatively younger or older. When a component ages, its effective age increases and the remaining useful life (RUL) diminishes. Let T_f be the time to failure of the component and suppose that the component has survived up to the effective age B_i ; then the conditional random variable $T_f - B_i$ (defined when $T_f > B_i$, that is, the remaining time to failure), denotes the component's remaining useful life. A method to calculate (estimate) the expected residual life, often called the mean residual life (MRL), is given as [18]:

MRL =
$$E(T_f - B_i | T_f > B_i) = \frac{\int_{B_i}^{\infty} R(x) dx}{R(B_i)}$$
 (2.8)



Figure 2.2: Variation of parameter m with component's effective age

This chapter defines the characteristic constant of a component, based on its effective age and the MRL. If a component's effective age is less than its MRL, it is assumed to be relatively younger. However, when the MRL of the component is less than its effective age , it is said that the component is relatively old. A new formulation is proposed in this chapter, according to the above definitions, to calculate the *m* value for a component as given in equation (2.9). According to this formulation, if a component is relatively young (when $B_i < MRL$); then m < 1. Similarly, for relatively older components (when $B_i > MRL$); m > 1.

$$m\left(B_{i}\right) = \frac{B_{i}}{\mathrm{MRL}} = \frac{B_{i}}{\left(\frac{\int_{B_{i}}^{\infty} R(x)dx}{R(B_{i})}\right)} = \frac{B_{i} \times R\left(B_{i}\right)}{\int_{B_{i}}^{\infty} R\left(x\right)dx}$$
(2.9)

For example, assuming that a component follows the Weibull distribution with the scale parameter $\alpha = 25$ and the shape parameter $\beta = 1.2$, m is determined at different effective ages (Fig.2.2). It can be seen in Fig.2.2 that as the effective age of the component increases and the MRL decreases, or in other words as the component becomes older, its m value increases. When $B_i < \text{MRL}, m < 1$, while m > 1 for $B_i > \text{MRL}$.

With the new definition of $m(B_i)$, the age reduction factor can be rewritten



Figure 2.3: Age reduction factor versus cost-ratio for different values of m

as:

$$b(B_{i}, l_{i}) = \begin{cases} 1 - \left(\frac{\left(C_{i}(l_{i}) - C_{i}^{MR}\right)}{C_{i}^{R}}\right)^{m(B_{i})}, \text{ for } Y_{i} = 0, \ 2 \le l_{i} < N_{i} \\ 1 - \left(\frac{C_{i}(l_{i})}{C_{i}^{R}}\right)^{m(B_{i})}, \text{ otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(2.10)

It is obvious that as per the new formulation, the age reduction factor depends on the imperfect maintenance/repair level (l_i) as well as the effective age (B_i) of the component. For different values of m, a variation of the age reduction factor $b(B_i)$ with the cost-ratio is shown in Fig.2.3.

Fig.2.3 depicts that the maximum age reduction is possible when a component is replaced. In the case of replacement, $C_i(l_i) = C_i^R$ and $b(B_i, l_i) = 0$. When the cost-ratio is less than 1 – that is the selected maintenance option is other than replacement – the age reduction factor is greater than 0. It is also evident from Fig.2.3 that for a relatively older component (a component with a higher *m* value), higher maintenance cost (cost-ratio) is required to achieve an age reduction that a relatively younger component can achieve with a smaller maintenance cost (cost-ratio). For example, when a component is young and it has a *m* value of 0.4, a cost-ratio of about 0.2 is enough to achieve an age reduction of about 0.5. However, when the component becomes older and its *m* value reaches 1, it needs 0.5 cost-ratio to achieve the same age reduction of 0.5. Our finding is similar to what is discussed in [13, 17].

By defining the characteristic constant as a function of the effective age (B_i) and the age reduction factor as a function of the cost-ratio, the formula (2.10) establishes a way to relate the component's age and maintenance cost with the improvement in its effective age due to maintenance. However, in addition to the effective age, the slope of the hazard rate of a component may also get affected by maintenance. Therefore, the effect of maintenance on the hazard adjustment is also determined in this chapter.

2.3.5 Cost-based hazard adjustment factor

Whenever maintenance is performed on a component, the slope of the hazard rate may also change with the effective age. A higher slope of the hazard rate denotes that the chances of a component failing in the next time unit are higher than when there is a smaller slope. In the literature, it is assumed that the change in the slope of the hazard rate is constant during a particular maintenance break. Constant hazard adjustment factor for a component is considered in [14, 15, 19, 20] and [21]. In addition to the time of a particular maintenance break, the hazard rate after maintenance may also be affected by the used maintenance budget. If the used budget is small, little improvement in component health is expected. The component's hazard rate increment after maintenance will be higher if there were a smaller budget used in maintenance. Thus, the hazard rate adjustment factor after maintenance depends on the amount of resources used. Also, as the component ages, it needs more and more resource to improve its health. There is a need to relate the hazard adjustment factor with the amount of resource used and the effective age of the component.

Following the above discussion, a new hazard adjustment factor is proposed in this chapter for one life cycle of a component. This proposed factor depends on the component's age and the resources used in its maintenance. The characteristic constant m is used in the formulation of the hazard adjustment factor to incorporate the effect of the effective age, while the cost-ratio is used to incorporate the effect of the maintenance budget. The new hazard adjustment factor is defined in equation(2.11).

$$a\left(B_{i},l_{i}\right) = \begin{cases} \frac{p}{\left(\left(p-1\right)+\left(\frac{\left(C_{i}(l_{i})-C_{i}^{MR}\right)}{C_{i}^{R}}\right)^{\frac{1}{m\left(B_{i}\right)}}\right)} \\ for Y_{i} = 0, \ 3 \leq l_{i} < N_{i}, \\ 1, \\ for l_{i} = 1 \text{ and for } Y_{i} = 0, \ l_{i} = 2, \\ \frac{p}{\left(\left(p-1\right)+\left(\frac{C_{i}(l_{i})}{C_{i}^{R}}\right)^{\frac{1}{m\left(B_{i}\right)}}\right)} \\ otherwise, \end{cases}$$
(2.11)

In equation (2.11), p is calculated based on the maximum allowable hazard increment for a component, that is, it is related to the upper limit of the hazard adjustment factor that a component can achieve after a maintenance break. The smaller is the value of p, the larger is the maximum allowable hazard adjustment and vice-versa. The maximum hazard adjustment for a component could be estimated through the historical maintenance data about the system [17] and, accordingly, the p value can be selected. For instance, if the maximum allowable hazard adjustment for a component is found to be 1.2, then the value of p is selected such that $\frac{p}{(p-1)} = 1.2$. This gives a value of p = 6. Now this p value can be used in equation (2.11). When there is no maintenance ($l_i = 1$), or the minimal repair action is performed on a failed component, there is no change in the hazard rate. Similar to our discussions for the age reduction factor in Section 2.3.3, for any imperfect repair action $3 \leq l_i < N_i$ on a component in the failed state $Y_i = 0$, minimal repair does not affect the hazard adjustment factor.

For the same cost-ratio, as the component ages, that is, the *m* value increases, the hazard adjustment factor of the component also increases. At a fixed value of the characteristic constant, that is a fixed effective age, the hazard adjustment factor varies with the amount of maintenance budget used. At the time of selective maintenance, the component's effective age is known; the only decision variable is the level of imperfect maintenance/repair (l_i) . PM cost $C_i(l_i)$ of a component can be determined as given in Section 2.2. With the cost-ratio (PM cost/Replacement cost) in hand at a particular imperfect maintenance level l_i , the corresponding hazard adjustment factor can be found



Figure 2.4: Hazard adjustment factor versus cost-ratio for different values of m (for p=5)

using the proposed formulation (2.11). Fig.2.4 shows the variations of the hazard adjustment factor with respect to the cost-ratio. The maximum allowable value of hazard adjustment factor is selected to be 1.25 (for p=5).

As shown in Fig.2.4, when the cost-ratio is small, i.e., a smaller budget is used for maintenance of a component, the hazard rate will increase faster after maintenance (higher value of hazard adjustment factor) and vice-versa. It also shows that for a fixed hazard adjustment factor, the amount of budget required increases as the component ages (i.e., m increases).

With known m and p values, plots 2.3 and 2.4 can be useful for maintenance managers to determine the amount of budget to invest in order to achieve the desired age reduction and hazard adjustment. The age reduction and hazard adjustment factors are required to be calculated in the case of intermediate maintenance actions only. In the case of no maintenance or minimal repair, there is no change in the effective age or the hazard rate of a component, and after replacement a new life cycle of the component starts. Based on the maintenance decision, the age reduction and the hazard adjustment factors will determine the hazard rate after maintenance, which in turn will determine the system reliability during the next mission. The next section provides information about evaluating system reliability, and the relationship between system reliability and different maintenance options is shown.

2.4 Probability of mission completion and selective maintenance modeling

2.4.1 Functioning probability of a component, subsystem and system

Let's assume that the system has arrived for maintenance after a previous mission and is required to perform the next mission, of length L. For each component i, the status at the end of the previous mission is denoted by Y_i ;

$$Y_i = \begin{cases} 1, \text{ if component } i \text{ is working at the end of the previous mission }, \\ 0, \text{ otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

When a system comes to maintenance after the previous mission, the state Y_i and effective age B_i are known. For every component, a maintenance action is selected. Depending on the maintenance performed (i.e., the decision variable selected l_i $(1 \le l_i \le N_i)$), the component state may change after maintenance. The status of the component at the beginning of the next mission is given by X_i ;

 $X_i = \begin{cases} 1, \text{ if component } i \text{ is working at the beginning of the next mission }, \\ 0, \text{ otherwise.} \end{cases}$

Let p_{i,l_i} be the probability that a component *i*, after undergoing maintenance option l_i , finishes its next mission successfully. This probability depends on the effective age of the component at the beginning of the next mission and shows the reliability of the component for a given mission duration. If the length of the next mission is L, and t_2 is the beginning of the next mission, the component's hazard rate during the next mission $(h_{i,1,l_i} (t_2 + x))$ can be obtained from equation (2.5):

$$h_{i,1,l_i}(t_2 + x) = a(B_i, l_i) \times h_{i,0}(b(B_i, l_i) \times B_i + x), 0 \le x \le L.$$
(2.12)

In $(h_{i,1,l_i}(t_2 + x))$, subscript "1" refers that this is the first maintenance break for the component. The cumulative hazard rate of component *i* for the next mission can be defined as:

$$H_{i,l_i}(x) = \int_0^L h_{i,1,l_i}(t_2 + x) \, dx.$$
(2.13)

The probability of this component successfully completing the next mission is:

$$p_{i,l_i} = \exp\left(-H_{i,l_i}(x)\right).$$
 (2.14)

Thus, the reliability of component i can be defined as:

$$R_{i,l_i} = p_{i,l_i} \times X_i. \tag{2.15}$$

Hence, subsystem reliability where components within a subsystem are connected in a parallel arrangement can be defined as:

$$R_{i}(\boldsymbol{l}) = 1 - \prod_{\gamma'=1}^{n_{\gamma}} \left(1 - R_{i,l_{i}}(\gamma, \gamma')\right), \qquad (2.16)$$

where $l = \{l_1, ..., l_i, ..., l_n\}$ is a vector comprising the maintenance decision variable l_i for all components in the system and $R_{i,l_i}(\gamma, \gamma')$ is the reliability of component *i* during the next mission as given in equation (2.15). This component *i* is also the γ' th component in the subsystem γ . Similarly, for the whole system where the subsystems are connected in a series, the system reliability for the next mission can be given as:

$$R(\mathbf{l}) = \prod_{\gamma=1}^{s} R_{i}(\mathbf{l}) = \prod_{\gamma=1}^{s} \left(1 - \prod_{\gamma'=1}^{n_{\gamma}} \left(1 - R_{i,l_{i}}(\gamma, \gamma') \right) \right).$$
(2.17)

The probability to finishing the next mission can be recursively determined for each component using its initial state, effective age at the beginning of the next mission, and mission duration. Thus, the reliability for the system can be determined using equation (2.17).

2.4.2 Selective maintenance modeling

If a system comes to maintenance after a mission with a known state Y_i , effective age B_i , and lifetime distribution parameters for all components, due to limited resources, only a subset of maintenance action can be performed. Thus the selective maintenance model is intended to:

- 1. identify the components (i) to be selected and determine maintenance action (l_i) on the selected components,
- 2. find the budget $(C_i(l_i))$ to be invested in each of the selected components,
- 3. find the amount of time $(T_i(l_i))$ to be invested in each of the selected components,
- 4. maximize the system reliability $(R(\mathbf{l}))$ during the next mission.

The associated integer decision variable is l_i depending on which time $(T_i(l_i))$ and cost $(C_i(l_i))$ involved in maintenance are determined for each component. Also, system reliability (R(l)) is determined for any subset of maintenance actions following equation (2.17). Let the budget constraint on the total maintenance cost during the maintenance break be given by C_0 and available maintenance duration be T_0 . The non-linear formulation to maximize the probability of successfully completing the next mission is developed as:

Objective:

Max
$$R(\mathbf{l}) = \prod_{\gamma=1}^{s} \left(1 - \prod_{\gamma'=1}^{n_{\gamma}} \left(1 - R_{i,l_{i}}(\gamma, \gamma') \right) \right),$$
 (2.18)

Subject to:

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} C_i(l_i) \le C_0, \tag{2.19}$$

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} T_i(l_i) \le T_0, \tag{2.20}$$

$$R_{i,l_i} = p_{i,l_i} \times X_i, \tag{2.21}$$

$$V_i = \begin{cases} 1, \text{ if } l_i > 1, \\ 0, \text{ otherwise,} \end{cases}$$
(2.22)

$$X_i = \begin{cases} Y_i + V_i , \text{ if } Y_i = 0, \\ Y_i, \text{ otherwise,} \end{cases}$$
(2.23)

$$1 \le l_i \le N_i. \tag{2.24}$$

In this formulation, constraints (2.19) and (2.20) exhibit the limited available resources to perform maintenance. A component's reliability during the next mission is determined using equation (2.21), and constraints (2.22) and (2.23) set the component state at the beginning of the next mission depending on the state at the end of the previous mission and the maintenance action performed. Constraint (2.24) shows the available maintenance options for a component.

2.5 Solution methodology

Selective maintenance optimization for binary systems under imperfect repair is a nonlinear programming problem as presented in equations (2.18)-(2.24). Due to their ease of use and adaptability to the problem, evolutionary algorithms (like genetic algorithm (GA), differential evolution (DE), etc.) are widely used in maintenance optimization [10, 13, 22]. In this thesis, DE [23] is used to solve the selective maintenance problem. It is to be noted here that any other evolutionary algorithm can also be used to solve the problem. However, comparison of solution approaches is beyond the scope of this chapter and not discussed here.

To apply an algorithm to the problem, solution representation is an important procedure. Each solution string in the population has n elements. For each component i, the maintenance level $l_i \in \{1, ..., N_i\}$ is to be determined. Thus the possible maintenance alternative for the whole system is given by a string $\boldsymbol{l} = \{l_1, ..., l_i, ..., l_n\}$. For each solution point, the maintenance budget and time can be determined. For example, let us consider a system with three subsystems connected in a series, where each subsystem has two components connected in parallel (thus six components in total). Assume that for the components, $Y_i = \{1, 0, 1, 0, 0, 1\}$, $c_{i,l_i}^{fix} = \$2$ (in '000), and $t_{i,l_i}^{fix} = 2$ hrs, $C_i^{MR} = \$4(\text{in '000})$, $T_i^{MR} = 4$ hrs, $C_i^R = \$10$ (in '000) and

 $T_i^R = 10$ hrs, respectively. Let the total possible number of actions (N_i) be six for each working components and seven for each failed component. For intermediate maintenance/repair actions, $c_{i,l_i} = \{\$5,\$6,\$7,\$8\}$ (in '000) and $t_{i,l_i} = \{5 \text{ hr}, 6 \text{ hr}, 7 \text{ hr}, 8 \text{ hr}\}$ ($2 \leq l_i < N_i$ in the case of working components, and $3 \leq l_i < N_i$ for components in the failed state). Then, for a specific solution string generated during the optimization process, say, $l = \{1, 3, 6, 5, 2, 2\}$, the following cost and time are observed. Component (1, 1) does not undergo any change. Component (1, 2), which was failed before maintenance, is in working condition now and its maintenance cost is $c_{i,l_i}^{fix} + c_{i,l_i} = \$2 + \$5 = \7 (in '000). Similarly, maintenance time for component (1, 2) is seven hours. Component (2, 1) was in the working state at the time of maintenance but now it is replaced; hence, the total used cost is $c_{i,l_i}^{fix} + c_{i,l_i} = c_{i,l_i}^{fix} + C_i^R = \$2 + \$10 = \12 (in '000). Likewise, time to perform maintenance for component (2, 1) is 12 hrs. In an analogous way, cost and time for other components can be calculated.

With the level of imperfect maintenance/repair as the decision variable, the cost and the time to perform maintenance can be determined as shown above. The effective age and the hazard rate at the beginning of the next mission can be calculated by using imperfect maintenance/repair model discussed in Section 2.3. With the above information, system reliability can be evaluated as discussed in Section 2.4.

2.6 Results and discussion

2.6.1 Illustrative example

To demonstrate the advantages of the proposed model, an illustrative case is taken from Cassady et al. [6]. Their model is a special case of the proposed imperfect maintenance/repair model. If we restrict our model to minimal repair and replacement as the only possible maintenance actions, and consider time as the only constraint, it will be the same as [6]. In this example, a series parallel system is considered which consists of two subsystems connected in a series. Each subsystem has two components connected in parallel. This system is shown in Fig.2.5.



Figure 2.5: A series-parallel system

It is assumed that there are four intermediate maintenance actions possible for each component other than replacement or minimal repair, thus $N_i=6$ and $N_i=7$ for all working and failed components, respectively. In this example, time and cost are further divided based on Y_i , whether a component was working $(Y_i = 1)$ or failed $(Y_i = 0)$ at the time of maintenance. For $Y_i = 1$, $T_i^R = T_i^{WR}$ and $C_i^R = C_i^{WR}$ and for $Y_i = 0$, $T_i^R = T_i^{FR}$ and $C_i^R = C_i^{FR}$, respectively. Here, T_i^{WR} and C_i^{WR} are the time and cost of replacement when $Y_i = 1$ and T_i^{FR} and C_i^{FR} are the time and cost of replacement when $Y_i = 0$. It is assumed here that for intermediate maintenance actions, associated time and cost varies linearly as: $t_{i,l_i} = (l_i - 1) \times \Delta t_i^W$ and $c_{i,l_i} = (l_i - 1) \times \Delta c_i^W$ for $Y_i = 1$ and $t_{i,l_i} = T_i^{MR} + (l_i - 2) \times \Delta t_i^F$ and $c_{i,l_i} = C_i^{MR} + (l_i - 2) \times \Delta c_i^F$ for $Y_i = 0$. Here Δt_i^W , Δc_i^W , Δt_i^F , and Δc_i^F indicate the time and cost required to increase the intermediate maintenance level by unity for working and failed components, respectively. It is assumed that p=8 for each component in the system as shown in equation (2.11). The system parameters, time required for various maintenance actions and costs associated with maintenance of the components are given in Table 2.1.

The next mission length is L = 8 time units. Maintenance is performed within a given time window and available budget such that the maximum system reliability is achieved. Since fixed maintenance cost was not considered in the original problem, it is assumed here that t_{i,l_i}^{fix} and c_{i,l_i}^{fix} is zero for all components.

To solve the problem and compare the results, the example is analyzed and selective maintenance decisions and associated cost and time are investigated.

	Δc^F_i	-	Ц	0	1.5
	C^{FR}_i	12	12	14	15
2	Δc^W_i	2	1.75	1.5	1.6
	C^{WR}_i	12	12	14	15
	C_i^{MR}	9	IJ	ъ	9
	Δt^F_i	0.25	0.25	0.2	0.2
	T^{FR}_i	1	Η	7	7
	Δt^W_i	0.25	0.25	0.2	0.2
1	T^{WR}_i	5	IJ	4	4
	T_i^{MR}	3	က	0	2
	B_i	15	20	∞	15
1	Y_i	-	1	0	Η
	eta_i	1.5	1.5	c:	က
	α_i	15	15	20	20
	i	H	2	က	4

Table 2.1: System parameters, maintenance time and cost

Effect of resource limitations and its sensitivity to the maintenance decision, role of characteristic constant on component selection, and effects of different imperfect maintenance/repair models for system reliability evaluation are discussed in detail. In the following discussion, IM shows the intermediate maintenance, WR is the replacement of a working component, MR is the minimal repair, FR denotes the replacement of a failed component, and DN is do nothing as the maintenance action. A detailed discussion is given in the following section.

2.6.2 Selective maintenance decision with time limit only

At first, we find the optimal solution when only time is limited (16 units), which was also assumed in the original problem. Results obtained by the proposed model is the same as those obtained by Cassady et al. [6]. The maximum reliability achieved is 0.8925. In this case all components are replaced. The age of all components at the beginning of the next mission becomes zero. Thus our model is verified by this result. Since time was only considered as an available resource by Cassady et al. [6], we first compared the proposed hybrid model with only time as a constraint. It is assumed that available time is $T_o=9$ units without any limitation on the available budget. The results are shown in Table 2.2.

Table 2.2 shows that when only replacement and minimal repair are considered, the maximum achievable system reliability is 0.7753. However, after incorporating imperfect maintenance/repair, the maximum achievable system reliability increases to 0.7969, an increase of more than 2%. In the first case, components 2 and 3 are selected for replacement, but two units of time remain unused because it is not possible to replace any of the remaining components within this unused time. In the second case, since intermediate maintenance action is possible due to imperfect maintenance/repair, components 1 and 4 are also selected in addition to the replacement of components 2 and 3. Thus, out of the remaining 2 units, 1.8 units of time is used for imperfect maintenance/repair and system reliability is further improved. Though all four of the components are in working condition in both cases, there is a difference in

· > ·	Vith in	aperfect	repair	(Proposed)	Replac	ement	and mir	nimal repair
	$\frac{nodel}{l_i^*}$	T_i^*	X_i^*	A_i^*	l_i	T_i	X_i	A_{i}
	[M*	-		7.8071	DN*	0		15
· >	VR^*	ഹ		0	WR	ស	Η	0
<u> </u>	${}^{\mathrm{F}}\mathrm{R}^{*}$	2	1	0	\mathbf{FR}	7	1	0
	IM	0.8		12.8936	DN	0	1	15
1		$\sum = 8.8$				$\sum = 7$		
$ \bigcirc$.7969				0.7753			

Table 2.2: Selective maintenance decision and comparison when only replacement/minimal repair are used and when imperfect =9 units)repair/maintenance is included with only time as a constraint. (T_{\prime}

* T_i =Time spent on (i), X_i =state of (i) after maintenance, $1 \leq l_i \leq 6$ for $Y_i = 1$, $1 \leq l_i \leq 7$ for $Y_i = 0$, A_i = effective age after maintenance, IM= imperfect maintenance, WR=replacement of a working component, FR=replacement of a failed component, DN = do nothing. the effective age of the components at the beginning of the next mission. In the first case, the effective age of components 1 and 4 remains unchanged to 15 units each. But in the second case, the effective age of these components reduces to 7.8071 and 12.8936 time units, respectively.

2.6.3 Selective maintenance decision with both time and cost limits

Now, additional cost limitation (C_o) is introduced in the above problem and its effect on the maintenance decision is analyzed. It is assumed that $C_o=25$ units and $T_o=9$ units. The results for this case are shown in Table 2.3. It can be seen that with the additional cost constraint, the maintenance decision changes. For the case of only replacement and minimal repair as available maintenance options, the budget is sufficient to replace only component 2 and perform a minimal repair to component 3. With these actions, the system reliability is 0.6140 only during the next mission. When imperfect maintenance/repair is considered, the system reliability for the next mission increases to 0.7293. With minimal repair and replacement as the maintenance options, only 7 time units and 17 cost units are used and remaining time and budget are unused. However, when imperfect maintenance/repair is considered, a total 7.8 time units and all of the available 25 cost units are consumed.

It is obvious that incorporating imperfect maintenance/repair as maintenance options makes it possible to increase the system reliability by more than 11%, which is a large difference. Hence, it is important to include the imperfect maintenance/repair as an action for selective maintenance. It provides flexibility to use available resources in an optimal manner such that the system reliability is maximized. Depending on the available resources, the number of components selected and allocation of resources to these components has also changed. As can be seen in Tables 2.2 and 2.3, for a hybrid imperfect model with limitations on time only, all four components are selected for maintenance. Of those four, two are replaced and two undergo intermediate maintenance. However, with cost as an additional constraint, two components are selected and only one of those two is replaced. Hence, the allocation of
(i)	With ir	mperfect r	epair (P ₁	roposed		Repla	cement ε	and mini	mal re	pair
	model)					only				
	l_i^*	T_i^*	$C_{i^{*}}$	X_i^*	A_i^*	l_i	T_i	C_i	X_i	A_{i}
	DN*	0	0	-	15	DN	0	0		15
	WR^*	5	12	Ļ	0	WR	ŋ	12		0
	IM^*	2.8	13	H	2.7466	MR	2	ŋ		20
	DN	0	0	Ļ	15	DN	0	0		15
		$\sum =7.8$	$\sum =25$				$\sum =7$	$\sum =17$		
	0.7293					0.6140				

Table 2.3: Selective maintenance decision and comparison when only replacement/minimal repair is used and when imperfect repair/maintenance is included with both time and cost constraints ($T_{\circ} = 9$ units. $C_{\circ} = 25$ units)

* T_i =Time spent on (i), C_i =cost spent on (i), X_i =state of (i) after maintenance, $1 \le l_i \le 6$ for $Y_i = 1$, $1 \le l_i \le 7$ for $Y_i = 0$, A_i = effective age after maintenance, DN= do nothing, WR=replacement of a working component, IM= imperfect maintenance, MR= minimal repair. resource is also critical while making decisions about selective maintenance. It also verifies that simultaneous consideration of all components is required for selective maintenance in the sense that the optimal allocation of resources is possible. If one component is considered at a time then optimal allocation would not be possible.

2.6.4 Effect of characteristic constant on the maintenance decision

Another noticeable observation is about the components' selection for maintenance. It is found that components 2 and 3 are selected to be repaired in all cases. The characteristic constant m values for all four components – 1, 2, 3, and 4 – are 1.813, 2.66, 0.752, and 2.30, respectively. Component 2 has the maximum and component 3 has the minimum m value. The mvalue shows that component 2 is relatively older; investing resources into this component for maintenance (other than replacement) will not result in considerable improvement in reliability. Hence, replacing component 2 facilitates better system reliability. Because component 3 is relatively younger, resource investment will result in incrementally better system reliability. Hence, component 3 is a suitable candidate upon which to perform minimal or intermediate maintenance actions within available (and limited) resources.

2.6.5 Sensitivity of maintenance resources

There could be instances when the maintenance crew is limited in terms of one resource but has flexibility on others. For example, a maintenance crew can have a fixed time limit, but might have flexibility with the budget. Similarly, a maintenance crew might have a tight budget but have flexibility in terms of time to perform maintenance tasks. In such conditions, it is important to find the effect of varying resources on the final system reliability so that an optimal allocation of resources is possible. Thus sensitivity of the selective maintenance decision with respect to the resource limitation is required to be investigated. To find the effect of the variation of time and cost limits, see the plot in Fig.2.6.



Figure 2.6: Sensitivity of system reliability with resource variation

Fig.2.6 shows the variation of the cost with the system reliability for different time limits (6, 7.5, 9, 12, and 16 time units). Such a plot is helpful in the budget and time estimation to achieve a certain reliability limit. For instance, 63.54% system reliability is achievable with 6 time units and an investment of 25 cost units. However, if the available time is 9 units, 73% system reliability can be achieved by investing 25 cost units only.

It can also be observed from Fig.2.6 that if one resource is constrained and the other resource is increased to achieve higher reliability, there is a limit after which no increase in system reliability is possible. For example, with $T_o=12$ time units, the maximum achievable reliability is 0.8589, which is achieved with a cost consumption of 38 units. A further increase in the maintenance budget is useless as there is no time available to consume that extra cost. Hence, no further increase in the the system reliability is possible. A similar observation can be found if the cost limit is kept constant and the time limit varies. As shown for $C_o=30$ units, an increase in T_o from 7.5 to 16 units does not improve system reliability further from 0.7753. Hence, a sensitivity analysis helps in deciding how to allocate resources optimally and perform maintenance/repair of components so as to achieve maximum system reliability. Such an analysis is helpful in deciding whether to use extra resources, especially if doing so would not improve system performance considerably. For example, for $T_o=9$, 12, and 16 units, an increase in cost limit C_o from 30 to 35 units leads to an increase in the system reliability by less than 2%. Hence, a maintenance manager can decide whether it is worth spending extra time or cost to make a minimal change in the system reliability.

2.6.6 System reliability and imperfect maintenance models

Since the proposed imperfect maintenance/repair model is a hybrid model which includes both the age reduction and hazard adjustment, it can be generalized to any of these two models as discussed in Section 2.3. With $T_o = 9$ units and $C_o=25$ units as constraints, the age reduction and hazard adjustment models are also compared with the proposed hybrid model. It is found that for the age reduction and hazard adjustment models, the next mission system reliability is 0.7324 and 0.88, respectively. The system reliability is higher for the individual imperfect models as compared to the hybrid model (0.7293). This is because in the age reduction model, there is no hazard rate increment after maintenance (i.e., there is lesser probability of failure), and hence a higher reliability is achieved. For only hazard adjustment model, just after maintenance, the hazard rate starts with zero during the next mission (for all cases except minimal repair and no maintenance). Hence, a higher system reliability is achieved. In the hybrid model, both the age reduction of the components as well as the hazard rate increment are conceived, which is more realistic. Due to the combined effect of these two factors, system reliability is less. A similar observation was found in Lin et al. [24] that for a hybrid imperfect repair model more frequent PM is needed than an age reduction or hazard adjustment model because in a case with a hybrid imperfect repair, there is lower reliability. Our results are in line with the above outcome.

From the above discussions, it can be concluded that selective maintenance under imperfect maintenance/repair provides better reliability than selective maintenance with minimal repair and/or replacement only. It is also observed that a relatively younger component responds better to the resource allocated than an older component. However, allocation of resources depends on the state of the components as well as the overall system performance. Also, it is advantageous for a maintenance manager to be aware of the sensitivity of the system performance with respect to the resource limitations. In a flexible resource environment, it is suggested to determine the impact that variations in resources have on the system performance before any maintenance decision is made.

2.7 Summary

In this chapter, a single mission selective maintenance problem for binary systems under imperfect maintenance/repair is addressed. A more generalized hybrid imperfect maintenance model is used to formulate the components' improvement after maintenance/repair. This model includes both the age reduction and the hazard adjustment factors. A formulation for the characteristic constant m is also proposed, which determines whether a component is relatively younger or older. Based on the probability of successfully completing a mission, a selective maintenance model is formulated. This problem is solved and comparisons are provided between the proposed model and earlier methods where imperfect maintenance quality was not considered. Incorporating imperfect maintenance/repair action into selective maintenance yields better system output. Only the maintainable hazard rate is studied in this chapter; that is, the hazard rate considered in this chapter is affected by maintenance actions. Both the maintainable and non-maintainable hazard rates for a single mission selective maintenance problem will be studied in Chapter 3. When more than one mission is desired in a planning horizon, it is necessary to schedule selective maintenance. Simulating the dynamic probability of successfully completing the mission for multiple subsequent missions will be explored in Chapter 4. A system may also have multiple states. The selective maintenance problem for a multistate system will be solved in Chapter 5.

Bibliography

- M. Pandey, M.J. Zuo, and R. Moghaddass. Selective maintenance for binary systems using age-based imperfect repair model. In *Proceedings of* 2012 International Conference on Quality, Reliability, Risk, Maintenance, and Safety Engineering, ICQR2MSE 2012, pages 385–389, 2012.
- [2] M. Pandey, M.J. Zuo, R. Moghaddass, and M.K. Tiwari. Selective maintenance for binary systems under imperfect repair. *Reliability Engineering* and System Safety, 113(1):42–51, 2013.
- [3] Mayank Pandey, Yu Liu, and Ming J. Zuo. Reliability Modeling with Applications Essays in Honor of Professor Toshio Nakagawa on His 70th Birthday, chapter Selective Maintenance for Complex Systems Considering Imperfect Maintenance Efficiency, pages 17–49. World Scientific (Singapore), 2013. doi: 10.1142/9789814571944_0002.
- [4] H. Zhu, F. Liu, X. Shao, Q. Liu, and Y. Deng. A cost-based selective maintenance decision-making method for machining line. *Quality and Reliability Engineering International*, 27(2):191–201, 2011.
- [5] W.F. Rice, C.R. Cassady, and J.A. Nachlas. Optimal maintenance plans under limited maintenance time. In *Proceedings of the Seventh Industrial Engineering Research Conference, Banff, Canada*, 1998.
- [6] C.R. Cassady, E.A. Pohl, and W.P. Murdock. Selective maintenance modeling for industrial systems. *Journal of Quality in Maintenance En*gineering, 7(2):104–117, 2001.
- [7] C.R. Cassady, W.P. Murdock, and E.A. Pohl. Selective maintenance

for support equipment involving multiple maintenance actions. *European* Journal of Operational Research, 129(2):252–258, 2001.

- [8] K. Schneider and C.R. Cassady. Fleet performance under selective maintenance. pages 571–576, 2004.
- [9] R. Rajagopalan and C.R. Cassady. An improved selective maintenance solution approach. Journal of Quality in Maintenance Engineering, 12 (2):172–185, 2006.
- [10] T. Lust, O. Roux, and F. Riane. Exact and heuristic methods for the selective maintenance problem. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 197(3):1166–1177, 2009.
- [11] I.M. Iyoob, C.R. Cassady, and E.A. Pohl. Establishing maintenance resource levels using selective maintenance. *Engineering Economist*, 51(2): 99–114, 2006.
- [12] L.M. Maillart, C.R. Cassady, C. Rainwater, and K. Schneider. Selective maintenance decision-making over extended planning horizons. *IEEE Transactions on Reliability*, 58(3):462–469, 2009.
- [13] Y. Liu and H.Z. Huang. Optimal selective maintenance strategy for multistate systems under imperfect maintenance. *IEEE Transactions on Reliability*, 59(2):356–367, 2010.
- [14] T. Nakagawa. Sequential imperfect preventive maintenance policies. *IEEE Transactions on Reliability*, 37(3):295–298, 1988.
- [15] D. Lin, M.J. Zuo, and R.C.M. Yam. Sequential imperfect preventive maintenance models with two categories of failure modes. *Naval Research Logistics*, 48(2):172–183, 2001.
- [16] P.E. Labeau and M.C. Segovia. Effective age models for imperfect maintenance. Proceedings of the Institution of Mechanical Engineers, Part O: Journal of Risk and Reliability, 225(2):117–130, 2011.

- [17] C.H. Lie and Y.H. Chun. Algorithm for preventive maintenance policy. *IEEE Transactions on Reliability*, R-35(1):71–75, 1986.
- [18] D. Banjevic. Remaining useful life in theory and practice. Metrika, 69 (2-3):337–349, 2009.
- [19] S. El-Ferik and M. Ben-Daya. Age-based hybrid model for imperfect preventive maintenance. *IIE Transactions (Institute of Industrial Engineers)*, 38(4):365–375, 2006.
- [20] J.-H. Lim and D.H. Park. Optimal periodic preventive maintenance schedules with improvement factors depending on number of preventive maintenances. Asia-Pacific Journal of Operational Research, 24(1):111–124, 2007.
- [21] W. Liao, E. Pan, and L. Xi. Preventive maintenance scheduling for repairable system with deterioration. *Journal of Intelligent Manufacturing*, 21(6):875–884, 2010.
- [22] G. Levitin and A. Lisnianski. Optimization of imperfect preventive maintenance for multi-state systems. *Reliability Engineering and System* Safety, 67(2):193–203, 2000.
- [23] J. Brest, S. Greiner, B. Bokovi, M. Mernik, and V. Zumer. Self-adapting control parameters in differential evolution: A comparative study on numerical benchmark problems. *IEEE Transactions on Evolutionary Computation*, 10(6):646–657, 2006.
- [24] D. Lin, M.J. Zuo, and R.C.M. Yam. General sequential imperfect preventive maintenance models. *International Journal of Reliability, Quality* and Safety Engineering, 7(3):253–266, 2000.

Chapter 3

Selective Maintenance Considering Two Types of Failure Modes

Selective maintenance under imperfect maintenance is presented in Chapter 2, where the effect of cost and age on the imperfect maintenance improvement factors are modeled. It is assumed in Chapter 2 that only maintainable hazard rate is present in the system and it is affected by the maintenance actions. However, as mentioned in Section 1.3.2, the hazard rate due to non-maintainable failures is not affected by maintenance. Therefore, it is important to study the result of selective maintenance when both the maintainable and non-maintainable hazard rates define the failure behavior of components in the system. In this chapter a model is developed to incorporate the presence of the two types of failure modes and their effect on the selective maintenance decision making.

This chapter is organized as follows. The introduction is provided in Section 3.1, followed by preventive maintenance (PM) models in Section 3.2. In Section 3.2, a relationship between the two types of hazard rates and how they change the imperfect maintenance model are defined. System reliability evaluation and selective maintenance modeling is provided in Section 3.3. The solution methodology is presented in Section 3.4. Results and discussions are given in Section 3.5. Summary of the chapter is given in Section 3.6. Preliminary work related to this chapter is published in the conference proceedings [1]. Detailed model and results have been accepted for publication as a journal paper [2].¹ This chapter largely covers the work presented in the journal paper [2].

3.1 Introduction

All equipment and systems deteriorate over time and need maintenance to improve their reliability and availability. If a system is not able to perform its intended function(s), it is said to have failed. As discussed in Section 1.3.2, all technical items are designed to fulfill one or more functions; a failure mode is thus defined as non-fulfillment of one of these functions [3]. Thus, if the corresponding function is unavailable, this is described as "failure with respect to a given failure mode of the system [4]." PM of a machine may include lubrication, tightening screws, cleaning, and shaft alignment. But such PM activities can only influence the failure modes that are affected by the working conditions associated with PMs. PM activities can reduce the hazard rate of such failure modes. These failure modes are called maintainable failure modes. However, the hazard rate of the non-maintainable failure modes cannot be changed by PM activities. These failure modes are related to the inherent design of a system, such as a crack in a shaft or gear.

It is possible to maintain or replace some components of a system in order to prevent the failure modes relevant to these components. However, failures associated with the fatigue or wear of the system over time are usually not maintainable. One type of failure mode may be affected by another type of failure mode in a system [5]. It is suggested in Yang et al. [6] that maintenance decisions and maintenance resource allocations may be affected by the type and frequency of these failure modes. The interaction between different failure modes and their effect on the system design, performance [7, 8], and

¹Versions of this chapter have been accepted for publication in in "M.Pandey, and M.J. Zuo, Selective Maintenance Considering Two Types of Failure Modes. *International Journal of Strategic Engineering Asset Management*, accepted in July 2013", and published in "M. Pandey, M.J. Zuo, and D.D. Cuong, Selective maintenance for a multi-component system with two types of failure modes under age-based imperfect maintenance, *Proceedings of* 19th ISSAT conference on Reliability and Quality in Design, pages 439-443, 5-7 August 2013."

maintenance decision making [9], are critical. In this chapter, the interaction between the two types of failure modes is studied to find their effect on the selective maintenance decision making.

Several examples have been reported in the literature in which different failures within a system are coupled. In Zequeira and Brenguer [4], an example of the electric truck motor is provided, which is a complex series system. In this system, damage in the armature winding (a non-maintainable failure) may increase the system's temperature, which may cause the lubrication to burn more quickly, resulting in inadequate lubrication (a maintainable failure). It is also mentioned in [4] that the interdependence of failures can be used to study their effects on the overall system reliability. Another example would be a belt conveyor system, in which the wear and tear of the conveyor structure (a non-maintainable failure) may increase the vibration level that may then accelerate the idler bearing failure, which is a maintainable failure for the conveyor system. It may also result in the slipping of the conveyor belt, which is a maintainable failure mode. Similarly, the coating of the pulley wears off over a period of time, which is a non-maintainable type of damage. It may lead to increased friction and may cause the belt joints to fail, which is a maintainable type of failure.

As mentioned in Section 1.3.2, whether a failure mode is maintainable or not, depends on the system boundary definition as well. A bearing crack failure is non-maintainable type of failure if the bearing itself is considered as a system. However, when bearing is one of the several components in a system and can be replaced along with other components, bearing crack should be considered as a maintainable failure mode with respect to that system.

In Lin et al. [10], the concept of maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes is used. They scheduled maintenance activities for a system with these two types of failure modes. They assumed that the maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes were independent and there was no interaction between the components in the system that were experiencing the nonmaintainable and/or maintainable failures. However, an interaction between components experiencing the two types of failures may exist that characterizes the system degradation behavior. It is mentioned in [4] that the interaction between components can be used to characterize the system degradation. This interaction may include vibration or high temperature. They studied the maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes and suggested that there may exist a relationship between the two failure modes and can be stated in terms of the hazard rates. They suggested that the hazard rate due to the maintainable failure modes is related to the hazard rate due to the nonmaintainable failure modes. Such a relation allows one to take into account the possible interactions between the failure modes when the failures are coupled. They proposed a relation between the hazard rates due to the maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes by using a coupling function. However, determination of this function was difficult.

Another relationship between the hazard rates due to the maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes is proposed in Castro [11]. It is shown in [11] that the hazard rate due to the maintainable failure modes depends on the cumulative effect of the hazard rate due to the non-maintainable failure modes. It is suggested in Lin et al. [10] that the hazard rate due to non-maintainable failure modes depends on the effective age of the component. However, [11] suggested that the hazard rate due to non-maintainable failure modes depends on the calendar age (excluding downtime) of the component up to the last maintenance. Both of the above assumptions have their shortcomings. The effective age of a component is affected by a maintenance action. Therefore, the hazard rate due to the non-maintainable failure modes will be lower for an effective age-based model as given in [10] as compared to a calendar age-based model as presented in [11]. The latter is more logical because non-maintainable failure modes are not affected by a maintenance action, and therefore the associated hazard rate is a continuously increasing function. If this hazard rate depends on the effective age, which may decrease after maintenance, it will no longer be a continuously increasing function. Further, in [11], the hazard rate of the maintainable failure modes during a mission was assumed to be dependent on the hazard rate of the non-maintainable failure modes up to the last maintenance only. It did not consider the interaction between these two hazard rate functions during the current mission. Therefore, the hazard rate due to the maintainable failure modes during the current mission evaluated by [11] is inaccurate. Recently, Chen et al. [12] applied the model presented in [11] and assumed that the cumulative hazard rate due to non-maintainable failure modes during the period immediately preceding the current calendar time affected the hazard rate due to maintainable failure modes. This consideration was also not logical. It is more reasonable to assume that non-maintainable failure modes up to the current calendar time affect the hazard rate due to maintainable failure modes. In this chapter, we have proposed a model in which the hazard rate due to the maintainable failure modes depends on the instantaneous hazard rate due to the non-maintainable failure modes.

Maintenance is critical to a system's performance and its reliability. Maintenance strategy aims to determine a trade-off between profits and the maintenance budget [13]. PM actions may increase the lifetime of a piece of equipment and decrease its breakdown frequency. As given in Section 1.3.1, traditionally, it is assumed that the maintenance of a system can improve its condition to as good as new (AGAN, also called replacement) or as bad as old (ABAO) also called minimal repair). However, this assumption is not always realized in practice. For example, if only a few components are replaced, the whole system can be considered to be in between AGAN and ABAO conditions [14]. Such a maintenance policy is called imperfect maintenance. The system's effective age or hazard rate function can be adjusted to model the effect of a maintenance action [15, 16]. The improvement factors in the hazard rate and the effective age were introduced by Nakagawa [17] to consider the effect of imperfect maintenance. Later, Lin et al. [18] proposed that a maintenance action can simultaneously affect the effective age and the hazard rate of a system. They introduced a hybrid imperfect PM model to represent the effect of the maintenance in which the effective age of a system is reduced by a factor and the hazard rate due to maintainable failure modes increases by a factor after maintenance. It is assumed in [11] that after maintenance, the system is restored to as good as new condition with respect to the maintainable failure modes. In Chapter 2, we have developed the cost and effective age-based imperfect maintenance factors for the age reduction and hazard adjustment. Based on the model presented in Chapter 2, we have modified the imperfect maintenance factors for age reduction and hazard adjustment considering the two types of failure modes. This new hybrid imperfect maintenance model has been used in this chapter, and selective maintenance decision has been made for a series-parallel system.

Selective maintenance is required when it is not possible to perform all feasible maintenance actions due to limited resources. In modern industries and military applications, a system is often required to perform successive missions with a break between them. Because each of the available maintenance options consumes some maintenance resources like time and cost, an optimal allocation of resources is required. Selective maintenance was introduced by Rice et al. [19] for a series-parallel system with identical components and limited maintenance time. They assumed a constant hazard rate and that replacement was the only possible maintenance action. Later, Cassady et al. [20] considered both the cost and time as constraints and developed a maintenance optimization model for series-parallel structures. In Cassady et al. [21], it was assumed that a component's lifetime followed the Weibull distribution. Minimal repair and replacement were considered as possible maintenance actions. Although they considered the Weibull distribution, their study was limited in the sense that time was the only resource constraint. In Schneider and Cassady [22], selective maintenance for multiple systems, termed as a fleet, was performed.

Lust et al. [23] found that for a system with a large number of components, the optimization problem became combinatorial in nature, and the enumeration method was not useful. They found that Tabu search was useful in solving selective maintenance optimization problems. In Iyoob et al. [24], a resource allocation problem was solved for the subsequent missions under selective maintenance. Liu and Huang [25] assumed that only the effective age of a system was affected by maintenance actions. They did not consider the change in the hazard rate due to maintenance. None of the previous works in selective maintenance considered the presence of the two types of failure modes in a system. In all of the previous works on selective maintenance, it was assumed that all failure modes in a system are maintainable. As explained earlier, some failure modes may not be maintainable. For example, gear crack, bearing failure, fatigue, and overall wear of equipment cannot be maintained. However, conveyor belt joint failure, conveyor belt slippage, and lubrication loss are maintainable types of failures.

In this chapter, we first define a relationship between maintainable and nonmaintainable types of failure modes. The maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes for a component are related in a manner that is similar to one described by [11]; however, we have assumed that imperfect maintenance is also possible for a component with respect to maintainable failure modes. We further propose that the hazard rate due to maintainable failure modes is related to the hazard rate due to non-maintainable failure modes up to the current calendar age, and not just up to the previous maintenance break as proposed in the model presented in [11]. We have developed an imperfect maintenance model with the two types of failure modes. Based on the model presented in Chapter 2, a new characteristic constant is defined in this chapter, and a system reliability equation is derived using the characteristic constant. It is followed by a formulation for the selective maintenance model with the maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes under hybrid imperfect maintenance. The aim is to determine the effect of the two types of failure modes on selective maintenance decision-making.

A multi-component series-parallel system is studied in this chapter. It has several subsystems connected in a series arrangement. A subsystem consists of components connected in a parallel way. Main contributions of this chapter can be summarized as: (i) the development of a model that relates maintainable and non-maintainable hazard rates considering the current age of the system, (ii) the development of a hybrid imperfect maintenance model with the two types of failure modes, and (iii) the formulation of a selective maintenance model considering the two types of failures and determination of its effect on maintenance decisions. An expression is developed for the cost and agebased age reduction and hazard adjustment factors in the hybrid imperfect maintenance model when the two types of failure modes are present in the system. To solve this problem, it is assumed that: (i) both the components and the system are in two possible states: working or failed, (ii) a limited amount of time and budget are available to perform maintenance, (iii) components states are known by inspection as soon as the components come in for maintenance at a maintenance depot, (iv) the failures of the components are independent of each other in the system, and (vi) the hazard rate of maintainable failure modes is related to the hazard rate of non-maintainable failure modes.

3.2 Models for preventive maintenance

A multi-component series parallel system is studied in this chapter. Each component can undergo a range of possible maintenance actions, which are minimal repair, imperfect maintenance/repair, or replacement. We assume that there are s ($\gamma = 1, 2, ..., s$) subsystems and each subsystem γ has $n_{\gamma}(\gamma' = 1, 2, ..., n_{\gamma})$ components. There are n components in the whole system, that is, $\sum_{\gamma=1}^{s} n_{\gamma} =$ n(i = 1, 2, ..., n). The state of component *i* before maintenance is represented by Y_i . If a component is working then $Y_i = 1$, otherwise $Y_i = 0$. After maintenance, the state of component i is denoted by X_i . If a component is working after maintenance then $X_i = 1$, otherwise $X_i = 0$. Several discret levels of maintenance are available for a component *i*. These options are denoted by l_i , $l_i \in \{1, 2, ..., N_i\}$. Here, $l_i = 1$ is the minimal level of maintenance, and $l_i = N_i$ is the best possible maintenance for a component that is replacement. Thus, for the whole system, we have a total of $N = \sum_{i=1}^{n} N_i$ PM actions available. These options for the system are called l_{system} . When $Y_i = 1, 1 \le l_i \le N_i - 1$ denotes imperfect maintenance options. When $Y_i = 0$, $l_i = 1$ denotes minimal repair of the failed component i. It represents the component being put into ABAO condition after repair. Other options $2 \leq l_i \leq N_i - 1$ are related to imperfect repair.

Depending on the available resources, a different number of components can be selected for maintenance. The selected number of components is denoted by $k(k \le n)$, and the corresponding set of selected components is denoted as $\mathbf{i}_{selected} = \{i_1, i_2, ..., i_k\}$. Only one maintenance action can be performed from available $\{1, 2, ..., N_i\}$ options for each selected component. We denote these selected maintenance actions as $\boldsymbol{l}_{selected} = \{l_{i_1}, l_{i_2}, ..., l_{i_k}\}$; obviously, $\boldsymbol{l}_{selected} \subset$ \boldsymbol{l}_{system} . According to the selected maintenance actions during a maintenance break, the hazard rate of selected components and the total cost and time of maintenance for the system vary.

3.2.1 Maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes

The maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes have associated hazard rates for a component *i* given by $h_{m,i}$ and $h_{n,i}$, respectively. They are called the maintainable and non-maintainable hazard rates. It is assumed in this chapter that failures due to the maintainable failure modes follow the Weibull distribution with the shape and scale parameters $\beta_{m,i}$ and $\alpha_{m,i}$, whereas failures due to the non-maintainable failure modes follow the Weibull distribution with the parameters $\beta_{n,i}$ and $\alpha_{n,i}$. The following relation between the hazard rates due to the maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes is proposed in [11]:

$$h_{m,i}(t) = h_{0,i}(t - t_1) \mu^{H_{n,i}(t_1)}, \qquad (3.1)$$

where $h_{0,i}$ is the maintainable hazard rate when component *i* is AGAN, t_1 is the chronological time of the last maintenance (maintenance was assumed to be instantaneous in [11]), *t* is the chronological time such that $t > t_1$, and $H_{n,i}(t_1)$ is the cumulative hazard rate for the non-maintainable failure modes at time t_1 . The maintainable hazard rate in equation (3.1) consists two parts. The first part $h_{0,i}(t-t_1)$ represents the effect of the maintainable failure modes while the second part $\mu^{H_{n,i}(t)}$ represents the effect of the non-maintainable failure modes failure modes.

In the proposed work, we have made two major changes in the model presented in [11]. The first major change is to consider the effect of the nonmaintainable hazard rate up to the current time t rather than considering it up to the last maintenance break t_1 . It is stated in [11] that the hazard rate due to the maintainable failure modes was affected by the non-maintainable hazard rate up to the time of previous maintenance break only. The cumulative hazard rate of the non-maintainable failure modes during the current mission also affects $h_{m,i}(t)$. Therefore, rather than using $H_{n,i}(t_1)$, as given in equation (3.1), we use $H_{n,i}(t)$. This change is important because considering the hazard rate only up to the previous maintenance break will give an inaccurate result related to the current time-point. This change will ensure that the effect of the cumulative non-maintainable hazard rate up to the current time is incorporated.

The second major change is to consider the effect of imperfect maintenance. It is assumed in [11] that the components are in AGAN condition with respect to the maintainable failure modes after maintenance. However, it is possible that components are in between AGAN and ABAO conditions with respect to the maintainable failure modes after maintenance. For instance, not all bearings in a belt conveyor system are replaced during a maintenance break. Hence, a hybrid imperfect maintenance model with the age reduction and the hazard adjustment factors is used to replace $h_{0,i}(t-t_1)$ in equation (3.1). This model is explained later in Section 3.2.3. Another minor change that we have incorporated concerns the value of the constant μ . Originally, Castro [11] defined $\mu > 1$; however, this would not cover the case in which the two types of failure modes are not related at all. Therefore, we have extended the definition and have redefined the constant as $\mu \geq 1$. When $\mu = 1$, the hazard rates due to the maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes are independent. When $\mu > 1$, there exists a relationship between these two hazard rates. The higher the value of μ is, the stronger the relationship is. Also, maintenance was considered instantaneous in |11|, which is not realistic. We have assumed maintenance duration in the proposed model as given in Section 3.2.3.

The non-maintainable hazard rate of a component is an increasing function of time. However, if a component is replaced during a maintenance break, then the component becomes AGAN with respect to the non-maintainable failure modes as well. If the non-maintainable hazard rate, just before maintenance, is denoted by $g_{n,i}$, then after maintenance it becomes:

$$h_{n,i}(t) = \begin{cases} h_{n,i}^{0}(t-t_{1}), \text{ if } l_{i} = N_{i}, \\ g_{n,i}(t), \text{ otherwise}, \end{cases}$$
(3.2)

where $t - t_1 > 0$ and $h_{n,i}^0$ is the non-maintainable hazard rate for a new component and $g_{n,i}(t)$ is the non-maintainable hazard rate before maintenance. The cumulative hazard rate for the non-maintainable failure modes up to the current time t after the maintenance can be calculated as:

$$H_{n,i}(t) = \begin{cases} \int_{t_1}^{t} h_{n,i}(t) dt, \text{ if } l_i = N_i, \\ \int_{0}^{t} h_{n,i}(t) dt, \text{ otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(3.3)

We have explained the hazard rates and the cumulative hazard rate definitions in the imperfect maintenance and the selective maintenance models for the system in later sections.

3.2.2 Cost and time of maintenance

Upon arrival of the system for maintenance, the inspection determines the state Y_i and the effective age B_i for each component. Depending on the next mission requirement, a component may or may not be selected for maintenance. If selected, the allocated maintenance cost and time depends on maintenance option l_i . The maintenance cost for a component *i* is defined as:

$$C_{i}(l_{i}) = c_{i}^{fix} + c_{i,l_{i}}, \qquad (3.4)$$

where c_i^{fix} is the fixed cost of maintenance and c_{i,l_i} is the variable cost of maintenance. The fixed maintenance cost is related to general maintenance actions (dusting, oiling, and so on) and setup cost. Variable cost is the cost associated with the selected maintenance option l_i . For a component, c_{i,l_i} for $l_i = N_i$ equals to the replacement cost denoted by C_i^R . When $Y_i = 0$, c_{i,l_i} for $l_i = 1$ denotes the minimal repair cost C_i^{MR} , and c_{i,l_i} for $2 \le l_i \le N_i - 1$ denotes the imperfect repair cost. When $Y_i = 1$, c_{i,l_i} for $1 \le l_i \le N_i - 1$ denotes the imperfect maintenance cost. The total maintenance cost for the whole system can be given by:

$$C = \sum_{i=i_1}^{i_k} C_i(l_i) \,. \tag{3.5}$$

Similar to the maintenance cost, the maintenance time for a component can be given as:

$$T_i(l_i) = t_i^{fix} + t_{i,l_i}, (3.6)$$

where t_i^{fix} is the fixed maintenance time and t_{i,l_i} is the variable time of maintenance that depends on the selected maintenance option l_i . For a component, when $l_i = N_i$, $t_{i,l_i} = T_i^R$, where T_i^R is the time required to replace the component, when $Y_i = 0$, t_{i,l_i} for $l_i = 1$ denotes the time to perform a minimal repair T_i^{MR} , and t_{i,l_i} for $2 \le l_i \le N_i - 1$ denotes the imperfect repair duration, and when $Y_i = 1$, t_{i,l_i} for $1 \le l_i \le N_i - 1$ denotes the time associated with the imperfect maintenance. The total maintenance time for the whole system can be given by:

$$T = \sum_{i=i_1}^{i_k} T_i(l_i) \,. \tag{3.7}$$

It should be noted that i(i = 1, 2, ..., n) denotes the components in the system. When *i* is used as a subscript with a variable/parameter, it shows that the variable/parameter is associated with the component *i*. In this chapter, c_{i,l_i} represents the variable cost of maintenance related to the maintenance option l_i selected for the component *i*. The value of c_{i,l_i} would be different for different l_i values even for the same component *i*. It should also be noted that depending on $l_i \in \{1, 2, ..., N_i\}$, which may vary from one component to another, the cost, time, and hazard rate vary. Similarly, t_{i,l_i} shows the variable time of maintenance for the selected component *i* and maintenance option l_i , and $h'_{m,i}(t, l_i)$ denotes the hazard rate of component *i* (for the maintainable failure modes) after a maintenance action l_i is performed during the maintenance break. The selective maintenance decision is not only about selecting the components for maintenance, but also selecting the maintenance option from all of the available options for that particular component.

Thus, if the maintenance decision for each of the k selected components is known, the total cost and time for maintenance can be calculated. If a component is not selected for maintenance, there is no cost or time involved. Depending on the level of maintenance, the hazard rate of the maintainable failure modes of a component changes. However, there is no effect of maintenance (other than replacement) on the hazard rate of non-maintainable failure modes.

3.2.3 Imperfect maintenance/repair model

Castro [11] assumed that after a maintenance break, a component is AGAN with respect to maintainable failure modes. However, imperfect maintenance of a component is also possible with respect to the maintainable failure modes. Therefore, it is important to consider the effect of imperfect maintenance in the modeling of maintainable failure modes (e.g., when only few components are maintainaed/replaced in a system). We have addressed this issue, and a hybrid imperfect maintenance model is used for this purpose. The hazard rate function $h_m(t)$ at time t reflects the condition of a component with respect to maintainable failure modes that depend on its operating history including operating conditions, failure and repairs, and PM actions. In a hybrid imperfect PM model, (i) the hazard rate after the PM becomes $ah_m(x)$ where $a \ge 1$ is the hazard adjustment factor and $x \ge 0$ represents the time elapsed from the previous PM; (ii) if the effective age of a component is t' immediately before a PM, it reduces to bt' immediately after the PM, where $b \leq 1$ is the age reduction factor. Given a certain maintainable hazard rate function $h_m^0(t)$ for $t \in \{0, t_1\}$, the PM activity during the maintenance interval $[t_1, t_2]$ changes the hazard rate to $h'_m(t)$ for $t \ge t_2$ (Fig.3.1). The hybrid imperfect PM model can be given as:

$$h'_{m}(t_{2}+x) = ah_{m}^{0}(bt_{1}+x), \qquad (3.8)$$

where $a \ge 1, b \le 1$ and $x \ge 0$.

In this chapter, the effective age of a component *i* before maintenance is given by B_i . If the hazard adjustment factor and age reduction factor for component *i* are represented by a_i and b_i , respectively, and the maintainable hazard rate before maintenance is $g_{m,i}$, then the first part of the maintainable hazard rate (in equation (3.1)) after maintenance $h_{0,i}(t - t_1)$ is replaced by a



Figure 3.1: Hybrid imperfect maintenance model (effect of maintenance on the maintainable hazard rate)

hybrid imperfect maintenance based hazard rate $h'_{m,i}(t, l_i)$ as follows:

$$h_{m,i}^{'}(t,l_{i}) = \begin{cases} h_{m,i}^{0}(t-t_{2}), & \text{if } l_{i} \in \boldsymbol{l}_{selected}, l_{i} = N_{i}, \\ a_{i}g_{m,i}(b_{i}.B_{i} + (t-t_{2})), & \text{if } l_{i} \in \boldsymbol{l}_{selected}, l_{i} \neq N_{i}, \\ g_{m,i}(B_{i} + (t-t_{2})), & \text{otherwise}, \end{cases}$$
(3.9)

where $t-t_2 > 0$, $a_i \ge 1$, and $b_i \le 1$. The first part of equation (3.9) shows that after replacement the hazard rate of a component is AGAN. The second part of equation (3.9) shows that upon imperfect maintenance/repair of a component, the age reduction and the hazard adjustment factors are used. The third part of equation (3.9) shows that if a component is not selected for maintenance, its maintainable hazard rate after maintenance remains the same as before maintenance.

The maintainable hazard rate function in the next mission depends on the hazard rate at the end of the previous mission, PM activities performed on the component during the maintenance break, and non-maintainable hazard rate function. The hazard adjustment factor a_i and age reduction factor b_i depend on the amount of the maintenance budget used (which depends on the maintenance level l_i) as well as on the effective age of a component at the beginning of maintenance B_i , as discussed in detail in Section 2.3.2 in Chapter 2. If a component is relatively young, a smaller budget can attain improvement in its condition; but for the same improvement, more budget is expected when

the component becomes old. Hence, to incorporate the effect of the amount of budget used and the effective age of the component, a cost-based age reduction factor is used as given in Chapter 2:

$$b_{i}(l_{i}, B_{i}) = \begin{cases} 1 - \left(\frac{C_{i}(l_{i}) - C_{i}^{MR}}{C_{i}^{R}}\right)^{m(B_{i})}, \text{ for } Y_{i} = 0, \ 1 \le l_{i} < N_{i}, \\ 1 - \left(\frac{C_{i}(l_{i})}{C_{i}^{R}}\right)^{m(B_{i})}, \text{ otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(3.10)

Equation (3.10) shows that when a component is in the failed state before maintenance and an imperfect repair action is performed on the component, the minimal repair cost is not used in age reduction because minimal repair brings the component back to the ABAO condition. In all other cases, the entire maintenance budget is used in improving the condition of a component. Here, $m(B_i)$ is a characteristic constant that denotes the relative age of a component. As explained in Section 2.3.2, it is defined as:

$$m(B_i) = \frac{B_i}{\text{MRL}} = \frac{B_i}{\left(\frac{\int_{B_i}^{\infty} R_i(x)dx}{R(B_i)}\right)} = \frac{B_i \times R(B_i)}{\int_{B_i}^{\infty} R_i(x) dx}.$$
(3.11)

Since we have two types of failure modes present in a component, we need to redefine $R_i(x)$ as:

$$R_{i}(x) = \exp\left(-\left(\mu^{(x/\alpha_{n,i})^{\beta_{n,i}}} \left(x/\alpha_{m,i}\right)^{\beta_{m,i}} + \left(x/\alpha_{n,i}\right)^{\beta_{n,i}}\right)\right).$$
 (3.12)

The characteristic constant $m(B_i)$ is defined as the ratio of the effective age B_i of the component just before maintenance and its mean residual life (MRL). If $m(B_i) > 1$, it is said to be a relatively old component; otherwise, it is relatively young. To check the variation of $m(B_i)$ for a component, we have considered an example with $\mu = 1.02$, the Weibull scale and shape parameters $\alpha_{m,i} = 300$ and $\beta_{m,i} = 1.5$ for the failure distribution of the maintainable failure modes, and $\alpha_{n,i} = 100$, $\beta_{n,i} = 1.3$ for the non-maintainable failure modes, respectively. When the effective age of the component is 50, 100, 150, 200, and 250 units, respectively, values of $m(B_i)$ are shown in Fig.3.2. Fig.3.2 shows that as a component becomes older and its effective age B_i increases, its m value also increases. For $m(B_i) = 1$, the effective age of a component is equal to the MRL of the component. In Fig.3.2, for $B_i = 50$, 100, and 150



Figure 3.2: Variation of characteristic constant m with the effective age

units, $m(B_i)$ is less than 1. Thus, at these effective age values, we say that the component is relatively young. For $B_i = 200$ and 250 units, when $m(B_i)$ is greater than 1, the component is relatively old.

Similar to the age reduction factor, the hazard adjustment factor for maintainable failure modes is also defined in the way that it depends on the used maintenance budget and effective age of the component. As given in Section 2.3.5:

$$a(l_i, B_i) = \frac{p}{(p-1) + \left(\frac{C_i(l_i)}{C_i^R}\right)^{\frac{1}{m(B_i)}}},$$
(3.13)

where p > 1 depends on the maximum hazard adjustment factor that a component can achieve after a maintenance break. The value of this maximum hazard adjustment factor could be estimated through the historical maintenance data about the component [26], and accordingly the p value can be decided as explained in Section 2.3.5. The larger the maximum hazard adjustment factor is, the smaller the value of p is.

In equation (3.9), $h'_{m,i}(t, l_i)$ gives the first part of the maintainable hazard rate in equation (3.1) after a maintenance break, while $\mu^{H_{n,i}(t)}$ is the second part of the maintainable hazard rate in equation (3.1). When these two parts are put together in equation (3.1), we obtain the new final expression for the maintainable hazard rate after maintenance:

$$h_{m,i}(t,l_i) = h'_{m,i}(t,l_i) \mu^{H_{n,i}(t)}, \quad \text{if } l_i \in \mathbf{l}_{selected}, l_i = N_i, \\ = \begin{cases} h_{m,i}^0(t-t_2) \mu^{H_{n,i}(t)}, & \text{if } l_i \in \mathbf{l}_{selected}, l_i = N_i, \\ a_i g_{m,i}(b_i \cdot B_i + (t-t_2)) \mu^{H_{n,i}(t)}, & \text{if } l_i \in \mathbf{l}_{selected}, l_i \neq N_i, \\ g_{m,i}(B_i + (t-t_2)) \mu^{H_{n,i}(t)}, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(3.14)

Once a maintenance decision is made and the corresponding cost and time values are determined, we can then determine the achievable system reliability during the next mission. Using equations (3.2) and (3.14), the cumulative hazard rate for each component can be determined. This cumulative hazard rate can be used to evaluate system reliability as explained in the next section.

3.3 Mission reliability evaluation and selective maintenance modeling

3.3.1 Mission reliability evaluation

The cumulative hazard rate of a component i for the next mission of length L can be defined as:

$$H_{i,l_{i}}(L) = \int_{t_{2}}^{t_{2}+L} \left[h_{m,i}(t,l_{i}) + h_{n,i}(t)\right] dt.$$
(3.15)

The probability of this component successfully completing the next mission is

$$p_{i,l_i} = \exp\left(-H_{i,l_i}\left(L\right)\right).$$
 (3.16)

Thus, the reliability of component i can be defined as:

$$R_{i,l_i} = p_{i,l_i} \times X_i, \tag{3.17}$$

where X_i represents the state of component *i* after maintenance. Its value is 1 when the component is working; otherwise, it is 0. Hence, system reliability for the next mission where components within a subsystem are connected in parallel and the subsystems are connected in series can be expressed as:

$$R\left(\boldsymbol{l}_{selected}\right) = \prod_{\gamma=1}^{s} \left(1 - \prod_{\gamma'=1}^{n_{\gamma}} \left(1 - R_{i,l_{i}}\left(\gamma,\gamma'\right)\right)\right), \qquad (3.18)$$

where $l_{selected} = \{l_{i_1}, ..., l_{i_k}\}$ is an array of k maintenance decisions corresponding to the selected components $i_{selected} = \{i_1, ..., i_k\}$ during the maintenance break and $R_{i,l_i}(\gamma, \gamma')$ is the reliability of the *i*th component in the system, which is also the γ' th component in the γ th subsystem. The probability of completing the next mission successfully can be recursively determined for each component using its initial state, calendar age, effective age at the beginning of the mission, and the mission duration. Thus, the reliability for the whole system can be determined using equation (3.18).

3.3.2 Selective maintenance modeling

Our goal is to determine the components for maintenance and decide the level of maintenance to be performed on these components. We need to find $i_{selected} = \{i_1, i_2, ..., i_k\}$ and $l_{selected} = \{l_{i_1}, ..., l_{i_k}\}$ for the system. The budget C and maintenance time T used on the selected components during the maintenance break is decided. These decisions ensure that the maximum system reliability is achieved during the next mission using available resources. Let the budget constraint on the total maintenance cost during the maintenance break be C_0 and available maintenance duration be T_0 . The non-linear formulation to maximize the next mission reliability is given as: *Objective:*

$$Max \quad R\left(\boldsymbol{l}_{selected}\right) = \prod_{\gamma=1}^{s} \left(1 - \prod_{\gamma'=1}^{n_{\gamma}} \left(1 - R_{i,l_{i}}\left(\gamma,\gamma'\right)\right)\right), \quad (3.19)$$

Subject to:

$$\sum_{i=i_{1}}^{i_{k}} C_{i}\left(l_{i}\right) \leq C_{0},\tag{3.20}$$

$$\sum_{i=i_1}^{i_k} T_i(l_i) \le T_0, \tag{3.21}$$

$$R_{i,l_i} = p_{i,l_i} \times X_i, \tag{3.22}$$

$$V_i = \begin{cases} 1, \text{ if } l_i \in \boldsymbol{l}_{selected}, \\ 0, \text{ otherwise,} \end{cases}$$
(3.23)

$$X_i = \begin{cases} V_i , \text{ if } Y_i = 0, \\ 1, \text{ otherwise,} \end{cases}$$
(3.24)

$$1 \le l_i \le N_i. \tag{3.25}$$

In this formulation, constraints (3.20) and (3.21) set the limitations of the available budget and time to perform maintenance. Equation (3.22) gives the value of a component reliability; constraints (3.23) and (3.24) set the components' states at the beginning of the next mission depending on their states at the end of the previous mission and the maintenance actions performed. If a component is selected for maintenance, in other words, if $l_i \in l_{selected}$, V_i is 1; otherwise it is zero. Now, from equation (3.24), if $Y_i = 0$, X_i is equal to V_i , i.e., $X_i = 1$ if $l_i \in l_{selected}$; otherwise $X_i = 0$. In all other cases, when a component was working before maintenance, it will remain in a working state after maintenance break whether or not it is selected for maintenance. State X_i affects the system reliability evaluation as given in equation (3.17). Constraint (3.25) shows the possible maintenance levels for a component i.

3.4 Solution methodology

To solve the non-linear optimization problem of selective maintenance, we have used an evolutionary algorithm. Evolutionary algorithms, for example, genetic algorithm, differential evolution, and so forth, are easy to use and adaptable to the problem [23, 27, 28]. Differential evolution (DE) [29] is used in this chapter to solve the problem. DE starts with a population and this population evolves to find the optimal/near optimal solution. A population is a set of solution strings. A solution string is represented by \boldsymbol{S} where $\boldsymbol{S} = \{s_1, s_2, ..., s_{K_{\text{max}}}\}$. Here K_{max} is the number of elements in a solution string. The value of K_{max} is chosen to be greater than or equal to the total possible number of maintenance actions, N, for the whole system. Each element of the string $\{s_1, s_2, ..., s_{K_{\text{max}}}\}$ is one of the N PM actions available for the system. For each element position, maintenance action is randomly generated from the available N options for the whole system. Thus, PM actions related to one component may appear more than once in the solution string. We will therefore consider only the first appearing PM action for a component.

For a system, the number of PM actions that satisfies the constraints given in equations (3.20) – (3.25) may vary from one solution string to another depending on the set of maintenance actions (l_i) in that solution string. This is because different maintenance actions consume different amounts of resources; and they affect system reliability differently. It is needed to assign a number to represent this useful number of PM actions in a solution string. We denote this position in the solution string by P. Only useful parts of the solution string $\{s_1, s_2, ..., s_P\}$ will define the PM plan, while part of solution string $\{s_{P+1}, s_{P+2}, ..., s_{K_{\max}}\}$ will not contribute to the final PM solution. The elements of the string from s_{P+1} to $s_{K_{\max}}$ do not affect the objective function or the constraints, but they may affect the offspring by participating in the DE steps.

The following procedure is used to determine the objective function and constraint values of an arbitrary integer solution string $\boldsymbol{S} = \{s_1, s_2, ..., s_{K_{\text{max}}}\}$.

- 1. Define K_{max} . Set total cost C = 0, total time T = 0, system reliability R = 1.
- 2. Define sets $\mathbf{i}_{selected} = \phi$ and $\mathbf{l}_{selected} = \phi$.
- 3. For K = 1, the first element s_1 corresponds to the maintenance action l_i for a component *i*. This component *i* is the first component to be selected; hence, we assign a number k = 1 such that $i_{k=1} = i$ and $i_{selected} = \bigcup i_k$, $l_{selected} = \bigcup l_{i_k}$. Here *k* denotes the order of the selected components for maintenance. Corresponding to the decision $l_{selected}$, update the total cost *C* using equation (3.5), total maintenance time *T* using equation (3.7), and system reliability *R* using equation (3.18).
- 4. If $C < C_0$, $T < T_0$, $K < K_{\text{max}}$, and k < n, set K = K + 1, go to step 6.
- 5. If $C \ge C_0$ or $T \ge T_0$ or $K > K_{\text{max}}$ or number of elements in $i_{selected} = n$ (total number of components), go to step 9.

- 6. For K, s_K is an element of l_{system} , which represents a maintenance action l_i for component i, check if $i \in i_{selected}$, i.e., check whether a component is already selected for maintenance in the solution string.
- 7. If step 6 is true, then K = K + 1; go back to step 6. Otherwise go to step 8.
- 8. For K and maintenance action l_i given by element s_K , update k = k+1, $i_k = i$, $\mathbf{i}_{selected} = \bigcup i_k$ and $\mathbf{l}_{selected} = \bigcup l_{i_k}$. Update the total cost C, total maintenance time T, and the system reliability R. Go to step 4.
- 9. Stop. Reliability R is the final value for the given solution string. Finally, *l*_{selected} = ∪ *l*_{ik} gives the maintenance option selected for the system and *i*_{selected} = ∪ *i*_k gives the components selected corresponding to *l*_{selected}.
 If K < K_{max}, then P = K.

For example, two components are connected in a series, and for each component three maintenance options are available; hence, $N_i = 3$ for both components and $N = \sum_{i=1}^{2} N_i = 6$. In this example, we define $K_{\text{max}} = N = 6$. If a randomly generated solution string is given as $\boldsymbol{S} = \{2, 3, 4, 6, 5, 4\}$, then for $K = 1, s_1$ is the second element of l_{system} , which denotes second option $l_i = 2$ for the component i = 1. For this selection, we have k = 1 and the first selected component is $i_1 = 1$. Thus, $i_{selected} = \{i_1\} = \{1\}$, and $l_{selected} = \{2\}$. We assume that the cost and time calculated for this decision is within constraint limits. Now for K = 2, $l_i = 3$. However, corresponding to this maintenance decision the component i = 1 is already selected; hence, we do not consider s_2 in the PM solution. We move to the next K = K + 1 = 2 + 1 = 3. Next element $s_3 = 4$ denotes the 4th maintenance action in l_{system} . This corresponds to $l_i = 1$ for component i = 2. Because $i = 2 \notin i_{selected}$, we update k = 1 + 1 = 2, and the second selected component becomes $i_2 = 2$. Thus $i_{selected} = \{i_1, i_2\} = \{1, 2\}$ and $l_{selected} = \{2, 4\}$. We calculate the cost, time, and system reliability corresponding to this maintenance decision $l_{selected}$. Equations (3.5), (3.7), and (3.18) are used to calculate the maintenance cost, time and system reliability for any $l_{selected}$. No other solution can be selected,



Figure 3.3: Block diagram of a coal transportation system [25]

as maintenance decisions corresponding to both components in the system are already realized. Since we already selected one maintenance action for each of the components, we can not perform any other maintenance action.

3.5 Results and discussion

To demonstrate the applicability of the above model, we have used an example of a coal transportation system in a power generation system that was also employed by [25]. This coal transportation system is used to supply coal to a boiler in a power station. It includes five basic subsystems, as shown in Fig.3.3.

Feeder 1 transfers coal from a bin to conveyor 1. Conveyor 1 transports the coal from feeder 1 to the stacker reclaimer, which lifts the coal up to burner level. Feeder 2 then loads conveyer 2, which transfers the coal to the boiler's burner feeding system. Each of the subsystem consists of a different number of components and each component has different parameters, as shown in Table 3.1. In Table 3.1, *i*=component, Y_i =state of component *i* before maintenance, B_i = effective age of component *i* before maintenance, $\beta_{m,i}$, $\alpha_{m,i}$ =shape and scale factors for the Weibull distribution of the maintainable failure modes, $\beta_{n,i}$, $\alpha_{n,i}$ =shape and scale factors for the Weibull distribution of the non-maintainable failure modes, c_i^{fix} , t_i^{fix} = fixed maintenance cost and time, l_i = maintenance options for component *i*, l_{system} = maintenance options for the system, and c_{i,l_i} , t_{i,l_i} = cost and time associated with option l_i . There are two possible imperfect repair/maintenance levels for each component. For

a working component (i.e., $Y_i = 1$), $l_i \in \{1, 2, 3\}$. Here, $l_i = 1, 2$ denote two imperfect maintenance levels and $l_i = 3$ denotes replacement of the component. For a failed component ($Y_i = 0$), minimal repair is also an option. In this case, $l_i \in \{1, 2, 3, 4\}$ are the possible maintenance levels. Here, $l_i = 1$ represents the minimal repair, $l_i = 2, 3$ are the imperfect repair levels, and $l_i = 4$ is the replacement of the component.

i	Y_i	B_i	$\beta_{m,i}$	$\alpha_{m,i}$	$\beta_{n,i}$	$\alpha_{n,i}$	c_i^{fix}	t_i^{fix}	l_i	l_{system}	c_{i,l_i}	t_{i,l_i}
1	1	120	1.5	300	1.5	900	3	0.25	1	1	8	0.15
									2	2	20	0.5
									3	3	40	1
2	1	120	2.4	300	2.0	900	4	0.25	1	4	6	0.15
									2	5	20	0.40
									3	6	35	0.75
3	1	120	1.6	250	1.5	900	3	0.25	1	7	8	0.15
									2	8	16	0.50
									3	9	40	1
4	0	85	2.6	400	2.0	1000	5	0.30	1	10	6	0.20
									2	11	15	0.30
									3	12	30	0.60
									4	13	45	1.00
5	1	120	1.8	400	1.8	900	2	0.30	1	14	9	0.25
									2	15	24	0.50
									3	16	45	1
6	1	120	2.4	375	1.6	900	3	0.15	1	17	9	0.25
									2	18	25	0.50
									3	19	38	1
7	1	120	2.5	400	1.8	900	6	0.30	1	20	10	0.15
									2	21	30	0.40
									3	22	40	0.75
8	1	120	2.0	375	1.2	900	5	0.10	1	23	15	0.25
									2	24	25	0.45
									3	25	42	0.90
9	1	120	1.2	400	1.2	850	3	0.40	1	26	10	0.20
									2	27	26	0.40
									3	28	45	1
0	· · ·	. 1	\mathbf{N} . \mathbf{D} .									

Table 3.1: System parameters, maintenance time and cost

Continued on Next Page...

i	Y_i	B_i	$\beta_{m,i}$	$\alpha_{m,i}$	$\beta_{n,i}$	$\alpha_{n,i}$	c_i^{fix}	t_i^{fix}	l_i	l_{system}	c_{i,l_i}	t_{i,l_i}
10	0	100	1.4	400	1.4	850	6	0.20	1	29	6	0.20
									2	30	18	0.40
									3	31	26	0.75
									4	32	42	1.25
11	1	120	2.8	450	1.5	900	7	0.15	1	33	9	0.25
									2	34	21	0.50
									3	35	36	1
12	1	120	1.5	450	1.6	900	4	0.25	1	36	8	0.15
									2	37	20	0.40
									3	38	38	1
13	1	120	2.4	425	1.5	1000	6	0.35	1	39	10	0.20
									2	40	24	0.40
									3	41	40	0.80
14	0	100	2.2	400	1.2	900	3	0.35	1	42	9	0.12
									2	43	16	0.25
									3	44	28	0.50
									4	45	38	1.10

Table 3.1 – Continued

It is assumed that the system has stopped for its first maintenance break after 120 days of mission. The next mission duration is 90 days. In this example, 1 cost unit is \$1000 and 1 time unit is 1 day. We assume that p = 20 in equation (3.13); and similar to Castro [11] we have considered $\mu = 1.02$ in equation (3.14) for all components. The effect of imperfect maintenance/repair on selective maintenance decision making, resource constraints and their sensitivity, and maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes and their relationship are analyzed in detail. Point wise discussions are provided in the next section. In the following discussion, IM is imperfect maintenance, IR is imperfect repair, MR is minimal repair, and CR is component replacement.

Maintenance Decision, $l_{selected}$	6,9,13,16,19,22,28,32,33,43
Maintenance action	CR^* , CR , CR , CR , CR , CR , IM^* , IR^*
Components selected, $i_{selected}$	2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 9, 10, 11, 14
Total time consumed, T	10.90 units
Total cost consumed, C	397
System reliability, R	96.04%

Table 3.2: Only cost as a constraint ($C_0 = 400$ units)

 * CR= Component replacement, IM=imperfect maintenance, IR=imperfect repair.

3.5.1 Effect of resource constraints

We determine the effect of the resource constraints on selective maintenance decision-making and analyze resource sensitivity. At first, we consider $C_0 = 400$ units as the only resource constraint. The results are shown in Table 3.2.

It can be seen from Table 3.2 that when cost is the only constraint, 10 components are selected during the maintenance break. Components 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 9, and 10 undergo replacement while imperfect maintenance is performed on component 11. Imperfect repair is performed on failed component 14. No maintenance is performed on the other 4 components, components 1, 8, 12, and 13. In this case, out of the available 400 cost units, 397 units are utilized and 10.90 time units are used in maintenance. When we introduce time as an additional constraint and keep $T_0 = 7$ units, the maintenance decision is changed. The results are given in Table 3.3.

With time as an additional constraint, only 250 units out of a total budget of 400 units and 6.80 units of time are used. The remaining 150 cost units are unused because there is no time available to perform maintenance/repair of any component that can further improve system reliability. When both constraints are considered, only 6 components are selected due to the time limitation, and no maintenance/repair action is performed on the remaining 8 components. It is evident that with an increase in the number of constraints on resources, the maintenance decision changes. This also demonstrates that

Maintenance Decision, $l_{selected}$	6, 13, 22, 28, 32, 43
Maintenance action	CR^* , CR , CR , CR , CR , CR , IR^*
Components selected, $i_{selected}$	2, 4, 7, 9, 10, 14
Total time consumed, T	6.80 units
Total cost consumed, C	250 units
System reliability, R	95.09%

Table 3.3: Both cost and time as constraints ($C_0 = 400$ units, $T_0 = 7$ units)

* CR= Component replacement, IR=imperfect repair.

maintenance decisions are sensitive to resource variation. It is thus important for a maintenance manager to perform a sensitivity analysis before making a final maintenance decision.

To perform a sensitivity analysis, we have varied C_0 as 50, 100, 200, 300, and 400 units whereas T_0 as 3, 5, 7, and 9 units. The variation is shown in Fig.3.4. When $C_0 = 50$ units, the maximum achievable system reliability is 0.8772 for all values of T_0 . For this budget, the selected maintenance actions are imperfect maintenance of components 6 and 8, which need 42 cost units. Although only 0.95 time unit is required for this maintenance, no further maintenance is possible because no budget is available for any other maintenance that can improve system reliability. Similarly, for $C_0 = 100$ units, the maximum achievable system reliability is 0.9113. This reliability can be achieved when $T_0 = 3$. Any further increase in time is not useful. Thus for each of the given budgets, there is a limit on time beyond which no further increase in the system reliability is possible.

Similar observations can be found for the time limit as well. For $T_0 = 3$ units, system reliability is 0.8772 for $C_0 = 50$ units, 0.9113 for $C_0 = 100$ units, and 0.9134 for $C_0 = 200$ units. However, any further increase in C_0 will not increase system reliability because there is no time available to perform other maintenance options. This demonstrates that a maintenance manager needs to be clear about the relative consumption of resources for each of the possible maintenance actions so that an optimal allocation of resources can



Figure 3.4: Sensitivity analysis of available budget and maintenance time

be performed. It can also be seen that for $T_0 = 9$ units, an increase in the maintenance budget from 300 to 400 units leads to an increase in system reliability of less than 1%. Hence, the maintenance manager can decide whether it is beneficial to assign extra resources for the minimal increase in system reliability.

3.5.2 Comparing replacment/minimal repair and imperfect maintenance/repair as maintenance options

When only replacement and minimal repair are considered as possible maintenance actions, only 17 options are available for the systems, which are 14 replacement options and 3 minimal repair options for the failed components 4, 10, and 14. Let us assume that 500 units of budget are available for maintenance, and only 13 days are available to perform maintenance. The maintenance crew has to determine the components and the maintenance actions so that maximum system reliability is achieved during the next mission. The results are shown in Table 3.4.

Table 3.4 depicts that 11 components (component# 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, and 14) are selected for maintenance. Minimal repair is performed on

	(1) (2)
Maintenance decision, $l_{selected}$	$3, \ 6, \ 9, \ 13, \ 16, \ 19, \ 22, \ 25, \ 28, \ 32, \ 42$
Maintenance option	CR*, CR, CR, CR, CR, CR, CR, CR, CR, CR, MR*
Components selected, $i_{selected}$	$1,\ 2,\ 3,\ 4,\ 5,\ 6,\ 7,\ 8,\ 9,\ 10,\ 14$
Total time consumed, T	12.62 units
Total cost consumed, C	311units
System reliability, R	92.68%

Table 3.4: Only replacement and minimal repair are possible ($C_0 = 500$ units, $T_0 = 13$ units)

 * CR= Component replacement, MR=minimal repair.
component 14 while all other selected components are replaced. The maximum achievable system reliability is 92.68%. It is interesting to note that out of 500 units of budget, only 311 units are used. The remaining 189 units of budget are unused because there is no time available to perform additional maintenance. This verifies that it is critical for a maintenance manager to determine the effect of maintenance resources on the final maintenance decision and accordingly decide about resource requirements. More time is required to better utilize the remaining budget. No maintenance is done on components 11, 12, and 13.

When imperfect maintenance/repair is introduced in addition to replacement and minimal repair, higher system reliability is achieved (Table 3.5). Table 3.5 shows that when imperfect maintenance is introduced in addition to replacement, system reliability is 96.26%, an increase of about 4%. This illustrates that the use of imperfect maintenance/repair is beneficial compared to replacement only. Higher system reliability is possible because the introduction of imperfect maintenance/repair enables using most of the available resources, which may not be possible if only replacement is performed. Another reason for the improvement in reliability due to imperfect maintenance is that it allows an option where more components can be imperfectly maintained.

3.5.3 Effect of the relationship between maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes

In this chapter, the hazard rate due to the maintainable failure modes is related to the hazard rate due to the non-maintainable failure modes. We have also investigated how the relationship between these two failure modes affects the final maintenance decision. We can rework the example with $C_0 = 400$ units and $T_0 = 7$ units; however, this time we assume that there is no relation between maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes (the maintainable and non-maintainable hazard rates are independent), i.e., $\mu = 1$. The results are shown in Table 3.6. Tables 3.3 and Table 3.6 suggest that the maintenance decisions remain the same for both cases. To check the sensitivity of the selective maintenance decision with respect to the constant μ value, we changed

Maintenance decision, $l_{selected}$	3, 6, 9, 13, 16, 19, 22, 23, 28, 32, 34, 44
Maintenance option	CR*, CR, CR, CR, CR, CR, CR, CR, MR*, CR, CR, IR*
Components selected, $\dot{i}_{selected}$	1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 14
Total time consumed, T	13.00 units
Total cost consumed, C	484 units
System reliability, R	96.26%

Table 3.5: Imperfect maintenance/repair, replacement and minimal repair are possible ($C_0 = 500$ units, $T_0 = 13$ units)

* CR= Component replacement, MR=minimal repair, IR=imperfect repair.



Figure 3.5: System reliability versus the constant μ

the value of μ to 1, 5, 10, 15, and 20, where $C_0 = 400$ units and $T_0 = 7$ units. A larger value of μ denotes a stronger relationship between the two types of hazard rates. The results are shown in Fig.3.5.

Fig.3.5 depicts that for the given example, system reliability is not very sensitive to the constant μ value in equation 3.14. There is a change of only about 2% in system reliability when μ changes from 1 to 20. It is because the value of the cumulative hazard rate due to non-maintainable failure modes is small in this example (much less than 1); therefore, even a larger increase in the constant does not result in too much variation in the system reliability. However, if we change the value of $\alpha_{n,i}$ for all components to 500 in Table 3.1, for $\mu = 5$, system reliability reduces to 0.8843. This indicates that when a component is old or its non-maintainable hazard rate is high, the value of the constant μ becomes important. It is therefore important to evaluate the value of the constant carefully for such a system. Another interesting finding is that for all of the above cases, the maintenance decision remained the same: the replacement of components 2, 4, 7, 9, 10 and IR of component 14. This was because, for the given cost and time constraints, maximum system reliability was achieved for the above decision for each of the μ values.

We have improved the model presented in [11] by changing the value of

n, $l_{selected}$ 6, 13, 22, 28, 32, 43	tion CR*, CR, CR, CR, CR, IR*	l, $I_{selected}$ 2, 4, 7, 9, 10, 14	aed, T 6.80 units	ed, C 250 units	$_{ m y, R}$ 95.10%	
Maintenance Decisio	Maintenance ac	Components selected	Total time consun	Total cost consum	System reliabilit	

Table 3.6: No relationship between the failure modes ($C_0 = 400$ units, $T_0 = 7$ units)

 * CR= Component replacement, IR=imperfect repair.

 $H_{n,i}(t_1)$ to $H_{n,i}(t)$ in calculating the maintainable hazard rate as given in equation (3.14). Because t_1 is the time of the last maintenance in Castro [11], Castro's model does not consider the current condition of the component in determining the present maintainable hazard rate. We have considered the instantaneous time point t in order to find the effect of the non-maintainable hazard rate on the maintainable hazard rate. Consideration of instantaneous time t in the non-maintainable hazard rate for calculating the instantaneous maintainable hazard rate during the next mission will give more accurate results compared to the case when a fixed value (the time of the last maintenance t_1) is used. This will also affect system reliability. When we use $H_{n,i}(t_1)$ for $C_0 = 400$ units and $T_0 = 7$ units with the mission duration of 90 time units and the constant μ value of 5, the best possible maintenance decision, the replacement of the components 2, 4, 7, 9, and 10 and IR of component 14, generates a system reliability of 0.9453. However, this system reliability value reduces to 0.9429 when $H_{n,i}(t)$ is used. Since the cumulative hazard rate up to the previous maintenance break is smaller, it gives a higher estimate of the system reliability than the actual reliability in the current time. Hence, it may affect maintenance decisions where reliability is important and the decision is based on system reliability evaluation.

It can be seen from the above discussion that considering the imperfect maintenance/repair is advantageous over only minimal repair/replacement as maintenance options. The former allows maximum utilization of available resources. Also, selective maintenance decisions depend on the number of resource constraints. We have found it to be advantageous to perform a sensitivity analysis so that resource allocation can be done wisely in order to attain desired reliability. The dependency between the maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes may also affect maintenance decisions. Hence, it is useful to find an appropriate value of the constant μ . We have also found that considering the effect of the non-maintainable hazard rate only up to the previous maintenance break may be misleading and gives an optimistic reliability value that is higher than the actual system reliability. This may lead to failure of the system while the maintenance crew believes that the system is

more reliable than it actually is.

3.6 Summary

A single mission selective maintenance policy has been established in this chapter, where a series-parallel system experiences two types of failure modes: maintainable and non-maintainable. There are hazard rates corresponding to both types of failure modes. A formulation is proposed to relate these hazard rates when imperfect maintenance/repair of the components is possible. A hybrid imperfect maintenance model has been used to reflect the effect of age reduction and hazard adjustment. Cost and age based imperfect maintenance/repair factors have been derived. The changes are incorporated into the imperfect maintenance model in order to consider both types of the hazard rates and their relationship. The effect of the non-maintainable hazard rate up to the current time is modeled rather than considering it up to the previous maintenance break only. The latter may mislead maintenance decision because it gives a reliability value higher than the actual system reliability.

Bibliography

- [1] M. Pandey and M. Zuo. Selective maintenance for a multi-component system with two types of failure modes under age-based imperfect maintenance. In Hoang Pham, editor, *Proceedings of 19th ISSAT Conference* on Reliability and Quality in Design, pages 439–443, August 5-7 2013.
- [2] M. Pandey and M. Zuo. Selective maintenance considering two types of failure modes. International Journal of Strategic Engineering Asset Management, 2013. Accepted for publication.
- [3] Marvin Rausand and Arnljot Hyland. System Reliability Theory: Models, Statistical Methods, and Applications, 2nd Edition (Wiley Series in Probability and Statistics). Wiley-Interscience, 2nd edition, 12 2003. ISBN 9780471471332.
- [4] R.I. Zequeira and C. Brenguer. Periodic imperfect preventive maintenance with two categories of competing failure modes. *Reliability Engineering* and System Safety, 91(4):460–468, 2006.
- [5] K.T. Huynh, A. Barros, C. Brenguer, and I.T. Castro. A periodic inspection and replacement policy for systems subject to competing failure modes due to degradation and traumatic events. *Reliability Engineering* and System Safety, 96(4):497–508, 2011.
- [6] Q. Yang, Y. Hong, Y. Chen, and J. Shi. Failure profile analysis of complex repairable systems with multiple failure modes. *IEEE Transactions on Reliability*, 61(1):180–191, 2012.

- [7] X. Liu. Planning of accelerated life tests with dependent failure modes based on a gamma frailty model. *Technometrics*, 54(4):398–409, 2012.
- [8] D.S. Kim, S.Y. Ok, J. Song, and H.M. Koh. System reliability analysis using dominant failure modes identified by selective searching technique. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety*, 2013. doi: 10.1016/j.ress.2013. 02.007.
- [9] T.-B. Liu, J.-S. Kang, Y.-Y. Li, and G.-K. Luo. Imperfect preventive maintenance model with two modes of failure. In 2012 International Conference on Information Management, Innovation Management and Industrial Engineering (ICIII), volume 3, pages 492–495, 2012.
- [10] D. Lin, M.J. Zuo, and R.C.M. Yam. Sequential imperfect preventive maintenance models with two categories of failure modes. *Naval Research Logistics*, 48(2):172–183, 2001.
- [11] I.T. Castro. A model of imperfect preventive maintenance with dependent failure modes. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 196(1):217 – 224, 2009.
- [12] M. Chen, C. Xu, and D. Zhou. Maintaining systems with dependent failure modes and resource constraints. *IEEE Transactions on Reliability*, 61(2):440–451, 2012.
- [13] H. Wang. A survey of maintenance policies of deteriorating systems. European Journal of Operational Research, 139(3):469–489, 2002.
- [14] H. Pham and H. Wang. Imperfect maintenance. European Journal of Operational Research, 94(3):425–438, 1996.
- [15] M.A.K. Malik. Reliable preventive maintenance scheduling. A I I E Transactions, 11(3):221–228, 1979.
- [16] D.N.P. Murthy and D.G. Nguyen. Optimal age-policy with imperfect preventive maintenance. *IEEE Transactions on Reliability*, R-30(1):80– 81, 1981.

- [17] T. Nakagawa. Sequential imperfect preventive maintenance policies. IEEE Transactions on Reliability, 37(3):295–298, 1988.
- [18] D. Lin, M.J. Zuo, and R.C.M. Yam. General sequential imperfect preventive maintenance models. *International Journal of Reliability, Quality* and Safety Engineering, 7(3):253–266, 2000.
- [19] W.F. Rice, C.R. Cassady, and J.A. Nachlas. Optimal maintenance plans under limited maintenance time. In *Proceedings of the Seventh Industrial Engineering Research Conference, Banff, Canada*, 1998.
- [20] C.R. Cassady, E.A. Pohl, and W.P. Murdock. Selective maintenance modeling for industrial systems. *Journal of Quality in Maintenance En*gineering, 7(2):104–117, 2001.
- [21] C.R. Cassady, W.P. Murdock, and E.A. Pohl. Selective maintenance for support equipment involving multiple maintenance actions. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 129(2):252–258, 2001.
- [22] K. Schneider and C.R. Cassady. Fleet performance under selective maintenance. pages 571–576, 2004.
- [23] T. Lust, O. Roux, and F. Riane. Exact and heuristic methods for the selective maintenance problem. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 197(3):1166–1177, 2009.
- [24] I.M. Iyoob, C.R. Cassady, and E.A. Pohl. Establishing maintenance resource levels using selective maintenance. *Engineering Economist*, 51(2): 99–114, 2006.
- [25] Y. Liu and H.Z. Huang. Optimal selective maintenance strategy for multistate systems under imperfect maintenance. *IEEE Transactions on Reliability*, 59(2):356–367, 2010.
- [26] C.H. Lie and Y.H. Chun. Algorithm for preventive maintenance policy. *IEEE Transactions on Reliability*, R-35(1):71–75, 1986.

- [27] G. Levitin and A. Lisnianski. Optimization of imperfect preventive maintenance for multi-state systems. *Reliability Engineering and System* Safety, 67(2):193–203, 2000.
- [28] Y. Liu and H.Z. Huang. Optimization of multi-state elements replacement policy for multi-state systems. In *Reliability and Maintainability* Symposium (RAMS), 2010 Proceedings - Annual, pages 1–7, 2010.
- [29] J. Brest, S. Greiner, B. Bokovi, M. Mernik, and V. Zumer. Self-adapting control parameters in differential evolution: A comparative study on numerical benchmark problems. *IEEE Transactions on Evolutionary Computation*, 10(6):646–657, 2006.

Chapter 4

Selective Maintenance Scheduling over a Finite Planning Horizon

A single mission selective maintenance under imperfect maintenance is presented in Chapter 2. It is assumed in Chapter 2 that only one mission is performed in a planning horizon; hence, maintenance is needed only once at the beginning of the mission. However as mentioned in Section 1.4, it is possible that a system may need more than one maintenance breaks in a finite planning horizon because performing maintenance only once may not make the system reliable enough for the entire planning horizon. In such a condition, the number of maintenance breaks and the maintenance decisions during each of the maintenance breaks are determined. Therefore, a finite planning horizon selective maintenance scheduling problem is solved in this chapter. In this chapter, the number of periodic maintenance breaks within a finite planning horizon is found out in the manner that maintenance actions during each of the maintenance breaks ensure a minimum desired reliability limit during every mission. Also, these maintenance actions are performed within limited available time. Based on the single mission imperfect maintenance model introduced in Chapter 2, a model is developed in this chapter to find the imperfect maintenance improvement factors when maintenance is performed on a component in successive maintenance breaks.

This chapter is organized as follows: introduction to selective maintenance

scheduling is given in Section 4.1. Maintenance options and system reliability evaluation are provided in Section 4.2. Cost and time involved in maintenance are discussed in Section 4.3. Problem formulation is presented in Section 4.4. Results and related discussion are given in Section 4.5. A summary is provided in Section 4.6. Preliminary work related to this chapter is published in the conference proceedings [1]. Fully developed model and results related to this chapter are submitted for publication in [2].¹ This chapter is mostly based on the work presented in the paper [2].

4.1 Introduction

All equipment and systems tend to deteriorate with age and usage. Preventive maintenance (PM) is often performed on a repairable system to improve the overall system reliability and availability. To establish a maintenance strategy for a repairable system, it is required to find the maintenance priority of the components within available resources. PM scheduling plays a very important role in the successful, economical, and reliable operation of systems. If maintenance actions are performed rarely, it can cause a large number of faults and outages; if performed too often, it may lead to a considerable increase in the maintenance cost. The time to perform maintenance (maintenance schedule) and maintenance actions during maintenance breaks are key decision variables for any PM policy. For many systems such as a semiconductor manufacturing system [3], a power plant [4], transportation and material handling systems [5], since the demand information is usually available for a known time horizon only, maintenance is scheduled for a finite horizon. This chapter presents a mathematical model for planning and scheduling maintenance activities for a repairable and maintainable system with multiple components, each of them deteriorates over discrete number of periods.

¹Versions of this chapter have been accepted for publication in "M. Pandey, and M.J. Zuo, Selective preventive maintenance scheduling under imperfect repair. In Reliability and Maintainability Symposium (RAMS), 2013 Proceedings - Annual, pages 1-6, 2013," and submitted for publication in "M. Pandey, M.J. Zuo, and R. Moghaddass, Selective maintenance scheduling over a finite planning horizon. Proceedings of the Institution of Mechanical Engineers, Part O: Journal of Risk and Reliability, 2013."

Due to constrained resources, not all possible maintenance activities can be performed on a system. Optimal allocation of maintenance resources and selection of a subset of maintenance activities that fulfill the system requirement during a given planning horizon, are needed. For a multi-component system, maintenance models are concerned with the optimal maintenance policy for components with the stochastic failure process. The number of PM options available for a system depends on the PM options available for each component within the system. Obviously, failure or maintenance of any of the components will have an impact on the system performance. Considering this effect, along with selecting maintenance options for each component during maintenance breaks are major challenges in optimizing maintenance activities for a multi-component system.

Scheduling PM for a multi-component system was explored by some researchers in the past. In Dekker et al. [6], a heuristic was proposed to replace components within a finite planning horizon. Their heuristic becomes inefficient if the number of components increase. Wildeman et al. [7] grouped maintenance activities of the components in a multi-component system based on the optimal periodic maintenance interval of individual component. In their approach, only replacement and minimal repair were considered and, the maintenance duration was assumed to be negligible. Yao et al. [8] performed a limited study to optimize preventive maintenance scheduling in the semiconductor manufacturing operations. They did not consider the effect of maintenance actions on the components or system. Tsai et al. [9] optimized the periodic preventive maintenance schedule for the finite service life of a mechanical series system. They defined a formula to calculate the discarded life and used it as a replacement criterion. However, in their approach, the system can be discarded even if it has some useful life left. Tsai et al. [10] used improvement factor for a PM action and maximized system availability during each interval. They calculated the optimum periodic maintenance interval for each component in a series system and considered the minimum interval for a component as the system maintenance interval. However, this assumption may not be true in every case. Depending on the failure rates and repair costs of other components, the minimum interval for a component could be too frequent for the overall system and may increase the maintenance cost. Hence, the complete system should be considered simultaneously for the optimum schedule. Also, there were no limitations on available maintenance resources in the above works.

Bris et al. [11] minimized the maintenance cost for a fixed planning horizon under the availability constraint for a series parallel system. In their model, it was assumed that components were replaced at the time of maintenance. No other maintenance option was possible in their model. They considered each of the components separately and assumed that the hazard rate of the components was constant throughout their life, that is, they followed the exponential distribution. Later, Samrout et al. [12], and Wang and Lin [13] used the same model and same assumptions as [11] and only changed the solution approach. However, simultaneous consideration of all components is required to schedule maintenance in a multi-component system. Considering one component at a time may increase the downtime cost considerably. All of the above works consider that maintenance is instantaneous, which may not be true, especially in a finite horizon planning. Therefore, maintenance duration should be considered in the maintenance modeling.

Laggoune et al. [14] considered the periodic maintenance of all components simultaneously at predefined intervals. However, they assumed only replacement of the components. In reality, in addition to the replacement, minimal repair and imperfect maintenance are also possible. Recently, Moghaddam and Usher [15] minimized the cost of maintenance and failure under reliability constraint; and reliability was maximized under cost constraint for a series system within a given time horizon. Further, cost and reliability functions are combined and solved as a multi-objective problem in [5]. It is assumed in the above works that the number of maintenance breaks is fixed. Such a fixed number of breaks may not be the optimal for the given time horizon. Maintenance should be performed at an optimal frequency. Also they assumed that the maintenance time was negligible. However, usually maintenance does take some time and limited time is available to the maintenance crew. They also

defined the system reliability for the whole planning horizon as the multiplication of the reliability for individual mission. This definition may cause uneven performance from one mission to another. For example, if a system reliability limit is defined as 90% for the entire planning horizon comprising two missions, then for the first mission a system reliability of 99% and for the second mission a system reliability of 91% make the system reliability for the entire planning horizon greater than 90%. However, it may lead to a maintenance decision where system performance varies considerably from the one mission (99% reliability) to another (91% reliability). Therefore, it is better to use individual mission reliability limit as a constraint to decide maintenance actions to be performed on the system for a consistent performance throughout the planning horizon. Moghaddam and Usher [5, 15] assumed that the effect of maintenance on the age of a component was same whether the component was new or old. However, a component's response to maintenance may be affected by its effective age and the maintenance resources consumed, as discussed in Chapter 2. Moghaddam and Usher [5, 15] did not consider the cost of maintenance downtime either. Vu et al. [16] proposed a similar model as [7] but their work was limited to replacement only and without consideration of maintenance duration.

It is found that cost alone is included in the above studies. However, maintenance duration is also critical especially in the finite time duration scheduling problems. Also, maintenance of a component not only changes its effective age but also it may change the slope of the hazard rate. Therefore, it is important to consider the hybrid imperfect repair model with both the age reduction and hazard adjustment. Rather than considering the entire planning horizon reliability, individual mission reliability should be considered in the maintenance decision making to achieve consistent system performance. Keeping the system's performance in perspective, a selective maintenance decision is required during each maintenance break regarding the components to be selected for maintenance and the maintenance actions to be performed on the selected components. Selective maintenance was proposed by Rice et al. [17]. He considered components replacement as the only maintenance option. Many other works on selective maintenance focused on the replacement as the only maintenance option [18, 19, 20, 21, 22]. In Chapter 2, we have discussed in detail about the selective maintenance under imperfect maintenance for a single break. A formulation is proposed in Chapter 2 to relate the component's age, maintenance budget used, and the imperfect maintenance improvement factors. We have taken the formulation from Chapter 2 for the improvement factors and extended them in this chapter in the context of successive maintenances in a multi-period finite horizon scheduling.

To thoroughly address the finite horizon selective maintenance scheduling problem in this chapter, we have found the optimum number of periodic maintenance breaks within the given finite horizon. Also, we have determined the selective maintenance decision during each of the maintenance breaks. The highlights of the contribution of this chapter are to: (i) include the effect of imperfect maintenance during consecutive missions in the selective maintenance scheduling and consider the hybrid imperfect maintenance model, (ii) include the effect of age and maintenance budget in defining the improvement factors in the hybrid imperfect maintenance cost and system reliability, (iv) include the shutdown cost in the model, and (v) find the optimum number of maintenance breaks and perform selective maintenance decision during each of the maintenance breaks. To address the aforementioned problems, we have used the following assumptions in this chapter:

- 1. The system and the components within are in a binary state, that is, they are either working or failed.
- 2. The system consists of multiple, repairable components.
- 3. After replacement, a component is as good as new (AGAN). When minimal repair is performed it becomes as bad as old (ABAO). Maintenance is also possible such that the component health may lie between AGAN and ABAO, that is, maintenance can be modeled by imperfect maintenance.



Figure 4.1: Maintenance breaks and missions in a finite planning horizon

- 4. Limited resources (cost and time) are available and the amount of resources required for maintenance activities are known.
- 5. Components and subsystems within the system are statistically independent.
- Minimal repair is performed as soon as a component fails during a mission.

4.2 Maintenance model and system reliability evaluation

A series-parallel system is studied in this chapter that consists of s subsystems connected in a series and each subsystem γ ($\gamma = 1, ..., s$) has n_{γ} ($\gamma' = 1, ..., n_{\gamma}$) components connected in a parallel arrangement. There are in total $n = \sum_{\gamma=1}^{s} n_{\gamma} (i = 1, ..., n)$ possibly non-identical components in the system. We assume that the lifetime of each component follows a Weibull distribution with perhaps different parameter values. A schedule is to be established over the finite planning horizon [0, L]. All components are new at the beginning of the planning horizon (Fig.4.1).

The planning horizon [0, L] is divided into J discrete equal intervals denoted as L_j , (j = 1, ..., J). Each interval consists of one mission and one maintenance break at the end of each mission (except the last mission for the given planning horizon). The length of the *j*th mission and the *j*th maintenance duration are denoted by O_j and M_j , respectively.

Maintenance options for a system are denoted by l_{system} . It has total N possible maintenance options available. If the total maintenance options available for the component *i* is denoted by N_i , then $\sum_{i=1}^n N_i = N$. Maintenance options for component i are denoted by $l_i \in \{1, 2, ..., N_i\}$. Thus we can represent the maintenance options available for the system (l_{system}) as the combination of available maintenance options for all components, that is, $l_{system} =$ $\{l_1, l_2, ..., l_i, ..., l_n\}$. These options are related to imperfect maintenance, and replacement. Here, $1 \leq l_i \leq N_i - 1$ represents several imperfect maintenance options and $l_i = N_i$ represents replacement. Depending on the available resources and mission requirement, the different number of components can be selected for maintenance during each break. The selected number of components during the *j*th maintenance break is denoted by $k_j(k_j \leq n)$ and the corresponding set of selected components is denoted as $\mathbf{i}'_j = \{i_{1_j}, i_{2_j}, ..., i_{k_j}\}$. Only one maintenance action can be performed from the available $\{1, 2, ..., N_i\}$ options for each selected component during a maintenance break. We denote the selected maintenance actions during the *j*th break as $l'_j = \{l_{i_{1_j}}, l_{i_{2_j}}, ..., l_{i_{k_j}}\}$. For the whole planning horizon, the complete set of the selected components is denoted by $i_{selected} = \{i'_1, i'_2, ..., i'_{J-1}\}$. Similarly, the corresponding maintenance decision is denoted by $l_{selected} = \{l'_1, l'_2, ..., l'_{J-1}\}$. It is assumed that the total number of components selected for the entire planning horizon is k, that is, the number of elements in $i_{selected}$ and $l_{selected}$ is k. According to the selected maintenance actions during the maintenance break(s), the total time and cost of maintenance and system reliability can vary. Also, depending on the level of maintenance, the imperfect maintenance improvement factors change.

4.2.1 Imperfect maintenance model

Whenever a component is replaced, it is in AGAN condition; however, imperfect maintenance brings it to somewhere in between ABAO and AGAN condition. Two preventive maintenance models were proposed by Nakagawa [23] wherein the hazard rate and effective age of a component were affected by PM. The first model is called the hazard rate adjustment model. In this



Figure 4.2: Hybrid imperfect maintenance model for successive missions

model, the hazard rate in the next PM interval becomes ah(x) where h(x) is the hazard rate in the previous PM interval. The hazard adjustment factor is $a \ge 1$ and $x \ge 0$ represents the time elapsed from the previous PM. In the second model, also known as the age reduction model, if the effective age of a component is t right before the PM then it reduces to bt right after PM, where $0 \le b \le 1$ is the improvement factor in the effective age. PM not only reduces the effective age but may also increase the hazard rate. The hazard rate function of a component in the next mission depends on the hazard rate at the end of the previous mission and the PM action performed on the component. The hybrid imperfect PM model can be given as [24]:

$$h_1(t_2 + x) = ah_0(bt_1 + x), \qquad (4.1)$$

where $a \ge 1$, $b \le 1$, and $x \ge 0$. During the maintenance interval $[t_1, t_2]$, maintenance action is performed on the component, which may change its effective age at the beginning of the next mission as well as the slope of the hazard rate during the next mission (Fig.4.2). As given in Fig.4.2, the age reduction and hazard adjustment are experienced when imperfect maintenance is performed during the first maintenance break. During the second mission, component's hazard rate will change following equation (4.1). If imperfect maintenance is performed again during the second maintenance break $[t_3, t_4]$, then the cumulative effect of the age reduction and hazard adjustment is used to find the hazard rate, in the third mission, after the second maintenance break.

Using the hybrid model [24, 25], the hazard rate function for a component i for $x \ge 0$ after the *j*th PM and in the (j + 1)th mission can be expressed as:

$$h_{i,j+1}(t_{j+1}+x) = A_{i,j}h_0(b_{i,j}B_{i,j}+x).$$
(4.2)

Here t_{j+1} is the chronological time at the beginning of the mission j+1, $A_{i,j} = \prod_{j'=1}^{j} a_{i,j'}$, represents the cumulative effect of the hazard adjustment on the hazard rate, and $B_{i,j}$ is the effective age just before the *j*th PM. We have the hazard adjustment factors $(a_{i,1}, a_{i,2}, ..., a_{i,j}) \ge 1$ and the age reduction factors $(b_{i,1}, b_{i,2}, ..., b_{i,j}) \le 1$ for component *i* from the 1st to *j*th PM, respectively. The effective age of the component *i* right after the *j*th PM becomes $b_{i,j}B_{i,j}$.

As explained in Section 2.3, the improvement in the health of a component depends on the amount of resources used and the relative age of the component; and it is reasonable to assume that the age reduction and hazard adjustment factors depend on PM action (l_i) and the effective age of the component $(B_{i,j})$. A hybrid imperfect maintenance model, similar to the model provided in Section 2.3, is used in this chapter that considers the relative age of a component and maintenance budget used. The age reduction factor for a component *i* for the *j*th PM is calculated as:

$$b_{i,j}(B_{i,j}, l_i) = 1 - \left(\frac{c_{i,j,PM}(l_i)}{C_i^R}\right)^{m(B_{i,j})},$$
(4.3)

where $c_{i,j,PM}$ is the cost of maintenance for component *i* during maintenance break *j*, which depends on maintenance action l_i , and C_i^R is the replacement cost for *i*th component, which is equal to $c_{i,j,PM}$ ($l_i = N_i$), that is, the cost of maintenance when the maintenance decision is $l_i = N_i$. In the formulation for the age reduction factor, $m(B_{i,j})$ is the characteristic constant, which shows the relative age of the component. It is defined as the ratio of the effective age of the component and its Mean Residual life (MRL) [26] at the current effective age. Based on the above definition, characteristic constant (m) becomes:

$$m\left(B_{i,j}\right) = \frac{B_{i,j}}{\mathrm{MRL}_{i,j}} = \frac{B_{i,j}}{\left(\frac{\int_{B_{i,j}}^{\infty} R_{i,j}(x)dx}{R(B_{i,j})}\right)}.$$
(4.4)

Here $R(B_{i,j})$ is the reliability of component *i* at the effective age $B_{i,j}$ and $R_{i,j}(x)$ is the reliability function of component *i* for $t > B_{i,j}$.

In Chapter 2, the formulation of $m(B_{i,j})$ was limited to a single mission and a new component only which has not undergone any maintenance yet. However, when multiple missions are required to be considered in a planning horizon, a component may experience several imperfect maintenance actions during these breaks. In such a situation, the hazard rate and reliability function $R_{i,j}(x)$ of a component changes. It is then required to find a formulation of the characteristic constant $m(B_{i,j})$ that can be used in the subsequent intervals in the maintenance scheduling problem. To derive this expression for $m(B_{i,j})$, we have assumed that component *i* follows the Weibull distribution with the scale and shape parameters α_i and β_i , respectively. In the expression for $m(B_{i,j})$, with the known effective age and current reliability function, $B_{i,j}$ and $R(B_{i,j})$ can easily be calculated. However, a formulation is needed to determine the reliability function $R_{i,j}(x)$. If we consider the (j-1)th maintenance break, then during the *j*th mission, $\int_{B_{i,j}}^{\infty} R_{i,j}(x) dx$ is given as:

$$\int_{B_{i,j}}^{\infty} R_{i,j}(x) dx = \exp\left(\frac{A_{i,j-1}}{\alpha_i^{\beta_i}} (b_{j-1}B_{j-1})^{\beta_i}\right) \times \int_{B_{i,j}}^{\infty} \exp\left(-\frac{A_{i,j-1}}{\alpha_i^{\beta_i}} (b_{j-1}B_{j-1} + x)^{\beta_i}\right) dx. \quad (4.5)$$

Proof: $L.H.S. = \int_{B_{i,j}}^{\infty} R_{i,j}(x) dx = \int_{B_{i,j}}^{\infty} \exp(-H_{i,j}(x)) dx$, where $H_{i,j}(x)$ is the cumulative hazard rate function. From equation (4.2),

$$H_{i,j}(x) = \int_0^x h_{i,j}(t) dt = \int_0^x A_{i,j-1}h_0 (b_{i,j-1}B_{i,j-1} + t) dt$$

= $\int_0^x A_{i,j-1} \frac{\beta_i}{\alpha_i^{\beta_i}} (b_{i,j-1}B_{i,j-1} + t)^{\beta_i - 1} dt = \frac{A_{i,j-1}\beta_i}{\alpha_i^{\beta_i}} \left[\frac{(b_{i,j-1}B_{i,j-1} + t)^{\beta_i}}{\beta_i} \right]_0^x$
 $\therefore \left(\int (ax + b)^n dx = \frac{(ax + b)^{n+1}}{a(n+1)} \right).$ Therefore,
 $H_{i,j}(x) = \frac{A_{i,j-1}}{\alpha_i^{\beta_i}} \left[(b_{i,j-1}B_{i,j-1} + t)^{\beta_i} \right]_0^x = \frac{A_{i,j-1}}{\alpha_i^{\beta_i}} \left[(b_{i,j-1}B_{i,j-1} + x)^{\beta_i} - (b_{i,j-1}B_{i,j-1})^{\beta_i} \right]_0^x$

Using this value of $H_{i,j}(x)$, we get,

$$\begin{split} &\int_{B_{i,j}}^{\infty} R_{i,j}\left(x\right) dx = \int_{B_{i,j}}^{\infty} \exp\left(-\frac{A_{i,j-1}}{\alpha_{i}^{\beta_{i}}} \left[(b_{i,j-1}B_{i,j-1} + x)^{\beta_{i}} - (b_{i,j-1}B_{i,j-1})^{\beta_{i}} \right] \right) dx = \\ &\int_{B_{i,j}}^{\infty} \exp\left(\frac{A_{i,j-1}}{\alpha_{i}^{\beta_{i}}} \left(b_{i,j-1}B_{i,j-1} \right)^{\beta_{i}} \right) \times \exp\left(-\frac{A_{i,j-1}}{\alpha_{i}^{\beta_{i}}} \left(b_{i,j-1}B_{i,j-1} + x \right)^{\beta_{i}} \right) dx = \\ &\int_{B_{i,j}}^{\infty} \exp\left(\frac{A_{i,j-1}}{\alpha_{i}^{\beta_{i}}} \left(b_{i,j-1}B_{i,j-1} \right)^{\beta_{i}} - \frac{A_{i,j}}{\alpha_{i}^{\beta_{i}}} \left(b_{i,j-1}B_{i,j-1} + x \right)^{\beta_{i}} \right) dx = \\ &\exp\left(\frac{A_{i,j-1}}{\alpha_{i}^{\beta_{i}}} \left(b_{i,j-1}B_{i,j-1} \right)^{\beta_{i}} \right) \times \int_{B_{i,j}}^{\infty} \exp\left(-\frac{A_{i,j-1}}{\alpha_{i}^{\beta_{i}}} \left(b_{i,j-1}B_{i,j-1} + x \right)^{\beta_{i}} \right) dx = \\ &R.H.S. \end{split}$$

Putting the value of $\int_{B_{i,j}}^{\infty} R_{i,j}(x) dx$ from equation (4.5) in equation (4.4), we get,

$$m(B_{i,j}) = \frac{B_{i,j} \times R(B_{i,j})}{\exp\left(\frac{A_{i,j-1}}{\alpha_i^{\beta_i}} (b_{j-1}B_{j-1})^{\beta_i}\right) \times \int_{B_{i,j}}^{\infty} \exp\left(-\frac{A_{i,j-1}}{\alpha_i^{\beta_i}} (b_{j-1}B_{j-1} + x)^{\beta_i}\right) dx}$$
(4.6)

According to the characteristic constant definition; a component is relatively young then m < 1 and relatively old when m > 1. Similar to the age reduction factor, the hazard adjustment factor is also defined such that it depends on the relative age of the component and ratio of the PM cost with the replacement cost. It is calculated as shown in Section 2.3.5:

$$a_{i,j}(B_{i,j}, l_i) = \frac{p}{\left(\left(p-1\right) + \left(\frac{c_{i,j,PM}(l_i)}{C_i^R}\right)^{\frac{1}{m\left(B_{i,j}\right)}}\right)}, p > 1,$$
(4.7)

where p > 1 depends on the maximum hazard adjustment factor that a component can achieve after a maintenance break, as given in Section 2.3.5. The value of this maximum hazard adjustment factor can be estimated through the historical maintenance data about the component [27].

4.2.2 System reliability evaluation

Depending on the set of maintenance decision l'_j selected for a system, the hazard rate of the components after maintenance is determined. If a component is selected for maintenance during the (j-1)th break, its hazard rate

after maintenance, that is, the hazard rate during the jth mission will change; otherwise it will remain the same. Hence, a set of definitions is provided in this chapter for the hazard rate after maintenance, which depends on the maintenance decision during a maintenance break, as given below:

$$h_{i,j,l_i}(t_j + x) = \begin{cases} h_{i,0}(x), & \text{if } l_i \in \mathbf{l}'_{j-1}, l_i = N_i, \\ a_{i,j-1}h_{i,j-1}(b_{i,j-1}.B_{i,j-1} + x), & \text{if } l_i \in \mathbf{l}'_{j-1}, l_i \neq N_i, \\ h_{i,j-1}(B_{i,j-1} + x), & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(4.8)

The first part of equation (4.8) provides that if a component is replaced during a maintenance break, its hazard rate is the same as a new component after maintenance, which is $h_{i,0}$. The second part gives the hazard rate when imperfect maintenance is performed on the component. The third part shows that when a component is not selected for maintenance, its hazard rate remains the same as it was before the maintenance break . For a component *i* during the *j*th mission, its reliability is defined as:

$$R_{i,j}(l_i, J) = \exp\left(-H_{i,j}(x, l_i, J)\right) = \exp\left(\int_0^{O_j} h_{i,j,l_i}(t_j + x) \, dx\right).$$
(4.9)

Here $H_{i,j}(x, l_i, J)$ is the cumulative hazard rate during the *j*th mission. Thus, the system reliability for the *j*th mission for a series-parallel system can be given as:

$$R_{j}\left(\boldsymbol{l}'_{j-1}, J\right) = \prod_{\gamma=1}^{s} \left(1 - \prod_{i=1}^{n_{\gamma}} \left(1 - R_{i,j}\left(l_{i}, J\right)\right)\right).$$
(4.10)

Since the first mission starts at time "0," there is no maintenance action before the first mission. System reliability for the first mission varies depending on the mission duration only. During maintenance breaks, limited time is available to perform maintenance and the maintenance decision should be completed within available time such that the total cost is minimized.

4.3 Maintenance cost and time

Our aim is to develop a selective maintenance scheduling model and minimize the total cost, which includes the cost of maintenance during maintenance breaks and the cost of failure during missions, for the entire planning horizon. The following costs are considered in this model:

4.3.1 Failure cost

For the future periods of a system operation, costs due to the unplanned component failures must account for. The failure cost has been widely used in the maintenance scheduling [5, 14, 15, 24]. At the start of the planning horizon j = 1, we cannot predict exactly when these failures will take place. However, we can predict that as the hazard rate increases, we are at the risk of experiencing a higher number of failures hence the higher cost associated with failures. Similarly, lower hazard rate should induce a lower cost of failure. To incorporate this, we denote the cost of unit failure for a component i as $c_{i,f}$ (in units of dollar/failure event), which allows us to calculate the total failure cost using expected number of failures $H_{i,j}(x, l_i, J)$ as follows:

$$c_{i,j,f}(l_i, J) = c_{i,f} \times H_{i,j}(x, l_i, J) = c_{i,f} \times \int_0^{O_j} h_{i,j,l_i}(t_j + x) \, dx.$$
(4.11)

This gives us the cost of failure for a component i during a mission j.

4.3.2 Maintenance cost

If a component is selected during a maintenance break, it will experience some maintenance cost; otherwise the maintenance cost would be zero. The cost of maintenance for component i during the jth maintenance break can be calculated as given in Section 2.2:

$$c_{i,j}\left(l_{i}\right) = \begin{cases} c_{i}^{fix} + c_{i,PM}\left(l_{i}\right), \text{ if } l_{i} \in \boldsymbol{l}_{j}'\\ 0 \end{cases}, \qquad (4.12)$$

where c_i^{fix} is the fixed maintenance cost for component *i* and $c_{i,PM}(l_i)$ is the variable PM cost associated with the maintenance option l_i . The fixed cost is related to the set up cost, oiling, cleaning, etc., which are to be performed on a component if maintenance is required on it. The variable cost is known for each maintenance option l_i for component *i*. If no maintenance is performed then the maintenance cost is zero. The total cost of maintenance and failure for the system for the entire planning horizon can be calculated as:

$$c_1\left(\boldsymbol{l}_{selected}, J\right) = \sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{i=1}^{n} c_{i,j,f}\left(l_i, J\right) + \sum_{j=1}^{J-1} \sum_{i=i_{1_j}}^{i_{k_j}} c_{i,j}\left(l_i\right)$$
(4.13)

The first part of c_1 ($l_{selected}$, J) shows that the failure cost of all components is considered for all missions, while the second part shows that maintenance cost is considered only for the selected i_{k_j} components during the *j*th maintenance break. There is no maintenance break at the end of the *J*th mission.

In available literature for the finite horizon scheduling, the cost associated with the shutdown of the system and making it ready for the inspection, is not considered. This cost will be in addition to the production loss during the maintenance breaks. For a fixed total duration of the maintenance breaks, the production loss may remain the same, but with an increase in the number of maintenance breaks, the shutdown cost of the system will increase proportionally. We have included this cost in our model and termed it as the planned shutdown cost.

4.3.3 Planned shutdown cost

Whenever a system is required to undergo maintenance, shutdown of the whole system is done. After shutdown, the system has to be prepared for the inspection personnel. These actions involve costs and it is important to consider them while scheduling maintenance activities because with an increase in the number of maintenance breaks, the planned shutdown cost will also increase. It is assumed that every time the system is shut down for maintenance, a cost c_s is experienced. For all maintenance breaks, the total cost of planned shutdown ' C_s ' is given as:

$$C_s = (J-1) \times c_s \tag{4.14}$$

The total cost for the entire planning horizon is estimated as:

$$C(\boldsymbol{l}_{selected}, J) = \sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{i=1}^{n} c_{i,j,f}(l_i, J) + \sum_{j=1}^{J-1} \sum_{i=i_{1_j}}^{i_{k_j}} c_{i,j}(l_i) + C_s$$
(4.15)

4.3.4 Maintenance time

Similar to the cost, time to perform maintenance on component i during the jth break can be calculated as:

$$t_{i,j}(l_i) = \begin{cases} t_i^{fix} + t_{i,PM}(l_i), \text{ if } l_i \in l'_j \\ 0 \end{cases},$$
(4.16)

where $t_{l_i}^{fix}$ is the fixed maintenance time and $t_{i,PM}(l_i)$ is the time to perform PM associated with the maintenance option l_i . Time $t_{i,PM}(l_i = N_i)$ is the time taken to replace the component *i*. For maintenance options $1 \le l_i \le N_i - 1$, $t_{i,PM}(l_i)$ represents the time required for imperfect maintenance. The maintenance time taken for the selected components during the *j*th maintenance break can be calculated as:

$$T(\mathbf{l}'_{j}) = \sum_{i=i_{1_{j}}}^{i_{k_{j}}} t_{i,j}(l_{i}).$$
(4.17)

We aim to find the set of maintenance actions for the *j*th maintenance break l'_j such that maintenance time $T(l'_j)$ remains within the available time limit. It is to be noted here that maintenance cost and time depend on the maintenance decision.

4.4 Selective maintenance model and preventive maintenance scheduling formulation

It is assumed that the system is new with all new components. It has to achieve a minimum reliability level of R_0 during each of the missions. Due to limited time (break) between missions, it may not be possible that all PM actions are performed. The total available maintenance downtime for the entire horizon is assumed to be known and denoted as M. Equal maintenance time is assumed to be available during each interval and given as $M_j = \frac{M}{J-1}$ for all j. Our aim is to find the optimal number of intervals (J) within a planning horizon, the decision vector $\mathbf{l}'_j = \{l_{i_{1j}}, l_{i_{2j}}, ..., l_{i_{k_j}}\}$, and corresponding component vector $\mathbf{i}'_j = \{i_{1_j}, i_{2_j}, ..., i_{k_j}\}$ for each maintenance break j. Therefore, for the entire planning horizon, our objective is to find the decision vector $\mathbf{l}_{selected} = {\mathbf{l}'_1, \mathbf{l}'_2, ..., \mathbf{l}'_{J-1}}$ and corresponding component vector $\mathbf{i}_{selected} = {\mathbf{i}'_1, \mathbf{i}'_2, ..., \mathbf{i}'_{J-1}}$. The maintenance decision vector $\mathbf{l}_{selected}$ depends on the number of intervals, available maintenance time, and the desired reliability limits. The nonlinear formulation to minimize the total cost for scheduling maintenance in a planning horizon is given as: *Objective:*

Min
$$C(\mathbf{l}_{selected}, J) = \sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{i=1}^{n} c_{i,j,f}(l_i, J) + \sum_{j=1}^{J-1} \sum_{i=i_{1_j}}^{i_{k_j}} c_{i,j}(l_i) + C_s,$$
 (4.18)

Subject to:

$$\sum_{i=i_{1_j}}^{i_{k_j}} t_{i,j} (l_i) \le M_j, \qquad 1 \le j \le J-1,$$
(4.19)

$$\prod_{\gamma=1}^{s} \left(1 - \prod_{i=1}^{n_{\gamma}} \left(1 - R_{i,j} \left(l_{i}, J \right) \right) \right) \ge R_{0}, \qquad 1 \le j \le J, \tag{4.20}$$

$$J = 2, 3, \dots, \tag{4.21}$$

$$O_j = (t_{j+1} - t_j) - M_j, \qquad 1 \le j \le J - 1, \qquad (4.22)$$

$$O_J = L - t_J, \tag{4.23}$$

$$t_1 = 0,$$
 (4.24)

$$1 \le l_i \le N_i. \tag{4.25}$$

In the above formulation, equations (4.19) and (4.20) show the limited time available for maintenance break and desired reliability limit, respectively. Equation (4.21) denotes that number of intervals can be any positive integer greater than one. When there is only one mission in the planning horizon, then no maintenance action is required as all components are new at the beginning of the planning horizon. Equation (4.22) gives the value of the *j*th mission duration for $1 \leq j \leq J - 1$, while equation (4.23) provides the mission duration for the last mission. Equation (4.24) shows that the starting point of the planning horizon is time "0." Equation (4.25) provides maintenance options for component *i*.

Since the time to perform periodic maintenance is not known, it is required to find the optimal number of intervals for the given planning horizon. Too frequent PM may increase the maintenance and shutdown costs while too seldom PM may increase the failure cost. Therefore, in the selective maintenance model given in equations (4.19)-(4.25), J is also a decision variable in addition to the maintenance decision vector $\boldsymbol{l}_{selected} = \{\boldsymbol{l}_1', \boldsymbol{l}_2', ..., \boldsymbol{l}_{J-1}'\}$. In order to find the number of maintenance breaks and maintenance decisions, we start with J = 2 (note that for J = 1 all components are new and no maintenance decision is needed) and solve the problem. Afterward, we increase the number of intervals by unity (J = J + 1) and run the algorithm again to find the solution. It is repeated until an interval value is reached for which the total cost (objective function value) is the minimum. If we increase or decrease the number of intervals from this optimal interval value, the total cost will increase in either case. Hence, the scheduling problem is solved for one J value at a time. Evolutionary algorithms (like Genetic Algorithm (GA), Particle Swarm Optimization (PSO), Differential Evolution (DE), and Simulated Annealing (SA)) are widely used in maintenance optimization [9, 14, 15, 16]. In this chapter, DE [28] is used to solve the selective maintenance problem. Details about the differential evolution algorithm can be found in [29, 30, 31].

In the selective maintenance scheduling model developed in this chapter, we have incorporated the effect of imperfect maintenance with both the age reduction and hazard adjustment. Also, we have improvised the definition of the characteristic constant so that the age-cost based improvement factors can be used, in the selective maintenance scheduling problem, when imperfect maintenance is performed on a component during successive maintenance breaks. It is the first time that the age-cost based improvement factors are used in the selective maintenance scheduling. Further, we have included the maintenance duration as an additional constraint in our model, which was not considered

in the previous literature. We have also introduced the planned shutdown cost in our model to consider the effect of the number of shutdowns in the maintenance scheduling.

4.5 Results and discussion

For a planning horizon, maintenance scheduling was mostly performed in literature for the problems where replacement was considered as the only maintenance actions. Recently, the age reduction factor based imperfect maintenance model was considered in Moghaddam and Usher [5, 15], but they did not include the effect of the component age and maintenance budget. Also, they did not consider maintenance time in their model. To verify our model, we solved Moghaddam and Usher [5, 15] problem for 98% system reliability limit, 5 components and 6 missions. We found the total cost of \$4584.60 for the problem. The solutions provided in their work for this problem lies in the range of \$4503.80-\$4768.97, for different solution approaches (branch and bound method and evolutionary algorithms). Our solution lies in their given range, thus verifies our model. To further evaluate the proposed methodology we have considered an example of the coal transportation system from Liu and Huang [32]. This coal transportation system is used to supply coal to a boiler in a power station. It includes five basic subsystems, as shown in Fig.4.3. Feeder 1 (subsystem 1) transfers coal from a bin to conveyor 1. Conveyor 1 (subsystem 2) transports coal from feeder 1 to the stacker reclaimer (subsystem 3) that lifts the coal up to the burner level. Feeder 2 (subsystem 4) then loads conveyer 2 (subsystem 5), which transfers the coal to the boiler's burner feeding system. The value of parameters for each component, e.g., parameters of the Weibull life distribution, maintenance options, related costs and times are shown in Table 4.1. We have assumed that p = 20 in equation (4.7) for all components in the system. In the following discussions, 1 cost unit = \$1000and 1 time unit = 1 day.

System demand is known for a given planning horizon of 378 days out of which 18 days are available as maintenance duration. The system is expected



Figure 4.3: Block diagram of a coal transportation system [33]

to maintain a minimum reliability level of 96% during each mission. The shutdown cost (c_s) is 80 cost units. To present the results in details, pointwise discussions are provided as follows.

i	β_i	α_i	$c_{i,f}$	c_i^{fix}	t_i^{fix}	l_i	l_{system}	$c_{i,PM}\left(l_{i}\right)$	$t_{i,PM}\left(l_{i}\right)$
1	1.5	300	25	3	0.25	1	1	8	0.15
						2	2	20	0.5
						3	3	40	1
2	2.4	300	32	4	0.25	1	4	6	0.15
						2	5	20	0.40
						3	6	35	0.75
3	1.6	250	35	3	0.25	1	7	8	0.15
						2	8	16	0.50
						3	9	40	1
4	2.6	400	35	5	0.30	1	10	10	0.25
						2	11	25	0.50
						3	12	45	1.00
5	1.8	400	34	2	0.30	1	13	9	0.25
						2	14	24	0.50
						3	15	45	1
6	2.4	375	20	3	0.15	1	16	9	0.25
						2	17	25	0.50
						3	18	38	1
7	2.5	400	30	6	0.30	1	19	10	0.15
						2	20	30	0.40
						3	21	40	0.75

Table 4.1: System parameters, maintenance time and cost

Continued on Next Page...

Table 4.1 – Continued

i	β_i	α_i	$c_{i,f}$	c_i^{fix}	t_i^{fix}	l_i	l_{system}	$c_{i,PM}\left(l_{i}\right)$	$t_{i,PM}\left(l_{i}\right)$
8	2.0	375	35	5	0.10	1	22	15	0.25
						2	23	25	0.45
						3	24	42	0.90
9	1.2	400	28	3	0.40	1	25	10	0.20
						2	26	26	0.40
						3	27	45	1
10	1.4	400	35	6	0.20	1	28	8	0.25
						2	29	20	0.50
						3	30	42	1.25
11	2.8	450	32	7	0.15	1	31	9	0.25
						2	32	21	0.50
_						3	33	36	1
12	1.5	450	35	4	0.25	1	34	8	0.15
						2	35	20	0.40
						3	36	38	1
13	2.4	425	36	6	0.35	1	37	10	0.20
						2	38	24	0.40
						3	39	40	0.80
14	2.2	400	38	3	0.35	1	40	10	0.20
						2	41	20	0.45
						3	42	38	1.10

4.5.1 Optimal number of intervals

It is desired by a maintenance manager to schedule the maintenance activities within a given planning horizon. Even if a pre-specified maintenance schedule is available, it may be needed to check whether this pre-imposed maintenance scheduling is the right choice or not. Therefore, the optimal number of maintenance breaks is determined for a given planning horizon that can minimize the total cost. A plot of the total cost versus the number of maintenance breaks is given in Fig.4.4.

In Fig.4.4, when the number of intervals is less than four, the length of



Figure 4.4: Finding optimal number of maintenance breaks within given planning horizon

the first mission is too long and the system reliability is less than 96%. For example, when the number of intervals is three, the first mission reliability is 95.37%, which is less than the desired reliability of 96%. Hence, the number of missions cannot be three or less. When the number of periods is four, the total cost of 1038.79 units is experienced. The results for four missions are shown in Table 4.2. When four missions and three periodic maintenance breaks are scheduled in the given planning horizon, the duration of each maintenance break is 18/3=6 days. Hence, all four missions have a mission length of 360/4=90 days. The final maintenance schedule obtained for this example is given in Table 4.2.

The best maintenance set up for the entire planning horizon is $l_{selected} = \{5, 7, 10, 25, 29, 6, 12, 18, 30, 6, 10, 15, 21, 27, 29\}$, which incurs a total cost of 1038.79 units. As shown in Table 4.2, components 2, 3, 4, 9 and 10 are required to be selected during the first maintenance break. All these components undergo imperfect maintenance during the first break. During the

$j{=}4$					0.9610		
j=3	$6,\ 10,\ 15,\ 21,\ 27,\ 29$	CR, IM, CR, CR, CR, IM	2, 4, 5, 7, 9, 10	6.0 units	0.9622		
j=2	6, 12, 18, 30	CR*, CR, CR, CR	2, 4, 6, 10	4.9 units	0.9603		
$j{=}1$	$5, \ 7, \ 10, \ 25, \ 29$	IM [*] , IM, IM, IM, IM	2, 3, 4, 9, 10	2.9 units	0.9793	1038.79 units	
	Maintenance Decision	Maintenance Action	Components Selected	Total Maintenance Time	Mission Reliability	Total Cost	

\mathbf{ts}
Di.
n
6
<i></i>
\mathbb{N}
8
90
03
പ്പ
(I)
\mathbf{s}
uc
SIC
is.
Ш
г
n
f
or
ч т
nc
Sic
Ci:
le
5
ц
ij
hu
Ге
сh
$\tilde{\mathbf{s}}$
Ge
ŭ
лa
er
nt
ai
Ï
3
4.
le
q
Γ_{a}
L '

*IM=Imperfect maintenance, CR=component replacement.

second maintenance break components 2, 4, 6 and 10 are all selected for replacement. During the third maintenance break components 2, 4, 5, 7, 9 and 10 are selected from which components 2, 5, 7, 9 are replaced while components 4 and 10 undergo imperfect maintenance. During the first mission, the system reliability is 97.93%, which depends on the mission duration only as all components are new at the beginning of the planning horizon. During the second, third, and fourth missions, the system reliability achieved are 96.03%, 96.22% and 96.03%, respectively, which are higher than the desired system reliability of 96%. Out of the available 6 units of maintenance time for each break, 2.9 time units are used during the first maintenance break, 4.9 units of time are used during the second maintenance break while a total of 6 units of time are used during the third maintenance break.

When the number of missions is increased to five, that is, the number of maintenance breaks is four, the total cost decreases to 966.87 units. For five missions, maintenance decisions are shown in Table 4.3. The maintenance decision for J = 5 is $l_{selected} = \{9, 12, 16, 6, 30, 12, 21, 29\}$. These decisions ensure a system reliability of 98.86%, 96.65%, 96.01%, 96.14% and 96.26% during the 1st, 2nd, 3rd, 4th, and 5th missions, respectively. No maintenance is required during the first maintenance break. During the second maintenance break, components 3 and 4 are replaced while component 6 undergoes imperfect maintenance. During the third maintenance break, components 2 and 10 are replaced. For the fourth maintenance break, components 4 and 7 are selected for replacement while component 10 undergoes imperfect maintenance. From the available 4.50 units of time for each break, 2.95 time units, 2.45 time units, and 3.05 time units are used in the second, third, and fourth breaks, respectively.

When the number of missions is increased to J = 6, the minimum total cost of 957.89 units is obtained. The maintenance decision, associated cost, time, and system reliability are given in Table 4.4. Table 4.4 depicts that during the first and second maintenance breaks, no maintenance action is required on the components, as the system will maintain the reliability of 99.30% during the first mission, 98.11% during the second mission, and 96.43% during the

				5	
	j = 1	j=2	j=3	j = 4	j=5
Maintenance Decision		9, 12, 16	6, 30	12, 21, 29	
Maintenance Action	NM^*	CR^* , CR , IM^*	CR, CR	CR, CR, IM	
Components Selected		3, 4, 6	2, 10	4, 7, 10	
Total Maintenance Time		2.95 units	2.45 units	3.05 units	
Mission Reliability	0.9886	0.9665	0.9601	0.9614	0.9626
Total Cost	966.87 units				

Table 4.3: Maintenance scheduling decision for five missions ($R_0 = 96\%$, $M_j = 4.50$ units)

NM=No maintenance, IM=imperfect maintenance, CR=component replacement.

third mission. During the third maintenance break components 2 and 4 are selected for maintenance. Both components undergo replacement so that a system reliability of 97.22% is achieved during the fourth mission. During the fourth maintenance break only component 6 is selected for replacement to ensure a reliability of 96.07% during the fifth mission. During the fifth and the final maintenance break, components 2 and 4 are selected; out of those, component 2 is replaced while component 4 is imperfectly maintained. These actions give a system reliability value of 96.08% during the last mission.

The total cost is higher when the number of intervals (or maintenance breaks) is low. It reaches the minimum value for J = 6 and increases again for J > 6. When the number of intervals is increased to seven, the total cost increases to 979 units; and for eight intervals, it further increases to 1031 units. It is obvious that for the given problem, the total minimum cost is obtained when the number of intervals is six. Hence, the optimum number of intervals is six. All missions have more than 96% percent of system reliability and the total maintenance downtime is within the limit of 18 time units.

4.5.2 Maintenance duration and selective maintenance scheduling

In the previous works, maintenance was considered to be instantaneous. However, maintenance does take some time and it is important to include this time in the modeling and find its effect on the maintenance decision, system reliability, and the total maintenance cost. To find how much time is needed to achieve a desired reliability limit, we have relaxed the time limitation for the four mission problem given in Table 4.2. When the reliability limit is 96%, a maintenance break of 6 units is good enough to achieve the desired reliability limit during each mission. It shows that the total maintenance duration of 18 units (for three breaks) within the entire planning horizon should be sufficient. When the reliability limit is 95%, the longest maintenance break is of 4.33 time units. Thus, a total maintenance duration of 13 units is good for the planning horizon. Similarly, for 94% reliability limit, the desired maintenance duration for each break is 4 units, that is, the total maintenance duration of
	$j{=}1$	j = 2	j=3	$j{=}4$	j=5	j=6
Aaintenance Decision			6, 12	18	6, 11	
Maintenance Action	NM^*	NM	CR^* , CR	CR	CR, IM^*	
Components Selected			2, 4	9	2, 4	
otal Maintenance Time			2.30 units	1.15 units	1.80 units	
Mission Reliability	0.9930	0.9811	0.9643	0.9722	0.9607	0.9608
Total Cost	957.89 units					

Table 4.4: Maintenance scheduling decision for six missions $(R_0 = 96\%, M_j = 3.60 \text{ units})$

NM=No maintenance, IM=imperfect maintenance, CR=component replacement



Figure 4.5: Maintenance duration needed to achieve the desired system reliability

12 units is needed for the entire planning horizon. If less time is available, fewer maintenance actions can be performed and it is likely that lower system reliability is achieved. It is clear that for different levels of desired system reliability, the required maintenance time varies. In other words, depending on the available maintenance duration, different levels of system reliability can be achieved. This is demonstrated in Fig.4.5, which provides a plot of the system reliability limit and the total maintenance duration required to achieve the desired reliability after maintenance.

Fig.4.5 shows that system reliability after maintenance depends on the total maintenance duration. When the required system reliability is increased from 94% to 95%, an increment in the total maintenance duration by one unit, from 12 units to 13 units, is sufficient to achieve the desired reliability. However, when the desired reliability is increased from 95% to 96%, the required maintenance duration increases from 13 to 18 units (a five unit increment). Thus, whether the desired reliability limit is achievable or not, depends on the available maintenance duration as well. This justifies our argument that neglecting time, especially in a finite horizon scheduling, is not appropriate because the achievable system reliability after maintenance is sensitive to the available

maintenance duration. It is, therefore, important for a maintenance manager to check the variation of the maintenance duration with system reliability so that he(she) can determine whether a desired reliability limit is achievable or not within the given maintenance duration. The proposed model to consider the maintenance duration in the selective maintenance scheduling is important and more realistic in the finite horizon maintenance decision making.

From the above discussions, we can see that it is advantageous to consider the known planning horizon information in the maintenance decision modeling. An optimum schedule enables that the total cost is minimized for the given planning horizon. The maintenance duration should be included in the scheduling decision making rather than assuming instantaneous maintenance actions. Also, maintenance duration should be given due consideration by a maintenance manager while defining the desired reliability limit for a finite planning horizon.

4.6 Summary

A selective maintenance scheduling model is developed in this chapter for a given finite planning horizon where imperfect maintenance based PM modeling is proposed. During the *j*th PM, cumulative effect of the previous age reductions and hazard adjustments to a component is considered. The characteristic constant is defined for this purpose and a formulation is provided to find its value for each component, in the subsequent missions, considering the maintenance history. The total cost of maintenance and failure during the entire planning horizon is then determined such that maintenance between the successive missions are carried out within available time and the desired minimum system reliability is maintained during each mission. We have computed the optimal selective maintenance schedule and found the optimal number of missions and maintenance break, which minimizes the total cost.

Bibliography

- M. Pandey and M.J. Zuo. Selective preventive maintenance scheduling under imperfect repair. In *Reliability and Maintainability Symposium* (*RAMS*), 2013 Proceedings - Annual, pages 1–6, 2013. doi: 10.1109/ RAMS.2013.6517618.
- [2] M. Pandey, M. Zuo, and Moghaddass R. Selective maintenance scheduling over a finite planning horizon. Proceedings of the Institution of Mechanical Engineers, Part O: Journal of Risk and Reliability, 2013. Submitted for publication.
- [3] J.A. Ramrez-Hernndez and E. Fernandez. Optimization of preventive maintenance scheduling in semiconductor manufacturing models using a simulation-based approximate dynamic programming approach. pages 3944–3949, 2010.
- [4] S.P. Canto. Application of benders' decomposition to power plant preventive maintenance scheduling. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 184(2):759–777, 2008.
- [5] K.S. Moghaddam and J.S. Usher. Preventive maintenance and replacement scheduling for repairable and maintainable systems using dynamic programming. *Computers and Industrial Engineering*, 60(4):654–665, 2011.
- [6] R. Dekker, R.E. Wildeman, and R. van Egmond. Joint replacement in an operational planning phase. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 91(1):74–88, 1996.

- [7] R.E. Wildeman, R. Dekker, and A.C.J.M. Smit. A dynamic policy for grouping maintenance activities. *European Journal of Operational Re*search, 99(3):530–551, 1997.
- [8] X. Yao, M. Fu, S.I. Marcus, and E. Fernandez-Gaucherand. Optimization of preventive maintenance scheduling for semiconductor manufacturing systems: Models and implementation. In *Proceedings of the 2001 IEEE International Conference on Control Applications, (CCA '01)*, pages 407– 411, 2001.
- [9] Y.-T. Tsai, K.-S. Wang, and H.-Y. Teng. Optimizing preventive maintenance for mechanical components using genetic algorithms. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety*, 74(1):89–97, 2001.
- [10] Y.-T. Tsai, K.-S. Wang, and L.-C. Tsai. A study of availability-centered preventive maintenance for multi-component systems. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety*, 84(3):261–270, 2004.
- [11] R. Bris, E. Chtelet, and F. Yalaoui. New method to minimize the preventive maintenance cost of series-parallel systems. *Reliability Engineering* and System Safety, 82(3):247–255, 2003.
- [12] M. Samrout, F. Yalaoui, E. Chtelet, and N. Chebbo. New methods to minimize the preventive maintenance cost of series-parallel systems using ant colony optimization. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety*, 89 (3):346–354, 2005.
- [13] C.-H. Wang and T.-W. Lin. Improved particle swarm optimization to minimize periodic preventive maintenance cost for series-parallel systems. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 38(7):8963–8969, 2011.
- [14] R. Laggoune, A. Chateauneuf, and D. Aissani. Preventive maintenance scheduling for a multi-component system with non-negligible replacement time. *International Journal of Systems Science*, 41(7):747–761, 2010.

- [15] K.S. Moghaddam and J.S. Usher. Sensitivity analysis and comparison of algorithms in preventive maintenance and replacement scheduling optimization models. *Computers and Industrial Engineering*, 61(1):64–75, 2011.
- [16] H.C. Vu, P. Do Van, A. Barros, and C. Berenguer. Maintenance activities planning and grouping for complex structure systems. In In Annual Conference of the European Safety and Reliability Association, PSAM11 & ESREL2012, volume 1, pages 181–190, 2012.
- [17] W.F. Rice, C.R. Cassady, and J.A. Nachlas. Optimal maintenance plans under limited maintenance time. In *Proceedings of the Seventh Industrial Engineering Research Conference, Banff, Canada*, 1998.
- [18] C.R. Cassady, E.A. Pohl, and W.P. Murdock. Selective maintenance modeling for industrial systems. *Journal of Quality in Maintenance En*gineering, 7(2):104–117, 2001.
- [19] C.R. Cassady, W.P. Murdock, and E.A. Pohl. Selective maintenance for support equipment involving multiple maintenance actions. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 129(2):252–258, 2001.
- [20] K. Schneider and C.R. Cassady. Fleet performance under selective maintenance. pages 571–576, 2004.
- [21] R. Rajagopalan and C.R. Cassady. An improved selective maintenance solution approach. *Journal of Quality in Maintenance Engineering*, 12 (2):172–185, 2006.
- [22] T. Lust, O. Roux, and F. Riane. Exact and heuristic methods for the selective maintenance problem. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 197(3):1166–1177, 2009.
- [23] T. Nakagawa. Sequential imperfect preventive maintenance policies. IEEE Transactions on Reliability, 37(3):295–298, 1988.

- [24] D. Lin, M.J. Zuo, and R.C.M. Yam. Sequential imperfect preventive maintenance models with two categories of failure modes. *Naval Research Logistics*, 48(2):172–183, 2001.
- [25] M. Pandey, M.J. Zuo, R. Moghaddass, and M.K. Tiwari. Selective maintenance for binary systems under imperfect repair. *Reliability Engineering* and System Safety, 113(1):42–51, 2013.
- [26] D. Banjevic. Remaining useful life in theory and practice. Metrika, 69 (2-3):337–349, 2009.
- [27] C.H. Lie and Y.H. Chun. Algorithm for preventive maintenance policy. *IEEE Transactions on Reliability*, R-35(1):71–75, 1986.
- [28] J. Brest, S. Greiner, B. Bokovi, M. Mernik, and V. Zumer. Self-adapting control parameters in differential evolution: A comparative study on numerical benchmark problems. *IEEE Transactions on Evolutionary Computation*, 10(6):646–657, 2006.
- [29] B. Qian, L. Wang, D.-X. Huang, and X. Wang. Scheduling multi-objective job shops using a memetic algorithm based on differential evolution. *International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology*, 35(9-10):1014– 1027, 2008.
- [30] G.-Y. Li and M.-G. Liu. The summary of differential evolution algorithm and its improvements. In *ICACTE 2010 - 2010 3rd International Conference on Advanced Computer Theory and Engineering*, volume 3, pages V3153–V3156, 2010.
- [31] L. Wang and L.-P. Li. A coevolutionary differential evolution with harmony search for reliability-redundancy optimization. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 39(5):5271–5278, 2012.
- [32] Y. Liu and H.Z. Huang. Optimal selective maintenance strategy for multistate systems under imperfect maintenance. *IEEE Transactions on Reliability*, 59(2):356–367, 2010.

[33] Y. Liu and H.Z. Huang. Optimization of multi-state elements replacement policy for multi-state systems. In *Reliability and Maintainability* Symposium (RAMS), 2010 Proceedings - Annual, pages 1–7, 2010.

Chapter 5

Selective Maintenance Modeling for a Multistate System with Multistate Components under Imperfect Maintenance

In previous chapters, the selective maintenance modelings are done for systems in binary state only. However, as given in Section 1.1, a system may have more than two performance rates, that is, multiple states. For such a multistate system, a binary selective maintenance model is not applicable. Thus, there is a need to develop a selective maintenance model for a multistate system with multistate components. In this chapter, a thorough description is provided and step by step modeling is done for this purpose. A single mission selective maintenance problem for an MSS with multistate components under imperfect maintenance is solved in this chapter.

After the introduction in Section 5.1, system details and maintenance modeling are provided in Section 5.2. Evaluation of component state probabilities and system reliability are described in Section 5.3. Selective maintenance modeling and solution methodology are presented in Section 5.4. An example is illustrated and results are enumerated in Section 5.5. Concluding remarks are provided in Section 5.6. Results presented in this chapter are published in the journal paper [1] and the book chapter [2].¹. This chapter is based on the

¹Versions of this chapter have been published in "M. Pandey, M.J. Zuo, and R. Moghaddass, Selective maintenance modeling for a multistate system with multistate components under imperfect maintenance. *IIE Transactions*, 45(11):1221-1234, 2013," and "M. Pandey,

journal paper [1].

5.1 Introduction

In an engineering environment, systems are required to perform specific objectives over a specified period of time. In many cases, a system is required to perform a sequence of operations (or missions) with a finite time break between two successive missions. These breaks provide an opportunity to perform maintenance on the component(s) of the system. However, it may be impossible to perform all desirable maintenance activities before the start of the next mission due to limited maintenance resources. In such cases, a subset of maintenance activities is chosen to ensure successful completion of the subsequent mission. This maintenance policy is called selective maintenance.

Cassady et al. [3] solved the selective maintenance problem for repair of failed components. They considered series-parallel systems and assumed that the states of the components, as well as the system were binary. The system and components that may be in two possible states – either working or failed – are said to have binary states and are called binary systems and binary components, respectively. The binary system reliability was maximized in [3], and cost and time were considered as available resources. Further, Cassady et al. [4] included age as a factor and considered that the components' lifetimes follow the Weibull distribution.

Lust et al. [5] established that Tabu search was useful in solving the selective maintenance problems. Selective maintenance for a series-parallel arrangement in a manufacturing system is applied in Zhu et al. [6]. They minimized maintenance cost during the maintenance break and production loss during the next mission when limited time was available for maintenance. Their study focused on a binary system with minimal repair, replacement, and a fixed maintenance level as maintenance options for components.

All of the above works focused on the binary systems. However, some sys-

Y. Liu and M.J. Zuo, Book Chapter, Selective Maintenance for Complex Systems Considering Imperfect Maintenance Efficiency, pages 17-49. World Scientific (Singapore). DOI:10.1142/9789814571944_0002."

tems can perform their tasks with various discrete levels of efficiency known as "performance rates," varying from perfect operation to complete failure. Such a system is defined as a multistate system (MSS). Only a few researchers have addressed the problem of selective maintenance in a multistate system. Chen et al. [7] proposed a preliminary work on the selective maintenance optimization for a multistate series-parallel system. Their study did not show the desired maintenance on a component or component's state after maintenance, nor did it provide information about the system configurations and their relationship to the system reliability. Another work on selective maintenance for an MSS was done by Liu and Huang [8]. In their study, individual components within an MSS could have only two possible states, either working or failed; however, the system could have multiple states.

If the MSS is considered, components can also exhibit multiple performance levels. In this chapter, a selective maintenance problem is formulated for a MSS with multistate components. Based on the state of the components before maintenance, system demand during the next mission, and available resources, the desired components' states after maintenance is determined. Hence, maintenance actions and resources required for each component are found in this chapter. Multiple resource considerations in selective maintenance modeling of an MSS and their effect on maintenance decisions are also investigated. To solve the above problem, the following assumptions are used in this chapter:

1. The system consists of multiple, repairable components.

The components, as well as the system may be in multiple states; that is, both the components and the system have several discrete performance levels.
 Replacement brings the component back to the best possible state.

4. Maintenance is possible only during a maintenance break; no repair/maintenance can be performed during a mission (the system and the components only degrade during operation). Maintenance may bring a component to a better state.

5. At the end of a mission, the current component/system states are observable.



Figure 5.1: Different multistate components in an MSS

6. System degradation is modeled using a homogeneous Markov model, that is, the transition time between the component states follows the exponential distribution.

7. Limited resources (budget and time) are available, and the amount of resources required for maintenance activities is known and fixed.

5.2 System description and maintenance modeling

5.2.1 System description

All technical systems are designed to perform their intended tasks in a given environment. Some systems can perform their tasks with various distinguished levels of efficiency, usually referred to as performance rates [9, 10]. In an MSS with multistate components, each component in the system can have discrete performance rates (also called states) as shown in Fig.5.1.

In the given multi-state series-parallel system, the states of the components are statistically independent, that is, the sojourn time of a component in a state (that is the time spent by a component in a state) is independent of the sojourn time of another component in its own state. If the state of component *i* is denoted by j_{c_i} , then " $j_{c_i} = 0$ " is the complete failure state and " $j_{c_i} = v_i$ " is the best possible state. Corresponding to each state is an associated performance rate, as given in equation (5.1):

$$g_i(t) = \{g_{i,0}, g_{i,1}, \dots, g_{i,v_i}\}, \quad i = 1, 2, \dots, n.$$
(5.1)

In this chapter $g_i(t)$ is used to denote the performance rate of a component i at any instant $(t \ge 0)$. It is a discrete random variable and can have any value from $g_{i,0}$ to g_{i,v_i} . The MSS performance rate is a random variable that depends on the components' performance rates:

$$G(t) = \Psi(g_1(t), ..., g_n(t)).$$
(5.2)

Depending on the possible combination of components' performance rates at any instant t, the system performance rate can have any discrete performance value from the set $G(t) = \{G_0, G_1, ..., G_S\}$, where $G_0, G_1, ...,$ and G_S are the performance rates that the system can have at any given time.

Based on the components performances, first the subsystems performances and then the complete system performance can be estimated. In the case of a group of n_S components connected in parallel, the performance rate of the subsystem is the sum of the performances of the components as given in equation (5.3). For a series arrangement, subsystem performance equals to the minimum of the performances of n_S components (equation 5.4).

$$g^{subsystem}\left(t\right) = \sum_{i=1}^{n_{S}} g_{i}\left(t\right).$$
(5.3)

$$g^{subsystem}\left(t\right) = \min_{1 \le i \le n_S} \left(g_i\left(t\right)\right).$$
(5.4)

At any instant t, the performance level G(t) of a series-parallel system can be evaluated as:

$$g_{\gamma}^{subsystem}(t) = \sum_{i=1}^{n_{\gamma}} g_i(t), \quad \gamma = 1, 2, ..., s,$$

$$G(t) = \min_{1 \le \gamma \le s} \left(g_{\gamma}^{subsystem}(t) \right).$$
 (5.5)

Nourelfath et al. [11] and Shrestha et al. [12] modeled the relationship between the performances of the system and its components. At any instant t, the system performance can be described completely if components' performance levels are known. System degradation takes place over its working time duration [13]. During a maintenance break, maintenance action on a component is determined on the basis of the current states of the components, how the action will affect the system performance rate during the next mission after maintenance, and how much resources are available for maintenance [14]. Resources are required to perform maintenance, and for different maintenance options, resource consumption varies. In the following section, a model is presented to describe the maintenance options, associated costs and required time.

5.2.2 Maintenance options

Whenever a system comes in for maintenance after a mission, a component may be in any of the possible states j_{c_i} , $(0 \le j_{c_i} \le v_i)$. In this chapter, the decision variable x_i denotes the state to which a component *i* is maintained during the maintenance break using available maintenance options (ζ_i) . Depending on the current state of component *i*, the following maintenance actions (ζ_i) are feasible:

- 1. Do nothing (DN): No action is done. Leave the component as is. In this condition, decision variable $x_i = y_i$, that is, component state before maintenance y_i is the same as the component state after maintenance x_i .
- 2. Component Replacement (CR): A new component is installed in place of the old component. After replacement, the component state becomes $x_i = v_i$.
- 3. Imperfect repair/maintenance (IR/IM): Whenever repair/maintenance is done to improve the current degraded state of a component from complete failure $(y_i = 0)$ /non-failure $(0 < y_i < v_i - 1)$ state to a higher improved state (other than v_i), it is defined as imperfect repair/maintenance. In this case, $y_i < x_i < v_i$. Imperfect repair (IR) implies that

the component was in the failed state (state "0") when it came to the maintenance depot. Now, if some repair action (but not replacement) is performed on it such that its performance level is improved, then it is called imperfect repair. On the other hand, imperfect maintenance (IM) refers to the maintenance action performed on a non-failed component such that its performance is further improved without replacement. Corresponding to each maintenance option is an associated required resource as discussed in the next section.

5.2.3 Maintenance cost

For maintenance of a multistate system comprising multistate components, the current state of components is assumed to be known when they come in for maintenance. Based on the current performance level of a component before maintenance and the decision variable x_i ($y_i \leq x_i \leq v_i$), maintenance on a component can be categorized as DN, CR, or IR/IM. During a maintenance break, the maintenance cost for a component *i* can be formulated as follows:

$$C_{i,x_i} = c_{i,x_i}^{fix} + c_{i,x_i}.$$
 (5.6)

The fixed term c_{i,x_i}^{fix} represents the cost of maintenance irrespective how extensive the maintenance is. It may cover actions such as cleaning, oiling, dusting, disassembling, and assembling of the component. The variable term c_{i,x_i} reflects the extent of the maintenance. The variable cost will depend on the improvement in the component state from the current state y_i to a higher state x_i . If no maintenance is performed on the component, then there is no cost incurred during the maintenance break for that component. Hence, for $x_i = y_i c_{i,x_i}^{fix} = 0$, $c_{i,x_i} = 0$, and $C_{i,x_i} = 0$. In all other maintenance options, some fixed cost c_{i,x_i}^{fix} will be experienced. If a component *i* is replaced during a maintenance break, i.e., $x_i = v_i$, then $c_{i,x_i} = C_i^R$, where C_i^R is the replacement cost for component *i*. In the case of IR/IM options, where component *i* state after maintenance is $y_i < x_i < v_i$, there will be a cost associated with each of the possible maintenance options. In the following section, possible variations of cost with imperfect repair/maintenance options is discussed.

5.2.4 Variations of cost for imperfect repair/maintenance options

For an MSS, imperfect maintenance/repair options bridge the maintenance gap between the "do nothing" case and the replacement of the component. Generally, an increase in the used maintenance budget results in a better system performance. Thus, we have assumed that a higher performance level of a component (higher state) can be reached only through a higher maintenance cost. Imperfect repair/maintenance brings the component from the current state to a higher performance state (other than the best possible state, as the best performance state can be achieved only through replacement). For example, if there are several component performance states available to which a component can be repaired/maintained during a maintenance break, then selecting the better imperfect maintenance option can achieve a higher component performance level. At the same time, the cost of maintenance will also go up.

With the above discussions of the fixed and the variable maintenance costs for all components, the total maintenance cost for the whole system can be determined as:

$$C = \sum_{i=1}^{n} C_{i,x_i}.$$
 (5.7)

It is obvious from equation (5.7) that with decision variable x_i for each component *i*, the maintenance cost for individual components and thus for the whole system can be determined.

5.2.5 Maintenance time

Similar to the maintenance cost, the time to perform maintenance for a component i can be expressed as:

$$T_{i,x_i} = t_{i,x_i}^{fix} + t_{i,x_i}.$$
(5.8)

In the case of no maintenance decision on a component *i*, i.e., $x_i = y_i$, both t_{i,x_i}^{fix} and t_{i,x_i} are equal to zero. For $x_i = v_i$, $t_{i,x_i} = T_i^R$, where T_i^R is the time to replace the component *i*. In the case of IR/IM, there is an associated time

 t_{i,x_i} related to each option x_i . Based on the decision variable x_i , corresponding time spent maintaining each component can be determined using a method similar to determining the cost. Hence, maintenance time for the whole system is determined as:

$$T = \sum_{i=1}^{n} T_{i,x_i}.$$
 (5.9)

Both the cost function and time function depend on the maintenance performed on a component. Decision about a particular maintenance action for a component depends on the available resources and the action's effect on the system performance. System reliability during the next mission is used as an indicator of the component's performance, which in turn depends on the components' state probabilities.

5.3 Component state probability and system reliability evaluation

An MSS's behavior is characterized by its evolution in the space of states [15]. An MSS state is said to be acceptable, if it is higher than some minimum desired performance level. When the system enters into an unacceptable state, it is said to enter into failure. An MSS's reliability can be defined as its ability to remain in the acceptable states during the whole mission [9]. Maintenance is performed during a mission break such that the probability of the system to stay in the acceptable states during the next mission increases. Hence, reliability of the system during the next mission can be used to find the effect of different maintenance actions on the system performance.

5.3.1 Component state probability evaluation

Once a system arrives for maintenance, different maintenance actions are possible for components depending on their current states revealed after inspection. We assume that the next mission under consideration dictates the given degradation behavior during the mission. During the next mission duration (L), no maintenance of any component is possible. However, components degrade during mission time; hence, it is important to evaluate the state probabilities for



Figure 5.2: Component degradation during a mission

all components at the end of a mission. Once components' states probabilities are known, the probabilities associated with acceptable system states can be determined. It is assumed that for a component in the system, the transition time from one state to another follows the exponential distribution. Details about the transition rate estimation can be found in Welton and Ades [16], Gupta et al. [17], and Moghaddass and Zuo [18]. In the present chapter, constant transition rates between any two states, e.g., $\lambda_{1,2}^i$ between states 1 and 2 of component *i*, are assumed to be known for all components. The continuous time Markov chain of component *i* for the next mission is given in Fig.5.2.

To find the state probabilities $p_{i,j_{c_i}}(t,x_i)$, a system of differential equations (also called the Chapman-Kolmogorov equation) is solved [9]. For the statespace diagram shown in Fig.5.2, the set of differential equations can be written as follows:

$$p_{i,x_{i}}^{\prime}(t,x_{i}) = -p_{i,x_{i}}(t,x_{i}) \times \sum_{j_{c_{i}}=0}^{x_{i}-1} \lambda_{x_{i},j_{c_{i}}}^{i},$$

$$p_{i,k_{i}}^{\prime}(t,x_{i}) = \sum_{j_{c_{i}}=k_{i}+1}^{x_{i}} [\lambda_{j_{c_{i}},k_{i}}^{i} \times p_{i,j_{c_{i}}}(t,x_{i})] - p_{i,k_{i}}(t,x_{i}) \times \sum_{j_{c_{i}}=0}^{k_{i}-1} \lambda_{k_{i},j_{c_{i}}}^{i},$$

$$k_{i} = 1, 2, 3, \dots, x_{i} - 1,$$

$$p_{i,0}^{\prime}(t,x_{i}) = \sum_{j_{c_{i}}=1}^{x_{i}} [\lambda_{j_{c_{i}},0}^{i} \times p_{i,j_{c_{i}}}(t,x_{i})].$$
(5.10)

After solving the above equations, the state probabilities $p_{i,j_{c_i}}(t,x_i)$, $0 \leq j_{c_i} \leq x_i$ for all components can be determined. The probability distribution associated with the different states of a component *i* at any instant *t* can be represented by the following set:

$$p_{i}(t, x_{i}) = \{p_{i,0}(t, x_{i}), p_{i,1}(t, x_{i}), ..., p_{i,v_{i}}(t, x_{i})\},$$
(5.11)

where $p_{i,v_i}(t)$ is the probability that for component $i, g_i(t) = g_{i,v_i}$. The state

probabilities satisfy the condition $\sum_{j_{c_i}=0}^{v_i} p_{i,j_{c_i}}(t,x_i) = 1$, because at any instant t, the component can be in any one of the states and all states of the component form the sample space consisting of mutually exclusive events. For the system, the instantaneous probabilities associated with different states can be represented by the following set:

$$P(t, \mathbf{X}) = \{P_0(t, \mathbf{X}), P_1(t, \mathbf{X}), ..., P_S(t, \mathbf{X})\}.$$
(5.12)

The system state probabilities also satisfy the condition $\sum_{J_S=0}^{S} P_{J_S}(t, \mathbf{X}) =$ 1. Here $\mathbf{X} = \{x_1, x_2, ..., x_n\}$ is the decision vector comprising components' states after maintenance. Based on the components' probabilities, the system state probabilities and the probability of the system successfully completing a mission are calculated using universal generating function (UGF) [19]. UGF is easy to use and assess the MSS reliability [20, 21].

5.3.2 Universal generating function (UGF)

UGF represents the probability mass function of a discrete random variable via a polynomial form [22, 23]. For a multistate component, the performance rate distribution at any time instant t can be given by:

$$u_i(z, t, x_i) = \sum_{j_{c_i}=0}^{v_i} p_{i, j_{c_i}}(t, x_i) . z^{g_{i, j_{c_i}}}.$$
(5.13)

In order to find the UGF of an arbitrary series-parallel system, it is necessary to apply a composition operator Φ , as given in equation (5.14). The final expression in equation (5.14) covers all possible mutually exclusive combinations and the associated probabilities corresponding to the values of the function $\Phi\left(g_{1,j_{c_1}}, g_{2,j_{c_2}}, ..., g_{n,j_{c_n}}\right)$, which are determined by the structure of the system and the performance rate combination property discussed in Section 5.2.1.

$$U_{sys}(z,t,\boldsymbol{X}) = \Phi \left[u_{1}(z,t,x_{1}), u_{2}(z,t,x_{2}), ..., u_{n}(z,t,x_{n}) \right] = \Phi \left[\sum_{j_{c_{1}}=0}^{v_{1}} p_{1,j_{c_{1}}}(t,x_{1}) . z^{g_{1,j_{c_{1}}}}, \sum_{j_{c_{2}}=0}^{v_{2}} p_{2,j_{c_{2}}}(t,x_{2}) . z^{g_{2,j_{c_{2}}}}, ..., \sum_{j_{c_{n}}=0}^{v_{n}} p_{n,j_{c_{n}}}(t,x_{n}) . z^{g_{n,j_{c_{n}}}} \right] = \sum_{j_{c_{1}}=0}^{v_{1}} \sum_{j_{c_{2}}=0}^{v_{2}} ... \sum_{j_{c_{n}}=0}^{v_{n}} \left[\prod_{i=1}^{n} p_{i,j_{c_{i}}}(t,x_{i}) z^{\Phi\left(g_{1,j_{c_{1}}},g_{2,j_{c_{2}}},...,g_{n,j_{c_{n}}}\right)} \right]. \quad (5.14)$$



Figure 5.3: System performance during a mission and demand level

The composition operator $\Phi = \Phi_{PAR} = sum [g_1(t), ..., g_{n_s}(t)]$, in the case of parallel arrangement; and $\Phi = \Phi_{SER} = min [g_1(t), ..., g_{n_s}(t)]$, in the case of series arrangement of components. For the MSS, the system states and associated probabilities during the next mission can be represented as:

$$U_{sys}(z,t, \mathbf{X}) = \sum_{J_S=0}^{S} P_J(t, \mathbf{X}) . z^{G_{J_S}}.$$
 (5.15)

With the system state distribution and the associated probabilities in hand, system reliability can be obtained, as explained in the next section.

5.3.3 System reliability evaluation

During a mission, both the system and its components are non-repairable. Thus, the states of the system and its components are monotone non-increasing. Because an MSS degrades with time, it is significant that the MSS performance does not fall below the demand level (W) at any time t during the mission, i.e., $G(t) \ge W$. Fig.5.3 illustrates that a demand level W is required to meet during a mission of duration L.

System reliability is the probability that the system is in an acceptable state $(G(L) \ge W)$ at the end of the upcoming mission (t=L). Hence, the

reliability of the MSS can be calculated as:

$$Prob\left(G\left(L\right) \ge W\right) = \varphi\left(\sum_{J_S=0}^{S} P_{J_S}\left(L, \boldsymbol{X}\right) . z^{G_{J_S}-W}\right), \quad (5.16)$$

where φ is the distributive operator defined by the following equation:

$$\varphi\left(P\left(L,\boldsymbol{X}\right).z^{\sigma-W}\right) = \begin{cases} P\left(L,\boldsymbol{X}\right), \text{ if } \sigma \geq W\\ 0, \text{ if } \sigma < W \end{cases}, \quad (5.17)$$

Hence, depending on the mission demand W and the set of maintenance decision variables \boldsymbol{X} , the system reliability at the end of mission duration L can be expressed as:

$$R_{S}(W,L,\boldsymbol{X}) = \varphi\left(\sum_{J_{S}=0}^{S} P_{J_{S}}(L,\boldsymbol{X}) . z^{G_{J_{S}}-W}\right) = \sum_{J_{S}=0}^{S} \left(\varphi\left(P_{J_{S}}(L,\boldsymbol{X}) . z^{G_{J_{S}}-W}\right)\right).$$
(5.18)

With the use of distributive operator φ , equation (5.18) can also be written as:

$$R_{S}(W,L,\boldsymbol{X}) = \sum_{G_{J_{S}}(t) \geq W} P_{J_{S}}(L,\boldsymbol{X}).$$
(5.19)

Using equation (5.19), system reliability can be estimated for the next mission.

5.4 Selective maintenance modeling and solution methodology

5.4.1 Selective maintenance modeling

Upon the arrival of the system for maintenance, although several maintenance alternatives are available, only a subset of maintenance actions can be performed due to limited resources. Thus, the selective maintenance model is aimed at: (i) identifying the components *i* to be selected and determine the state of the component x_i after maintenance on the selected components; finding the set of components on which no maintenance will be performed, (ii) finding the budget C_{i,x_i} to be invested in each of the selected components, (iii) determining the amount of time T_{i,x_i} to be invested in each of the selected components, and (iv) making a decision such that system reliability $R_S(W, L, X)$ during the next mission is maximized. The associated integer decision variable is x_i and the decision vector comprising decision variables for all components in the system is X. The budget constraint on the total maintenance cost during the maintenance break is given by C_0 , and the available maintenance time duration is limited to T_0 . The nonlinear formulation to maximize the probability of successfully completing the next mission is expressed as:

Objective:

Max
$$R_{S}(W, L, \mathbf{X}) = \sum_{G_{J_{S}}(t) \ge W} P_{J_{S}}(L, \mathbf{X}),$$
 (5.20)

Subject to:

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} C_{i,x_i} \le C_0, \tag{5.21}$$

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} T_{i,x_i} \le T_0, \tag{5.22}$$

$$y_i \le x_i \le v_i. \tag{5.23}$$

In this formulation, constraints (5.21) and (5.22) show the limited resources available to perform maintenance; constraint (5.23) sets the component state at the beginning of the next mission depending on the state at the end of the previous mission and the maximum possible performance level for a component. This chapter focuses on a single mission selective maintenance optimization problem. The model for this one mission optimization is given in equations (5.20)–(5.23), wherein the expressions of total cost (C), total time (T), and system reliability (R_S) are given in equations (5.7), (5.9), and (5.19), respectively. This is a typical constrained nonlinear optimization problem involving integer variables only. An evolutionary algorithm has been used in this chapter to solve such optimization problems, as explained in Section 5.4.2.

5.4.2 Solution methodology

Selective maintenance optimization for multistate systems under imperfect maintenance/repair is a nonlinear programming problem, as presented in (5.20)– (5.23). Evolutionary algorithms (like genetic algorithm (GA), and differential evolution (DE)) are commonly used in the maintenance optimization [8, 22, 24, 25]. In this paper, DE [26, 27] is used to solve the selective maintenance problem. More details about the differential evolution algorithm can be found in [28, 29].

To apply an algorithm to the problem, solution representation is an important procedure that should be defined clearly. All possible maintenance alternatives for the whole system are given by a string $\boldsymbol{X} = \{x_1, x_2, ..., x_n\}$. For each solution point, the maintenance budget, time, and system reliability can be determined. For instance, let us consider an example where two components are connected in parallel and then connected with a third component in a series. Each of the components is assumed to have three states $\{0, 1, 2\}$. When the system arrives for maintenance, its component states are given by $\boldsymbol{Y} = \{y_1, y_2, y_3\} = \{1, 0, 1\}$. The system has to fulfill a constant demand of W=30 units during the next mission. Let's assume that a solution string generated to denote the components states after maintenance is $\boldsymbol{X} = \{x_1, x_2, x_3\} = \{1, 2, 2\}$. Since the state of component 1 does not change during maintenance break, $c_{i,x_i}^{fix} = \$0$, $c_{i,x_i} = \$0$ and $t_{i,x_i}^{fix} = 0$ unit, $t_{i,x_i} = 0$ unit. For both components 2 and 3, replacement is done during the maintenance break. It is assumed that fixed maintenance cost $c_{i,x_i}^{fix} =$ \$1, replacement cost $c_{i,x_i} = C_i^R =$ \$2, fixed maintenance time $t_{i,x_i}^{fix} = 1$ unit and replacement time $t_{i,x_i} = T^R_i = 2$ units, respectively for both components 2 and 3. The assumed capacity of each state of the components, the state of each component before and after maintenance, and the state probability distribution at the end of the next mission for all components are given in Table 5.1.

Component 1 is in state 1 at the beginning of the mission. Since no maintenance is possible during a mission, the probability for component 1 to be in higher state 2 is 0 at the end of the mission. Components 2 and 3 start the mission with their best possible states, that is, state 2. Hence, at the end of the mission, both components could be in any of the three possible states. This is shown by their respective probability distribution. The maintenance cost and time for component 1 are $C_{i,x_i} = c_{i,x_i}^{fix} + c_{i,x_i} = \0 and $T_{i,x_i} = t_{i,x_i}^{fix} + t_{i,x_i} = 0$ unit, respectively. For both components 2 and 3, main-

n 2	nt3	2	60			0.4
syster	pone	1	30		2	0.4
Subs	Com	0	0			0.2
	$\operatorname{int2}$	2	50			0.5
	anoqı	7	25	0	2	0.4
stem	Con	0	0			0.1
ubsys	nt1	2	30			0
Š	ipone	1	20	1	-	0.7
	Con	0	0			0.3
		Possible States	Capacities of states	State before maintenance	State after maintenance	State probabilities at the end of the mission

components	
multistate	
about the	
Information	
Table 5.1:	

tenance cost and time are $C_{i,x_i} = c_{i,x_i}^{fix} + c_{i,x_i} = 1 + 2 = \3 and $T_{i,x_i} = t_{i,x_i}^{fix} + t_{i,x_i} = 1 + 2 = 3$ units, respectively. For these maintenance actions, system reliability is evaluated using UGF. The UGF of a subsystem's components is defined according to equation (5.13) as: $u_1(z, L, 1) = 0.3z^0 + 0.7z^{20} + 0 z^{30}$, $u_2(z, L, 2) = 0.1z^0 + 0.4z^{25} + 0.5z^{50}$, and $u_3(z, L, 2) = 0.2z^0 + 0.4z^{30} + 0.4z^{60}$. The system UGF is then obtained according to equation (5.14):

$$\begin{aligned} U_{sys} &= \Phi_{SER} \left(\Phi_{PAR} \left(u_1, u_2 \right), u_3 \right). \text{ Therefore,} \\ U_{sys} &= \Phi_{SER} \left(\Phi_{PAR} \left(\left(0.3z^0 + 0.7z^{20} + 0 \ z^{30} \right), \left(0.1z^0 + 0.4z^{25} + 0.5z^{50} \right) \right), \\ \left(0.2z^0 + 0.4z^{30} + 0.4z^{60} \right) \right) &= \\ \Phi_{SER} \left(\Phi_{PAR} \left(0.03z^0 + 0.07z^{20} + 0.12z^{25} + 0.28z^{45} + 0.15z^{50} + 0.35z^{70} \right), \\ \left(0.2z^0 + 0.4z^{30} + 0.4z^{60} \right) \right) &= \\ 0.224z^0 + 0.056z^{20} + 0.096z^{25} + 0.312z^{30} + 0.112z^{45} + 0.06z^{50} + 0.14z^{60}. \end{aligned}$$

To calculate the $\operatorname{Prob}(G(L) \geq W)$, that is, for the total capacity of the system to be not less than the required demand level W=30 units, the φ operator is applied, as given in equation (5.18). Hence,

$$\begin{array}{l} \operatorname{Prob}(G\left(L\right)\geq W) = \\ \varphi \left(\begin{array}{c} 0.224z^{0-30} + 0.056z^{20-30} + 0.096z^{25-30} + 0.312z^{30-30} \\ + 0.112z^{45-30} + 0.06z^{50-30} + 0.14z^{60-30} \end{array} \right) \end{array}$$

$$\therefore R_S = 0.312 + 0.112 + 0.06 + 0.14 = 0.624 = 62.4\%$$

Similarly, maintenance cost, time, and associated system reliability for other possible maintenance alternatives can be evaluated. A self-explanatory flowchart of solution methodology is provided in Fig.5.4. In the next section, an illustrative example is provided and the results are discussed to explain the benefits of the proposed model for selective maintenance.

5.5 Results and discussion

To demonstrate the advantages of the proposed selective maintenance model, an illustrative example is presented in this section. It is followed by detailed results and related discussions. System performance based on the performance rates of individual components is established and the benefits of imperfect maintenance in selective maintenance decision-making is provided.



Figure 5.4: Flowchart of the solution methodology



Figure 5.5: Block diagram of a coal transportation system

5.5.1 Illustrative example

A multistate coal transportation system with multistate components is studied as an example, which is taken from Liu and Huang [30]. This coal transportation system is used to supply coal to a boiler in a power station. It includes five basic subsystems, as shown in Fig.5.5. Feeder 1 transfers coal from the bin to conveyor 1. Conveyor 1 transports the coal from feeder 1 to the stacker reclaimer that lifts the coal up to the burner level. Feeder 2 then loads conveyer 2, which transfers the coal to the boiler's burner feeding system. Each of the subsystems consists of a different number of components, and each component has different performance rates and associated load capacities, as shown in Table 5.2.

A component stays in its current state for a random amount of time (following exponential distribution) and then makes a transition to a lower state. The process is characterized by transition intensities. The transition intensity for each component is given in Table 5.3. It is assumed in this example that for imperfect maintenance/repair actions, the associated cost and time vary linearly as: $c_{i,x_i} = \left(\frac{g_{i,x_i} - g_{i,y_i}}{g_{i,v_i}}\right) \times C_i^R$ and, $t_{i,x_i} = \left(\frac{g_{i,x_i} - g_{i,y_i}}{g_{i,v_i}}\right) \times T_i^R$. The components' states before maintenance and their maintenance cost and time parameters are provided in Table 5.4.

In Table 5.4, the values of y_i are known constants, c_{fix}^i , t_{fix}^i values are the fixed cost and time of maintenance for a component. If no maintenance is performed on a component, then $c_{i,x_i}^{fix} = 0$ and $t_{i,x_i}^{fix} = 0$; otherwise $c_{i,x_i}^{fix} = c_{fix}^i$ and $t_{i,x_i}^{fix} = t_{fix}^i$. The cost and time parameters are used if a component is selected

Component S	State	0	1	2	3	4
Subsystem 1	C1	0	40	60	80	-
	C2	0	50	80	100	-
	C3	0	20	60	80	-
Subsystem 2	C4	0	70	120	-	-
	C5	0	90	130	-	-
Subsystem 3	C 6	0	40	80	100	-
	C7	0	30	60	80	-
	C8	0	30	70	90	-
Subsystem 4	C9	0	30	50	80	-
	C10	0	40	80	120	-
Subsystem 5	C11	0	10	40	60	80
	C12	0	25	50	70	90
	C13	0	25	45	75	95
	C14	0	25	65	80	100

Table 5.2: Capacities of each component (tons/day) [30]

Table 5.3: State transition intensities (per year) $\left[30\right]$

$\operatorname{Comp}(i)$	$\lambda_{1,0}^i$	$\lambda_{2,0}^i$	$\lambda_{2,1}^i$	$\lambda^i_{3,0}$	$\lambda_{3,1}^i$	$\lambda^i_{3,2}$	$\lambda_{4,0}^i$	$\lambda_{4,1}^i$	$\lambda_{4,2}^i$	$\lambda_{4,3}^i$
1	0.5	0.2	0.3	0.25	0.2	0.2	-	-	-	-
2	0.3	0.2	0.3	0.15	0.3	0.2	-	-	-	-
3	0.2	0.4	0.3	0.2	0.4	0.3	-	-	-	-
4	0.5	0.3	0.2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
5	0.2	0.2	0.2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
6	0.4	0.2	0.25	0.3	0.4	0.3	-	-	-	-
7	0.3	0.15	0.12	0.3	0.2	0.4	-	-	-	-
8	0.2	0.1	0.18	0.15	0.3	0.5	-	-	-	-
9	0.4	0.2	0.1	0.2	0.2	0.4	-	-	-	-
10	0.3	0.2	0.15	0.2	0.2	0.3	-	-	-	-
11	0.5	0.08	0.2	0.2	0.3	0.4	0.2	0.12	0.2	0.2
12	0.2	0.3	0.2	0.2	0.2	0.25	0.15	0.2	0.15	0.25
13	0.3	0.2	0.15	0.15	0.3	0.3	0.2	0.12	0.3	0.3
14	0.2	0.2	0.3	0.25	0.2	0.4	0.115	0.15	0.25	0.2

able 0.4: IM	rannen	ance c	אווש טפט											
$\operatorname{Comp}(i)$	-	2	3	4	5	9	7	∞	6	10	11	12	13	14
y_i	1	-	-		2	2	3	5	2	က	က	2		2
c^i_{fix}	1.2	1.0	1.1	1.1	1.2	0.75	1.15	0.8	1.4	1.0	0.8	1.1	1.3	0.6
t^i_{fix}	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.30	0.30	0.15	0.30	0.1	0.40	0.20	0.15	0.25	0.35	0.35
C^R_i	20	15	20	14	20	10	15	12	20	15	10	15	18	12
T^R_i	2	1.5	2	1.25	2	1	1.5	1.2	2	1.5	-	1.5	1.75	1.25

<u>_</u>
.0
in.
е
В
t:
5
ЧU
00
JL S
ll
0
20
of
\mathbf{v}
Ŋ
aı
ns
õ
th
ū
-=
\mathbf{ts}
S
୍ଧ୍
Et a
er
đ
ŏ.
npc
ompe
compe
or compe
for compo
ne for compo
ime for compo
time for compo
id time for compo
and time for compo
t and time for compo
ost and time for compo
cost and time for compo
the cost and time for compo
nce cost and time for compo
ance cost and time for compo
enance cost and time for compo
itenance cost and time for compo
vintenance cost and time for compo
Aaintenance cost and time for compo
Maintenance cost and time for compo
4: Maintenance cost and time for compo
5.4: Maintenance cost and time for compo
• 5.4: Maintenance cost and time for compo
ole 5.4: Maintenance cost and time for compo
able 5.4: Maintenance cost and time for compo
Table 5.4: Maintenance cost and time for compo

for maintenance, and they do not depend on either the state of the component entering or exiting the maintenance depot. However, the total maintenance cost and time for a component depend on the state of the component exiting the maintenance depot. For example, if for component 1, $y_i = 1$; then, $g_{i,y_i} = 40$ units. Let's assume that $x_i = 2$, hence $g_{i,x_i} = 60$ units. For component 1, the maximum capacity is $g_{i,v_i} = 80$ units. Table 5.4 gives that C_i^R is 20 units and T_i^R is 2 units for component 1. Hence we get $c_{i,x_i} = 5$ units and $t_{i,x_i} = 0.5$ units, respectively. Now, using equations (5.6) and (5.8) and c_{fix}^i , t_{fix}^i values from Table 5.4, we get $C_{i,x_i} = 1.2 + 5 = 6.2$ units and $T_{i,x_i} = 0.25 + 0.5 = 0.75$ units, respectively. Thus, with the given information, maintenance cost and time for all components can be calculated for any maintenance decision. Let's assume that the next mission length is L= 0.5years and the system demand is W=50 tons/day. It is necessary to perform maintenance within the available budget and/or given time window such that the maximum system reliability is achieved.

To solve the problem and compare the results, the example is analyzed in detail and selective maintenance decisions and associated cost and time are calculated. In the following discussion, 1 cost unit=1000 and 1 time unit = 1 day.

5.5.2 Selective maintenance decision with cost constraint only

At first, only a cost limit of 100 units is assumed ($C_0=$ \$100,000). Table 5.5 shows the results. When CR is the only possible maintenance action, the maximum achievable system reliability is 0.9308. At the beginning of maintenance duration, components #1, 2, 3, 4, and 13 were in the failed state, that is, state 0. Of these components, components #1, 2, 4, and 13 are selected for replacement, while component #3 is left in state "0." The remaining components #5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, and 14 were at some of the intermediate states when the system arrived for maintenance. Of these, only component # 9 is selected for replacement. The cost incurred for the complete selective maintenance strategy is 93 units, and the time taken is 10.05 units.

	Comp 1	-	V	с О	4	C	0	_	0	ע	Π	TT	77	13	14
	v_i	က	က	က	2	2	က	က	က	က	က	4	4	4	4
	y_i	0	0	0	0	П	Η	5	Η	Η	5	5	Η	0	Н
	x_i	c,	3	0	2			2		3	2	2	H	4	
	Actions	CR^*	CR	DN^*	CR	DN	DN	DN	DN	CR	DN	DN	DN	CR	DN
* ,	C_{i,x_i^*}	21.20	16	0	15.10	0	0	0	0	21.40	0	0	0	19.30	0
	T_{i,x_i^*}	2.25	1.75	0	1.55	0	0	0	0	2.40	0	0	0	2.10	0
		$R_s=0.5$	9309,	C = 93 u	units, T	=10.0	5 units								
	x_i	2	2	с С	2		2	2	2	2	2	2	-	2	0
	Actions	IR^*	IR	CR	CR	DN	IM^*	DN	IM	IM	DN	DN	DN	IR	IM
*	C_{i,x_i}	16.20	13	21.10	15.10	0	4.75	0	6.13	6.40	0	0	0	9.83	5.40
	T_{i,x_i}	1.75	1.45	2.25	1.55	0	0.55	0	0.63	0.90	0	0	0	1.18	0.55
		$R_s=0.1$	9634,	C = 97.9	1 units,	T=1	0.81 ui	nits							

_
્ઝ્રે
[a]
P
in.
е
B.
:E
цd
ar
\mathbf{s}
ar
IIC
q
J
~
Ę.
чu
IS
10
q
Ţ
11
\mathbf{ts}
SC
Ŭ
L L
Ľ.
g
sti
ũ
3
Ň
a
\mathbf{st}
8
\sim
ľ
0
ų
vit
P.
on
\mathbf{SIG}
CI.
qe
Ð
lC
ar
en
nt
iie
Ü
с С
Ι <u>Κ</u>
Cti
le
Se o
·.
5
Ω.
le
qr
Ë

*I= Only replacement as option, II= imperfect maintenance included with replacement as option. C_{i,x_i} =the budget used in the maintenance of component i, T_{i,x_i} = the time used in the maintenance of component i, DN= do nothing, IM= imperfect maintenance, IR= imperfect repair, CR= component replacement. When IR/IM is also considered as a maintenance option along with the CR, a system reliability of 0.9634 is achieved, an increase of more than 3%. It is because with only CR as maintenance option, the budget consumed is only 93 units. Of the total 100 units available, 7 units remain unused. On the other hand, when IM/IR is included as maintenance options, the total cost incurred is 97.91 units. This shows that almost the entire available budget is utilized in order to achieve a higher reliability during the next mission. Also, only components #3 and 4 are selected to be replaced in this case, while components #1, 2, and 13 undergo IR and components #6, 8, 9, and 14 are selected for IM actions.

5.5.3 Selective maintenance decision with both time and cost constraints

Often, both cost and time impose restrictions on the available maintenance options. In addition to the cost limit of 100 units, a time limitation of 10 units is included here. The results when both time and cost are involved as constraints are presented in Table 5.6. Table 5.6 shows that when only replacement is considered as an option, the maximum achievable system reliability is 0.91774. The total maintenance cost and maintenance time are 86.30 units and 9.25 units, respectively. However, in the case of IR/IM, the maximum achievable reliability increases to 0.9613, which is about 5% higher than the case of replacement-only actions. In IR/IM case, the cost and time used during maintenance are 87.50 units and 9.76 units, respectively. It is clear that resources are better utilized if IR/IM is included as options for selective maintenance rather than choosing replacement only. If only replacement is a maintenance option, then components #1, 2, 4, 9, and 14 are selected. For IR/IM case, only component #4 is replaced. Components #1, 2, 3, and 13 undergo IR, while components #6, 8, and 9 have IM.

It is also evident from Table 5.5 and Table 5.6 that an optimal allocation of resources is critical to achieve the maintenance goal. With an increase in the number of resource restrictions, it becomes even more vital to determine the resource allocation. In Table 5.5, when only the available budget is limited, the maximum achievable reliability for replacement and imperfect maintenance options is 0.9308 and 0.9634 with consumption of 10.05 and 10.81 time units, respectively. However, when maintenance time is also considered and restricted to $T_0=10$ units, this will change the maintenance decision, that is, components to be selected, as well as required maintenance to be performed on the selected components. In the case of the imperfect maintenance option without time constraint, component #3 is replaced and #14 undergoes IM. However, when time constraint is added, #3 undergoes IM while no action is done on #14.

5.5.4 Sensitivity of maintenance resources

Sometimes, a maintenance crew has flexibility of resources, i.e., a limit on one resource but flexibility on another. In such conditions, it is critical to find the consequence of resource variation on the final system reliability so that optimal resource allocation can be performed. Hence, sensitivity of selective maintenance decisions with respect to the resource limitation becomes important and needs to be investigated. The effect of variation of time and cost limits on system reliability is shown in Fig.5.6, which illustrates the variation of cost with reliability for different time limits (6, 8, 10, and 16 units).

Such a plot (Fig.5.6) is helpful in the budget and time allocation to achieve a certain reliability limit. For instance, 93.82% system reliability is achievable with 8 time units and investment of 60 cost units. However, if 95% system reliability is desired within 8 units of maintenance duration, then a maintenance budget of 80 cost units will be required.

It can also be observed from Fig.5.6 that if one resource is constrained and the other resource continues to increase, then there is a limit after which no increase in the system reliability is possible. For example, with $T_o=6$ units, the maximum achievable system reliability is 91.89%, which is achieved with the cost consumption of 80 units. Further increase in the maintenance budget is useless, as there is no time available to consume that extra cost. Hence, no further increase in the system reliability is possible. A similar observation can be found if the cost limit is kept constant and the time limit varies. As shown for $C_o=80$ unit, increasing T_o to more than 10 units does not improve

.6: Selective mai f dollars and tim	ie in da	ys)						4							thou-
$\operatorname{Comp} i$		2	က	4	ю	9	2	∞	6	10	11	12	13	14	
v_i	c:	က	3	2	2	က	ŝ	က	က	က	4	4	4	4	

$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	3 2 2 3 3 0 0 0 1 1 0 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	$\begin{array}{c c} & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & &$	$\begin{array}{c c} 1 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \\ \end{array}$	4 0 0 N 0	4 1 4 CR 12.60
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	2 2 0 0 0	$\begin{array}{c c} 1 & 1 \\ 1 & 3 \\ \text{ON CR} \\ 0 & 21.40 \\ 0 & 2.40 \\ \end{array}$	0 0 0 ² 2 ²	$\begin{array}{c c} 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \\ \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c c} 1 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\ 0 \\$	0 0 N 0	1 4 CR 12.60
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	DN I 0 0	$\begin{array}{ccc} 1 & 3 \\ \text{DN} & \text{CR} \\ 0 & 21.40 \\ 0 & 2.40 \end{array}$	0 0 0 0 N	0 0 DN 7	$^{1}_{0}$ O N O	0 NN 0 0	4 CR 12.60
Actions CR* CR DN* CR DN DN DN C_{i,x_1^*} 21.20 16 0 15.10 0 0 T_{i,x_1^*} 2.25 1.75 0 1.55 0 0 T_{i,x_1^*} 2.25 1.75 0 1.55 0 0 $R_s=0.91774, C=86.3 \text{ units}, T=9.25 \text{ unit} T=9.25 \text{ unit} T_s T_s T_s T=9.25 \text{ unit} x_i 2 2 2 2 1 2 Actions IR* IR IR O 1.75 0 $	DN I 0 0	DN CR 0 21.40 0 2.40	0 0 DN	0 O N	0 ON	DN 0	CR 12.60
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	0	$\begin{array}{ccc} 0 & 21.40 \\ 0 & 2.40 \end{array}$	0 0	0 0	0 0	0	12.60
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	0	0 2.40	0	C	\subset		
$R_s=0.91774, C=86.3 \text{ units}, T=9.25 \text{ unit}$ $x_i \qquad 2 \qquad 2 \qquad 2 \qquad 2 \qquad 1 \qquad 2$ $\text{Actions IR}^* \text{ IR} \qquad \text{IR} \qquad \text{CR} \qquad \text{DN} \text{IM}^* \qquad \\$				2	5	0	1.30
x_i 2 2 2 2 1 2 Actions IR* IR IR CR DN IM* IM*	SUIL						
Actions IR* IR IR CR DN IM* .	2	2 2	2	5		2	
* C 16 30 13 16 10 16 10 0 7 26	DN	IM IM	DN	DN	DN	IR	DN
C_{i,x_i} 10.20 13 10.10 10.10 0 4.70	0 6	6.13 6.40	0	0	0	9.83	0
T_{i,x_i} 1.75 1.45 1.75 1.55 0 0.55	0 0	.63 0.90	0	0	0	1.18	0
$R_{\rm s}=0.9613, C=87.5096 \text{ units}, T=9.7623$	23 units						

*I= Only replacement as option, II= imperfect maintenance included with replacement as option. C_{i,x_i} =the budget used in the maintenance of component i, T_{i,x_i} = the time used in the maintenance of component i, DN = do nothing, IM = imperfect maintenance, IR= imperfect repair, CR= component replacement.



Figure 5.6: Sensitivity of system reliability with resource variation

the system reliability beyond 95.75%.

Such an analysis is helpful in determining whether using extra resources would improve system performance considerably. As can be seen for $T_o=10$ and 16 units, an increase in the budget limit C_o from 80 to 100 units leads to a less than 1% increase in system reliability. Hence, the maintenance manager can decide whether it is worth spending extra time or cost for a minimal change in the system reliability.

5.5.5 Component state probability variation during mission

After maintenance, each component is set at a distinct performance level, that is, its performance level is known and fixed right after maintenance. In other words, the probability that the component *i* is in state x_i at time t=0 is 1, i.e., $p_{i,x_i}(0, x_i) = 1$. But as the mission time progresses, depending on the transition rates from one state to another, component's states probabilities change. State probability for state x_i decreases from 1 while state probability of other states $j_{c_i} < x_i$ increases over mission duration. The state probability for states $j_{c_i} > x_i$ remain zero because the system is assumed to be nonrepairable during a mission. Hence, once in a lower performance state at the beginning of the mission, a component cannot be brought to a higher performance state during the mission. To illustrate this, variation of state probabilities for components #1 and #5 are given in Fig.5.7, with $x_i=3$ and 1 (the replacement-only case in Table 5.5), respectively.

State $x_i = 3$ is the best possible state for component #1; as the mission progresses, the probability in state 3 decreases while for the probabilities in states 2, 1, and 0 increase. For component #5, state $x_i=1$ is an intermediate state. Hence, the probability of a lower state "0" increases while that of state 1 decreases over the mission duration. Because state 2 cannot be reached at any time during the mission, its probability value is always zero in the case of component #5. The state probabilities of all other components follow a similar variation over the mission duration. It can also be seen in Fig.5.7 that at any instant t during the mission duration, the sum of the state probabilities is 1, i.e. $\sum_{j_{c_i}=0}^{\nu_i} p_{i,j_{c_i}}(t, x_i) = 1$.

The example considered in this paper has 14 components and each has up to five states. We have solved differential equations given in equation (5.10) and the optimization problem using MATLAB. In a computer with an AMD Opteron 2Ghz processor and 3 GB RAM, it took around 3150 seconds to solve the problem, as described in Section 5.5.3 with both the time and cost as constraints, and get the final solution. In practice, a system may have a large number of components. However, the number of states of each component is usually not that high. Most reported works on multistate systems considered 3 to 6 state levels [20, 31]. Nevertheless, even if the number of states for each component is much larger (e.g., in the tens), today's computing packages are capable of handling the differential equations and the optimization processes. However, if the number of components is very large (e.g., in the hundreds), then the solution methodology used in this paper may not be suitable. Thus, it is a challenge to apply the proposed model to a very large system.

It can be concluded from the results that the selective maintenance under


Figure 5.7: Variation of state probabilities (a) Component #1 (b) Component #5

imperfect maintenance/repair provides better mission reliability. It is also observed that with a change in the number of resources, not only the selected components but also the maintenance actions on selected components change. The allocation of resources depends on the state of the components and the overall system performance. Further, it is useful for the maintenance manager to get information about the sensitivity of maintenance resources and the system performance. In the case of a flexible resource environment, investigating the variation of the system performance with the resources helps in the maintenance decision-making.

5.6 Summary

In this chapter, the selective maintenance problem is addressed for multistate systems subject to degradation during a mission. It is assumed that the components within the system may also be in multistate. A generalized maintenance model is developed where the relationship between the level of maintenance and consumed resources (cost and time) is established. The reliability evaluation for multistate system is performed for different maintenance options that depend on the available maintenance resources. An illustrative example is used and comparisons are provided between the replacement-based and imperfect maintenance/repair-based selective maintenance policies. Incorporating imperfect maintenance/repair yields better system performance.

Bibliography

- M. Pandey, M. Zuo, and R. Moghaddass. Selective maintenance modeling for a multistate system with multistate components under imperfect maintenance. *IIE Transactions*, 45(11):1221–1234, 2013.
- [2] Mayank Pandey, Yu Liu, and Ming J. Zuo. Reliability Modeling with Applications Essays in Honor of Professor Toshio Nakagawa on His 70th Birthday, chapter Selective Maintenance for Complex Systems Considering Imperfect Maintenance Efficiency, pages 17–49. World Scientific (Singapore), 2013. doi: 10.1142/9789814571944_0002.
- [3] C.R. Cassady, E.A. Pohl, and W.P. Murdock. Selective maintenance modeling for industrial systems. *Journal of Quality in Maintenance En*gineering, 7(2):104–117, 2001.
- [4] C.R. Cassady, W.P. Murdock, and E.A. Pohl. Selective maintenance for support equipment involving multiple maintenance actions. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 129(2):252–258, 2001.
- [5] T. Lust, O. Roux, and F. Riane. Exact and heuristic methods for the selective maintenance problem. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 197(3):1166–1177, 2009.
- [6] H. Zhu, F. Liu, X. Shao, Q. Liu, and Y. Deng. A cost-based selective maintenance decision-making method for machining line. *Quality and Reliability Engineering International*, 27(2):191–201, 2011.
- [7] C. Chen, M.Q.H. Meng, and M.J. Zuo. Selective maintenance optimization for multi-state systems. In *Proceedings of 1999 IEEE Canadian Con-*

ference on Electrical and Computer Engineering, volume 3, pages 1477–1482, 1999.

- [8] Y. Liu and H.Z. Huang. Optimal selective maintenance strategy for multistate systems under imperfect maintenance. *IEEE Transactions on Reliability*, 59(2):356–367, 2010.
- [9] A. Lisnianski and G. Levitin. Multi-state system reliability: assessment, optimization and applications. World Scientific Publishing Limited, MA, USA, 2003.
- [10] S. Si, H. Dui, X. Zhao, S. Zhang, and S. Sun. Integrated importance measure of component states based on loss of system performance. *IEEE Transactions on Reliability*, 61(1):192–202, 2012.
- [11] M. Nourelfath, M. Fitouhi, and M. Machani. An integrated model for production and preventive maintenance planning in multi-state systems. *Reliability, IEEE Transactions on*, 59(3):496–506, 2010.
- [12] A. Shrestha, L. Xing, and D.W. Coit. An efficient multistate multivalued decision diagram-based approach for multistate system sensitivity analysis. *IEEE Transactions on Reliability*, 59(3):581–592, 2010.
- [13] H. Peng, Q. Feng, and D.W. Coit. Reliability and maintenance modeling for systems subject to multiple dependent competing failure processes. *IIE Transactions (Institute of Industrial Engineers)*, 43(1):12–22, 2011.
- [14] A.D. Janjic and D.S. Popovic. Selective maintenance schedule of distribution networks based on risk management approach. *IEEE Transactions* on Power Systems, 22(2):597–604, 2007.
- [15] R. Moghaddass, M.J. Zuo, and M. Pandey. Optimal design and maintenance of a repairable multi-state system with standby components. *Jour*nal of Statistical Planning and Inference, 142(8):2409–2420, 2012.
- [16] N.J. Welton and A.E. Ades. Estimation of markov chain transition probabilities and rates from fully and partially observed data: Uncertainty

propagation, evidence synthesis, and model calibration. *Medical Decision Making*, 25(6):633–645, 2005.

- [17] S. Gupta, A.K. Agrawal, and R. Agarwal. Productivity analysis of lhd equipment using the 'five state markov model'. *Coal International*, 256 (1):24–32, 2008.
- [18] R. Moghaddass and M.J. Zuo. A parameter estimation method for a condition-monitored device under multi-state deterioration. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety*, 106:94–103, 2012.
- [19] G. Levitin. The universal generating function in reliability analysis and optimization. Springer-Verlag, New York, USA, 2005.
- [20] Y. Massim, A. Zeblah, R. Meziane, M. Benguediab, and A. Ghouraf. Optimal design and reliability evaluation of multi-state series-parallel power systems. *Nonlinear Dynamics*, 40(4):309–321, 2005.
- [21] W.-C. Yeh. A simple universal generating function method for estimating the reliability of general multi-state node networks. *IIE Transactions* (*Institute of Industrial Engineers*), 41(1):3–11, 2009.
- [22] Y. Liu and H.Z. Huang. Optimal replacement policy for multi-state system under imperfect maintenance. *IEEE Transactions on Reliability*, 59 (3):483–495, 2010.
- [23] R. Peng, M. Xie, S.H. Ng, and G. Levitin. Element maintenance and allocation for linear consecutively connected systems. *IIE Transactions* (*Institute of Industrial Engineers*), 44(11):964–973, 2012.
- [24] G. Levitin and A. Lisnianski. Optimization of imperfect preventive maintenance for multi-state systems. *Reliability Engineering and System* Safety, 67(2):193–203, 2000.
- [25] J.E. Ramirez-Marquez and C.M. Rocco. Evolutionary optimization technique for multi-state two-terminal reliability allocation in multi-objective

problems. *IIE Transactions (Institute of Industrial Engineers)*, 42(8): 539–552, 2010.

- [26] J. Brest, S. Greiner, B. Bokovi, M. Mernik, and V. Zumer. Self-adapting control parameters in differential evolution: A comparative study on numerical benchmark problems. *IEEE Transactions on Evolutionary Computation*, 10(6):646–657, 2006.
- [27] G.-Y. Li and M.-G. Liu. The summary of differential evolution algorithm and its improvements. In *ICACTE 2010 - 2010 3rd International Conference on Advanced Computer Theory and Engineering*, volume 3, pages V3153–V3156, 2010.
- [28] J. Vesterstrm and R. Thomsen. A comparative study of differential evolution, particle swarm optimization, and evolutionary algorithms on numerical benchmark problems. volume 2, pages 1980–1987, 2004.
- [29] S.M. Islam, S. Das, S. Ghosh, S. Roy, and P.N. Suganthan. An adaptive differential evolution algorithm with novel mutation and crossover strategies for global numerical optimization. *IEEE Transactions on Systems*, *Man, and Cybernetics, Part B: Cybernetics*, 42(2):482–500, 2012.
- [30] Y. Liu and H.Z. Huang. Optimization of multi-state elements replacement policy for multi-state systems. In *Reliability and Maintainability* Symposium (RAMS), 2010 Proceedings - Annual, pages 1–7, 2010.
- [31] G. Levitin. Reliability of multi-state systems with common bus performance sharing. *IIE Transactions (Institute of Industrial Engineers)*, 43 (7):518–524, 2011.

Chapter 6 Conclusion and Future Work

Maintenance is of prime importance for the reliable operation of engineering systems. Maintenance of a system may include minimal repair, replacement or imperfect maintenance. This thesis studies the selective maintenance modeling for systems, with special attention paid to the effect of imperfect maintenance. To thoroughly study the selective maintenance, this thesis research is divided into four stages. At the first stage, a single mission selective maintenance model is developed for a binary system with only maintainable failures. The model developed in the first stage is then extended into three parallel directions, which are the next three stages in this research. The three tasks associated with the next three stages are: to incorporate the maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes in the selective maintenance modeling, to solve the selective maintenance scheduling problem comprising successive multiple missions in a finite planning horizon, and to develop a selective maintenance model for a multistate system with multistate components. This chapter summarizes my contributions to selective maintenance modeling, describes some problems that remain to be addressed, and suggests directions for future work.

6.1 Summary and conclusion

6.1.1 Selective maintenance for binary systems under imperfect maintenance

Most of the engineering systems work under different load and stress conditions, and they tend to deteriorate over time. As a system ages, its response to the resources used during maintenance may get affected. A newer component is easy to maintain, whereas a relatively older component may need more resources in restoring it to a better condition. A formulation is proposed relating the maintenance quality with the effective age and the maintenance cost. It is found that for the same investment in a relatively younger component as compared to an older component, better improvement can be achieved. An expression for the characteristic constant "m" is also proposed, which defines whether a component is relatively young or old. A hybrid imperfect maintenance model is used to consider the effect of maintenance/repair on the component's health. It includes both the age reduction and hazard adjustment factors. This assumption is more realistic and more general. Based on the next mission reliability, the selective maintenance model is formulated. Comparisons between the proposed model and earlier models show that incorporating imperfect maintenance/repair into selective maintenance yields better system output.

6.1.2 Selective maintenance considering maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes

It is possible that not all failure modes in a system are affected by maintenance. Some failure modes in a system may be maintainable while others may be non-maintainable. Corresponding to these failure modes are associated hazard rates. A formulation is proposed in this thesis to relate these hazard rates when imperfect maintenance of a component is possible. Cost and age based imperfect maintenance factors are derived when the two types of failure modes are present in the system. Also, changes are incorporated into the imperfect maintenance model to incorporate both types of hazard rates and their relationship.

The relationship between the maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes is found to be important, which may affect the selective maintenance decision. The stronger the relationship is, the smaller achievable system reliability is for the next mission. It is found that the cumulative effect of the non-maintainable hazard rate should be considered up to the current time point, and not only up to the previous maintenance break as suggested in previous literature. Otherwise, a reliability value higher than the actual system reliability is obtained, which may mislead the maintenance crew about the actual system condition.

Furthermore, a comparison is provided when only cost or both cost and time are used as the available resources. It is found that more resource constraints change the selected components as well as the maintenance decision on a selected component. A resource sensitivity analysis has also been performed to help in deciding whether it is useful to invest extra resources to increase the system reliability.

6.1.3 Selective maintenance scheduling over a finite planning horizon

To complete a mission in the given planning horizon, maintenance is required to keep a system reliable. It is possible that maintenance performed only once at the beginning of the mission is not sufficient. It is then needed to schedule maintenance breaks in the given planning horizon. A selective maintenance scheduling model is developed in this thesis for a given finite planning horizon where imperfect maintenance based PM modeling is proposed. During a PM, the cumulative effect of the previous age reductions and hazard adjustments to a component is considered. The characteristic constant formulation is modified for this purpose. An expression is derived to find its value for each component considering the previous maintenance history.

Furthermore, it is found that assuming maintenance duration as negligible is not advisable because it affects the selective maintenance decision in a finite planning horizon. Maintenance duration is included in the proposed selective maintenance scheduling model. The total cost of maintenance and failure during the entire planning horizon is minimized such that maintenance between the successive missions are carried out within available time, and the desired minimum system reliability is maintained during each mission. An example is solved to find the optimal number of missions and maintenance breaks. It is found that the determination of the optimal schedule for a known planning horizon is beneficial and it can minimize the total cost.

6.1.4 Selective maintenance of a multistate system with multistate components under imperfect maintenance

Components in a multistate system can also have multiple states. Therefore, a selective maintenance model is developed for a multistate system with multistate components. An imperfect maintenance based selective maintenance model is developed, which depends on the resources utilized in improving the performance level of a component during the maintenance break. The reliability evaluation of a multistate system is performed. Based on the probability of successfully completing the mission, components are selected for maintenance and their performance level after maintenance is decided. An illustrative example is presented for this problem. Comparisons are provided between the replacement-based and imperfect maintenance/repair-based selective maintenance policies. Incorporating imperfect maintenance/repair yields better system performance.

6.2 Future work

Although the structure of this thesis is defined in the sense that important challenges and limitations of the current models in selective maintenance are covered; there are still some problems that need to be further addressed. Also, the proposed models have some new challenges, which need to be further described.

1. It is assumed in the selective maintenance scheduling that minimal repair is performed on a component if it fails during a mission. In some applications where it is not easy to perform repair of failed components during a mission, the effect of probable failure of a component on PM schedule can be studied in more explicit way. Furthermore, maintainable and non-maintainable failure modes can be included in the scheduling problem.

- 2. In the selective maintenance modeling for an MSS, the transition time between component states are assumed to follow the exponential distribution. In a more general case, other distributions, such as the Weibull distribution can be used.
- 3. It is assumed throughout this thesis that the components within the system are independent. However, it is possible that components within a system are dependent and failure of one component affects the failure of another component in the system. In such a case, the selection of components and maintenance decision pose a challenge that need to be addressed.

Additionally, a trade-off between the maintenance budget, time and mission reliability, as well as other resources (e.g., multiple repairmen) need to be solved. Multi-objective optimization approaches may be utilized to address this problem. In this thesis, research is not done on the solution methodology to solve the selective maintenance problems. Different solution approaches can be used and results can be compared for the proposed models. The differential evolution is used to solve the problems in this thesis. The proposed models can also be solved with the deterministic approaches like branch and bound method and results can be compared. Also, the computational complexity of the problem increases with increase in the number of components. If the number of components within a system are too many, say in hundreds, then it is a challenge to solve the problem.

Appendix A

In this thesis, the differential evolution $(DE)^1$ is used to solve the non-linear optimization problem of selective maintenance. Here, the steps involved in the differential evolution is presented. Like other evolutionary algorithms, DE is a population-based and stochastic global optimizer. DE starts with a population of size NP wherein each member of the population is a *n*-dimensional vector representing a candidate solution. Each individual can be represented as: $\Theta_i = \theta_i(1), \theta_i(2), ..., \theta_i(n), i = 1, 2, ..., NP$. Starting from a randomly initialized population $\mathbf{POP} = \Theta_1, \Theta_2, ..., \Theta_{NP}$ in the feasible solution domain, the DE algorithm employs mutation and crossover operators to generate new candidates (offsprings). Then one-to-one selection scheme is applied to determine whether the offspring or the parent survives in the next generation. The above process is repeated until a predefined termination criterion is reached.

In the DE algorithm, a mutant vector, $\mathbf{\hat{\gamma}}_i = \gamma_i(1), \gamma_i(2), ..., \gamma_i(n), i = 1, 2, ..., NP$ is generated using a mutation operator. This mutation strategy can be described as follows:

$$\Upsilon_i = \Theta_{best} + F \times (\Theta_{r1} - \Theta_{r2}), \qquad (A.1)$$

where Θ_{best} is the best individual in the current parent population, Θ_{r1} and Θ_{r2} are two individuals randomly selected from the current parent population such that $r1 \neq r2 \neq i \in \{1, 2, ..., NP\}$, and F > 0 is a mutation scale factor for scaling the differential variation between the two individuals. Following mutation, a crossover operation is performed to increase the potential diversity

¹J. Brest, S. Greiner, B. Bokovi, M. Mernik, and V. Zumer. Self-adapting control parameters in differential evolution: A comparative study on numerical benchmark problems. IEEE Transactions on Evolutionary Computation, 10(6):646-657, 2006.

of the population. A trial vector $\Omega_i = \omega_i(1), \omega_i(2), ..., \omega_i(n), i = 1, 2, ..., NP$ is generated by considering mutant vectors and its corresponding parent individual as follows:

$$\omega_i(j) = \begin{cases} \gamma_i(j), & if \quad r_j \le CR \quad or \quad j = n_j, \\ \theta_i(j), & otherwise, \end{cases} \quad (A.2)$$

where n_j is an index randomly chosen from the set 1, 2, ..., n to ensure that at least one dimension of the trial individual Ω_i differs from its counterpart Θ_i in the current generation, CR is the crossover probability in the range [0, 1], and $r_j \in \{0, 1\}$ is a uniformly generated random number.

The selection scheme is based on the survival of the fittest between the trial vector Ω_i and its parent counterpart Θ_i . For a maximization problem, it can be given as follows:

$$\boldsymbol{\Theta}_{i} = \begin{cases} \boldsymbol{\Omega}_{i}, & if \quad f(\boldsymbol{\Omega}_{i}) \geq f(\boldsymbol{\Theta}_{i}), \\ \boldsymbol{\Theta}_{i}, & otherwise, \end{cases}$$
(A.3)

where $f(\Omega_i)$ and $f(\Theta_i)$ are the objective function values of Ω_i and Θ_i , respectively. If the problem is minimization type, then rather than checking for the inequality $f(\Omega_i) \ge f(\Theta_i)$ in equationA.3, $f(\Omega_i) \le f(\Theta_i)$ is checked.

This new set of population again undergoes the DE steps of mutation, crossover and selection, and the process is repeated until the stopping (termination) criterion is reached.